Dissertation zur Erlangung des Doktorgrades der Fakultät für Chemie und Pharmazie der Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München



Filtration and novel polymeric containers for the improved quality

of biotech drug products

Benjamin Patrick Werner

aus

München, Deutschland

2017

Dissertation zur Erlangung des Doktorgrades der Fakultät für Chemie und Pharmazie der Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München

Filtration and novel polymeric containers for the improved quality of biotech drug products

Benjamin Patrick Werner

aus

München, Deutschland

2017

<u>Erklärung</u>

Diese Dissertation wurde im Sinne von § 7 der Promotionsordnung vom 28. November 2011 von Herrn Prof. Dr. Gerhard Winter von der Fakultät für Chemie und Pharmazie betreut.

Eidesstattliche Versicherung

Diese Dissertation wurde eigenständig und ohne unerlaubte Hilfe erarbeitet.

München, den 23. November 2017

.....

Benjamin Patrick Werner (Unterschrift des Autors)

Dissertation eingereicht am 23. November 2017

1. Gutachter: Prof. Dr. Gerhard Winter

2. Gutachter: Prof. Dr. Wolfgang Frieß

Mündliche Prüfung am 18. Dezember 2017

Table of contents

Objectives	1
Chapter 1	3
Particle contamination of parenteralia and in-line filtration of proteinaceous	drugs 3
Content	4
Abstract	5
1.1. Introduction	6
1.1.1 Regulatory specifications	6
1.1.2 Negative impacts of particles	6
1.1.3 Protein aggregate formation	7
1.1.4 Immunogenicity of protein particles	8
1.1.4.1 Causes for the immunogenic potential of proteins	8
1.1.4.2 Consequences of anti-drug antibodies	9
1.1.5 Usage of in-line filters to solve the particle problem	10
1.1.5.1 Benefits of in-line filtration	10
1.1.5.2 Reduction of particles with in-line filters and filtration recommendations of	institutions
	11
1.2. Filtration of protein drug products	12
1.3. Discussion	32
1.3.1 Detailed analysis of the filtered protein drug products	32
1.3.2 Consideration of possible negative filtration impacts	34
1.3.2.1 Filter shedding	34
1.3.2.2 Extractables deriving from filters	34
1.3.2.3 Drug adsorption on filters	34
1.3.3 Proposals for future filter usage	36
1.4. Conclusion	38
1.5. References	39

Chapter 2	51
Expanding bedside filtration – a powerful tool to protect patients from aggregates	protein 51
Abstract	52
2.1. Introduction	53
2.2. Materials and Methods	53
2.2.1 Materials	55
2.2.1.1 Chemicals	55
2.2.1.2 Proteins	56
2.2.1.3 Filter	59
2.2.2 Methods	61
2.2.2.1 Filtration effect	61
2.2.2.1.1 Stressed protein drug products	61
2.2.2.1.2 Particle analysis	62
2.2.2.1.2.1 Nephelometry	62
2.2.2.1.2.2 Light Obscuration (LO)	62
2.2.2.1.2.3 Micro-Flow Imaging (MFI)	62
2.2.2.1.2.4 Nanotracking Analysis (NTA)	63
2.2.2.1.2.5 Dynamic Light Scattering (DLS)	63
2.2.2.2 Particle shedding from filters	63
2.2.2.3 Protein Adsorption	63
2.2.2.4 Hold-up volume	64
2.2.2.5 Protein denaturation	64
2.2.2.5.1 Fourier Transform Infrared Spectroscopy (FT-IR)	64
2.2.2.5.2 Far-UV circular dichroism (CD)	65
2.2.2.6 Leachable study	65
2.2.2.6.1 Reversed-Phase High-Performance Liquid Chromatography (RP-HPLC)	65
2.2.2.6.2 Inductively Coupled Plasma Optical Emission Spectrometry (ICP-OES)	66
2.2.2.6.3 Gas Chromatography-Mass Spectrometer (GC-MS)	66
2.2.2.7 Ejection force	66

2.3. Results	67
2.3.1 Filter testing by filter manufacturers	67
2.3.2 Filtration effectiveness	68
2.3.3 Particle shedding from filters	72
2.3.4 Protein adsorption	74
2.3.5 Hold-up volume	76
2.3.6 Protein denaturation	77
2.3.7 Leachables	77
2.3.8 Ejection force	78
2.4. Discussion	79
2.4.1 Filtration efficiency	79
2.4.2 Filter cleanliness	80
2.4.3 Protein loss	81
2.4.4 Protein structure and ejection force	81
2.4.5 Expansion of bedside filtration - suggestions on how to proceed	82
2.5. Conclusion	83
2.6. Literature	84
Chapter 2 Supplementary	87
Expanding bedside filtration – a powerful tool to protect patients from paggregates	rotein 87
Chapter 3	95
Contamination of anti-VEGF drugs for intravitreal injection: How do repackagin newly developed syringes affect the amount of silicone oil droplets and p aggregates?	i g and protein 95
Abstract	96
3.1. Introduction	97
3.2. Materials and Methods	99
3.2.1 Materials	99
3.2.2 Sample Preparation	99
3.2.3 Methods	100

3.2.3.1 Nephelometry	100
3.2.3.2 Light Obscuration	100
3.2.3.3 Micro-Flow Imaging	100
3.2.3.4 Nanotracking Analysis	101
3.2.3.5 Resonant Mass Measurement	101
3.2.3.6 High-Performance Size-Exclusion Chromatography	101
3.3. Results	102
3.3.1 Nephelometry	102
3.3.2 Light Obscuration and Micro-Flow Imaging	103
3.3.3 Nanotracking Analysis	104
3.3.4 Resonant Mass Measurement	105
3.3.5 High-Performance Size-Exclusion Chromatography	106
3.4. Discussion	107
3.5. Conclusion	110
3.6. References	111
Chapter 4	115
Silicone oil free polymer syringes for the storage of therapeutic proteins	115
Abstract	116
4.1. Introduction	117
4.2. Materials and Methods	119
4.2.1 Materials	119
4.2.2 Methods	120
4.2.2.1 Visible particles	120
4.2.2.2 Dynamic Light Scattering (DLS)	120
4.2.2.3 Micro-Flow ImagingTM (MFI)	120
4.2.2.4 Chromatography Methods	121
4.2.2.4.1 High-Performance Size Exclusion Chromatography (HP-SEC)	121
4.2.2.4.2 High-Performance Ion-Exchange Chromatography (HP-IEX)	121
4.2.2.4.3 Reversed-Phase High-Performance Liquid Chromatography (RP-HPLC) – only	- Cytokine

4.2.2.4.3 Protein A Chromatography – mAb only	122
4.2.2.5 Oxygen quantification	122
4.2.2.6 Inductively Coupled Plasma Optical Emission Spectrometry (ICP-OES) – only	Cytokine
4.2.2.7 Liquid Chromatography - Mass Spectrometry (LC-MS)	123
4.2.2.8 4-(aminomethyl) benzenesulfonic acid (ABS) assay	124
4.2.2.9 Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate Polyacrylamide Gel Electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE)	124
4.3. Results	125
4.3.1 Results of the mAb stored at 4 °C	125
4.3.2 Results of the mAb stored at 25 °C	128
4.3.3 Results of the mAb stored at 40 °C	130
4.3.4 Results of the cytokine stored at 4 °C	135
4.3.5 Results of the cytokine stored at 25 °C	137
4.3.6 Results of the cytokine stored at 40 °C	138
4.4. Discussion	143
4.5. Conclusion	146
4.6. Literature	147
Chapter 5	151
New Plastic Vials - Does the container material affect protein stability over	r storage
time?	151
Abstract	152
5.1. Introduction	153
5.2. Materials and Methods	155
5.2.1 Materials	155
5.2.2 Methods	156
5.2.2.1 Visible particles	156
5.2.2.2 Dynamic Light Scattering (DLS)	156
5.2.2.3 Micro-Flow ImagingTM (MFI)	156
5.2.2.4 Chromatography Methods	156
5.2.2.4.1 High-Performance Size Exclusion Chromatography (HP-SEC)	157

5.2.2.4.2 High-Performance Ion-Exchange Chromatography (HP-IEX)	157
5.2.2.4.3 Reversed-Phase High-Performance Liquid Chromatography (RP-HPLC)	158
5.2.2.4.4 Protein A Chromatography	158
5.2.2.5 Liquid Chromatography - Mass Spectrometry (LC-MS)	158
5.2.2.6 4-(aminomethyl) benzenesulfonic acid (ABS) assay	159
5.2.2.7 Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate Polyacrylamide Gel Electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE)	159
5.2.2.8 Oxygen quantification	160
5.3. Results	161
5.3.1 Results of the mAb stored at 4 °C	161
5.3.2 Results of the mAb stored at 25 °C	164
5.3.3 Results of the mAb stored at 40 °C	166
5.3.4 Results of the cytokine stored at 4 °C	170
5.3.5 Results of the cytokine stored at 25 °C	172
5.3.6 Results of the cytokine stored at 40 °C	174
5.3.7 Oxygen permeation into nitrogen filled vials	178
5.4. Discussion	178
5.5. Conclusion	181
5.6. Literature	182
Summary	187
Acknowledgements	190
Publications	192
Oral presentations	193
Poster presentations	194

Objectives

Biopharmaceuticals are powerful therapeutics to treat or even cure severe diseases like cancer or autoimmune diseases. However, adverse effects, in particular immune reactions caused by protein particles have been reported. Hence, the formation of protein particles and their administration to patients has to be prevented. The aim of this thesis is to offer and evaluate approaches that minimize the number of such protein particles in biopharmaceuticals. To this end, bedside filtration as well as novel polymeric primary packaging materials are considered and investigated for their potential to improve the quality of liquid biotech drugs.

In order to characterize and validate the two suggested approaches, this thesis has five objectives and is structured accordingly in five chapters:

- Research on the current status of bedside filtration of worldwide approved biopharmaceuticals with regard to the dosage form, time of filtration, filter membrane and pore size.
- Investigation of an expansion of bedside filtration to a broad variety of biopharmaceuticals with different concentrations and molecular weights. Thereby technical aspects such as filter types, filtration effectiveness, filter cleanliness, protein loss or syringeability shall be considered.
- Analysis of three antivascular epidermal growth factor biopharmaceuticals for ocular use regarding their silicone oil and protein particle levels.
- Evaluation of the suitability of a novel silicone and tungsten free polymer syringe system for the long-term storage of biopharmaceuticals in comparison to siliconized glass syringes.
- Comparison of innovative monolayer and multilayer plastic vials to standard glass vials with regard to product quality and long-term stability of biopharmaceuticals.

Particle contamination of parenteralia and in-line filtration of proteinaceous drugs

Chapter 1 is published in the International Journal of Pharmaceutics.

Werner, B.P.^{1*} and G. Winter¹, *Particle contamination of parenteralia and in-line filtration of proteinaceous drugs.* International Journal of Pharmaceutics, 2015. **496**(2): p. 250-267.

¹ Department of Pharmacy, Pharmaceutical Technology & Biopharmaceutics, Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, Butenandtstr. 5, D-81377 Munich, Germany

* corresponding author

The collection and processing of the data and the writing of this publication was done by Benjamin Werner under the supervision and guidance of Prof. Dr. Gerhard Winter.

Content

Abstract	5
1.1. Introduction	6
1.1.1 Regulatory specifications	6
1.1.2 Negative impacts of particles	6
1.1.3 Protein aggregate formation	7
1.1.4 Immunogenicity of protein particles	8
1.1.4.1 Causes for the immunogenic potential of proteins	8
1.1.4.2 Consequences of anti-drug antibodies	9
1.1.5 Usage of in-line filters to solve the particle problem	10
1.1.5.1 Benefits of in-line filtration	10
1.1.5.2 Reduction of particles with in-line filters and filtration	recommendations of
institutions	11
1.2. Filtration of protein drug products	12
1.3. Discussion	32
1.3.1 Detailed analysis of the filtered protein drug products	32
1.3.2 Consideration of possible negative filtration impacts	34
1.3.2.1 Filter shedding	34
1.3.2.2 Extractables deriving from filters	34
1.3.2.3 Drug adsorption on filters	34
1.3.3 Proposals for future filter usage	36
1.4. Conclusion	
1.5. References	

Abstract

Protein drug products play an important role in the treatment of severe diseases. However, due to the instability of these complex molecules, protein aggregates can form which can compromise drug safety and efficacy including immunogenic reactions. In-line filtration during the administration of these drugs can serve as a final safeguarding step to protect patients from risks associated with proteinaceous particles. A unique analysis of more than 300 marketed protein drug products revealed that already around 16 % of all these products are filtered during preparation or administration. Further, the research revealed that no standardized filtration practice exists. Broad variances regarding filter membrane or pore size are found and sometimes no specifications are mentioned at all. The benefits as well as possible negative impacts of filtration like filter shedding, extractables or drug adsorption are critically assessed. Several proposals to improve the current filtration practice and to expand the number of in-line filtered protein drug products are membrane type, the establishment of a filtration routine for unfiltered protein drugs and a statistical analysis between filtered and non-filtered products with similar formulations to identify possible differences in the immunogenicity rate.

Disclaimer

Although the authors have done a careful piece of work by reviewing the current status of the filtration of selected drugs, they cannot be responsible for the completeness of the data, for any omissions or errors, the timeliness of data, or for any consequences that may arise. The reader is advised to consult the newest professional information, like a package insert, available for the product of interest.

Keywords

particulate matter, particle, protein, biopharmaceutical, in-line filtration, immunogenicity

1.1. Introduction

1.1.1 Regulatory specifications

Biopharmaceuticals have been rising for many years and their share on the total drug market will increase in the future to up to 20 % (Walsh, 2014). They are commonly administered intravenously or subcutaneously (Jiskoot et al., 2012). Hence, protein drug products have to comply with the criteria set forth for parenteralia in the United States and European Pharmacopeia (European Directorate For The Quality Of Medicine, 2011c; The United States Pharmacopeial Convention, 2011a). One major aspect is that biopharmaceuticals need to be practically free from visible particles (European Directorate For The Quality Of Medicine, 2011c; The United States Pharmacopeial Convention, 2011a) and must not exceed limits for subvisible particles (European Directorate For The Quality Of Medicine, 2011a; Pharmaceuticals and Medical Devices Agency, 2011; The United States Pharmacopeial Convention, 2011b). Particles become visible above approximately 50 µm, and are well detected by the unaided eye at sizes of about 100 µm (Das, 2012; den Engelsman et al., 2011; Doessegger et al., 2012). At the moment particle number limits in the subvisible range are only defined for particles larger than 10 and 25 µm (European Directorate For The Quality Of Medicine, 2011a; Pharmaceuticals and Medical Devices Agency, 2011; The United States Pharmacopeial Convention, 2011b). However, in the recent years it has become common practice by the authorities to request data for particle sizes below 10 µm for this drug product class (Wang et al., 2012) and (The United States Pharmacopeial Convention, 2015). The European Pharmacopeia also contains a monograph called "Monoclonal antibodies for human use", which allows the presence of protein particles in protein drug products (European Directorate For The Quality Of Medicine, 2011b). But these particles are only tolerated if they are well characterized and the data is accepted by the regulatory authorities (Doessegger et al., 2012; European Directorate For The Quality Of Medicine, 2011b). Nevertheless, these product inherent particles have to be reduced to a minimum (Doessegger et al., 2012; European Directorate For The Quality Of Medicine, 2011b).

1.1.2 Negative impacts of particles

Particles in parenteral solutions can derive among others from formulation components or other sources like silicone oil, cellulose fibers, cotton, glass microflakes, rubber, plastic or metal (Bethune et al., 2001; Doessegger et al., 2012; Paolo et al., 1990; Shaw and Lyall, 1985; Tran et al., 2006; Waller and George, 1986). Based on estimations of the year 1987, an adult intensive care patient gets more than 10^7 particles with a size larger than 2 µm infused within 24 hours (van Lingen et al., 2004). Ten years earlier, in 1977, Mehrkens *et al.*

found two million particles larger than 2 µm during the same infusion interval (Bethune et al., 2001). Many reports describe the negative impact of particle contamination. For example, a correlation between the frequency of site reactions and the particulate matter is witnessed. A high particle number results in an increased number of adverse effects (Doessegger et al., 2012). Further, particles affect mainly organs like eyes, brain, lungs, heart, kidney, spleen, stomach and intestine (Boehne et al., 2013; Paolo et al., 1990; Puntis et al., 1992; Waller and George, 1986), whereas large particles remain in the lung and small ones are transported within the systemic circulation (Boehne et al., 2013; Langille, 2013; Puntis et al., 1992). If particles are larger than 7 µm, capillary occlusion is a reason why these organs are harmed by particles, because the diameter of the smallest capillary vessel is around 7 µm (Hearse et al., 1986; Shaw and Lyall, 1985; Tran et al., 2006; Waller and George, 1986). Moreover, pulmonary granuloma is associated with the presence of particles in humans (Cant et al., 1988; Lehr et al., 2002; Shaw and Lyall, 1985; Shay et al., 1997; van Lingen et al., 2004). Granuloma formation is also observed for drugs like amphetamines, methadone or methylphenidate, intended to be administered orally but are misused intravenously (Doessegger et al., 2012; Jorens et al., 2009). This further indicates that particles are capable of inducing granuloma. Next, a large number of microthrombi are connected to particles with a size less than 2 µm, which also account for the majority of the particles in intravenous fluids, as Walpot et al. note (Lehr et al., 2002; Tran et al., 2006; Walpot et al., 1989).

1.1.3 Protein aggregate formation

Beside these non-proteinaceous particles, protein drugs can contribute to the particle burden of a formulation, because they are prone to chemical and physical degradation (Manning et al., 2010). Two very important chemical degradation pathways are deamidation and oxidation. Muromonab-CD3, human growth hormone or insulin are examples of pharmaceutical relevant drugs in which deamidation, a hydrolysis of asparagine or glutamine, is detected. Several factors like the amino acid sequence or pH have an impact. Oxidation processes can occur at any time. Among others light or metals can cause oxidation. Especially histidine, methionine, cysteine, tyrosine or tryptophan are sensitive towards oxidation. Physical degradation can be denaturation, caused for example by temperature or chemicals, or aggregation with different mechanism like chemically modified monomers or surface interfaces (Manning et al., 2010). Even the best formulation and storage condition cannot totally exclude such degradation products (Brange et al., 1992). External factors like temperature, pH, shaking, shearing, etc. can cause particle formation (Wang, 2005). Silicone oil, a non-proteinaceous particle, (Basu et al., 2013; Thirumangalathu et al., 2009) may foster protein aggregation by acting as heterogeneous nuclei (Mahler et al., 2009; Zölls et al., 2012). Generally, protein aggregates can be dimers or multimers in the lower nanometer range or may assemble to large particles even in the visible range above 100 μ m (den Engelsman et al., 2011; Singh et al., 2010).

1.1.4 Immunogenicity of protein particles

In contrast to non-proteinaceous particles, aggregates formed by proteins require additional vigilance. For several monoclonal antibody drug products, for example adalimumab, abciximab, omalizumab or trastuzumab, immunogenic reactions are observed (Getts et al., 2010).

1.1.4.1 Causes for the immunogenic potential of proteins

Not surprisingly proteins with an amino acid sequence differing from the human homologue are immunogenic. Hence, in the case of protein drug products the immunogenicity issue has been detected first by proteins deriving from animal origin, like porcine and bovine insulins (Schellekens, 2002). The response of the immune system towards drugs deriving from animal, microbial or plant origin is rapid and occurs immediately after a single administration. Hereby, neutralizing antibodies are formed. However, immunogenic reactions also take place for recombinant human proteins like human insulin. The reason is a breach of the immune tolerance (De Groot and Scott, 2007; Hermeling et al., 2004). The antibodies, formed by this slow process, disappear either after the end or in the long term of a treatment (Schellekens, 2005a). Several steps have been taken to reduce the immunogenic potential of proteins. The generation of fully humanized proteins, and consequently avoiding proteins based on murine structures, can be one improvement, but is no guarantee for a diminished immune response (Getts et al., 2010). Other approaches are glycosylation, PEGylation, sequence modifications, reduction of process impurities and formulation optimization (Chirino et al., 2004; De Groot and Scott, 2007; Hermeling et al., 2004; Schellekens, 2002). It is of utmost importance to reduce impurities and protein aggregates, because they are the main cause for the breakdown of the immune tolerance (Schellekens, 2005a). The potential of aggregates to induce immune reactions is common knowledge since the 1950s (Rosenberg, 2006). Aggregates may cause an immune response via T cell in- as well as dependent pathway. It is assumed that T cells recognize repetitive patterns on the surface of the aggregates which are similar to the unique epitope arrangement of microbial antigens (Carpenter et al., 2010; De Groot and Scott, 2007; Hermeling et al., 2004). For example, antigenic sites exist for the aggregated, in contrast to the native, species of insulin (Hermeling et al., 2004). A cross-linking of a B cell receptor by an aggregate might trigger a T

cell dependent pathway (De Groot and Scott, 2007). Next, antigen-presenting cells, marking the start of the immune reaction, take up particulate antigens very fast (Rosenberg, 2006).

1.1.4.2 Consequences of anti-drug antibodies

The clinical and biological consequences of the antibody formation against biopharmaceuticals are often negligible. Yet, severe immune responses like anaphylaxis, allergic reactions or serum sickness can also occur, although the use of highly purified products with a high quality diminishes these incidents nowadays. Neutralization of an essential endogenous protein can be life threatening (Carpenter et al., 2009; Hermeling et al., 2004; Kessler et al., 2006; Sharma, 2007). An example of a severe immunogenic reaction is the pure red cell aplasia, resulting from the formation of anti-erythropoietin antibodies (Schellekens, 2005b). Neutralizing antibodies against adalimumab also exist, hereby reducing its efficacy (van Schouwenburg et al., 2013), whereas the formation of nonneutralizing anti-drug antibodies does not influence the efficacy of etanercept (Dore et al., 2007). The potential of protein aggregates to induce immune reactions in other cases is documented as well. For aggregates of insulin (Schernthaner, 1993), interferon alpha (Braun et al., 1997) and human growth hormone antibody formation occurs (Moore and Leppert, 1980). Investigation of different interferon products reveals a correlation between the amount of neutralizing antibodies and aggregate, respectively, particle level of the drug products (Barnard et al., 2013). Also for interleukin-2 neutralizing antibodies are found because the protein drug product is produced as an aggregate with highly immunogenic properties (Rosenberg, 2006). A recent study by Ahmadi et al. implies that the clinical immunogenicity profile of the protein drug may influence the potential of present aggregates to induce an immune response (Ahmadi et al., 2015). Trastuzumab, which has a low clinical immunogenicity, is a strong activator of the immune system after the presence of small amounts of aggregated protein (< 3% of total protein content). On the contrary, stressed rituximab, with the native species showing high clinical immunogenicity, does not increase the immune reaction (Ahmadi et al., 2015). But aggregates do not always lead to an immune response. Their properties like secondary structure, solubility or size have an impact on their potential to induce immunogenicity (Freitag et al., 2015; Shomali et al., 2014). For aggregated recombinant human factor VIII no enhanced immunogenicity is observed (Purohit et al., 2006). As this example shows there is no direct correlation between clinical evidence of immune reactions and particles in parenteralia. To establish such a relation is problematic, because several factors including the immune status of the patient, dose, dosage frequency, duration or route of administration as well as other factors influence immunogenicity (Carpenter et al., 2010; Carpenter et al., 2009; Rosenberg, 2006; Schellekens, 2005b).

Further, the larger particles do not need to be more immunogenic than smaller ones (Rosenberg, 2006) or vice versa (Singh, 2011). But a look at the particle count of marketed biologic drug products reveals that particles smaller than 2 µm account for the overwhelming majority of particles, whereas large ones, as monitored according to the pharmacopoeia, represent only a small fraction of the total particle count (Barnard et al., 2013; Singh et al., 2010) Hence, it has to be assumed that particles with a small size are potentially more harmful due to their higher amount in formulations.

1.1.5 Usage of in-line filters to solve the particle problem

1.1.5.1 Benefits of in-line filtration

A way to overcome negative aspects associated with particles can be the usage of in-line filters, which are incorporated in the infusion set proximal to the patient (Allcutt et al., 1983; Bethune et al., 2001). In-line filters with pore sizes ranging from 0.2 to 0.45 µm reduce the occurrence of phlebitis (Allcutt et al., 1983; Dorris et al., 1977; Falchuk et al., 1985; Gasch et al., 2011; Ortolano et al., 2004; Paolo et al., 1990; Waller and George, 1986). However, a systematic review of randomized controlled trials shows an uncertain benefit regarding the reduction of phlebitis, due to methodological shortcomings and unexplained statistical heterogeneity in studies ranging from 1973 to 1990 (Niel-Weise et al., 2010). Besides, in-line filtration decreases the frequency of systemic inflammatory response syndrome in critically ill children very effectively (Boehne et al., 2010). Another study shows several positive effects of the usage of in-line filters in sick newborn infants. The rates of sepsis, infection, thrombi and necrotizing enterocolitis are reduced (van Lingen et al., 2004). A recent study from 2012 with 807 critically ill children shows a significant positive effect of in-line filtration (Jack et al., 2012). Filter usage decreases complications like sepsis, circulatory failure or acute renal failure, whereas in-line filtration significantly reduces the occurrence of systemic inflammatory response syndrome and the duration of the hospitalization and mechanical ventilation (Jack et al., 2012). A follow up study has investigated the impact of filtration on organ dysfunction and reveals a positive impact of in-line filters regarding the respiratory, renal and hematologic function (Boehne et al., 2013). In-line filters can also diminish the risk of infection especially for immunocompromised individuals (Ennis et al., 1983; Francomb et al., 1994; Gasch et al., 2011).

Hospital pharmacies recommend that depending on the administered solution filtration should be considered (Doessegger et al., 2012). Yet, filters are rarely used beside the preparation of anticancer drugs or for administration of total parenteral nutrition, due to costs and time reasons (Lee et al., 2011). However, the usage of in-line filters in sick newborn infants results in considerable financial and nursing time savings (van Lingen et al., 2004).

Other studies observe a prolonged use of the infusion set and saving time of the nurses for not changing the set, as well as a better recovery of the patient, if in-line filters are applied. Hence, costs and also waste are reduced (Bethune et al., 2001; Gasch et al., 2011; Jack et al., 2012).

1.1.5.2 Reduction of particles with in-line filters and filtration recommendations of institutions Among others the U.S. Food and Drug Administration and the Intravenous Nurses Society advocate the usage of a final filter for the administration of intravenous drugs (Kuramoto et al., 2006). In Japan, in-line filters are considered to be essential due to their ability to remove insoluble particles (Kuramoto et al., 2006). However, data supporting the usage of final filters are rare and date back to 1979. A more recent study by Kuramoto *et al.* provides evidence regarding particle numbers and not clinical pictures for the usefulness of final filters (Kuramoto et al., 2006). They investigated nine different freeze dried drugs after reconstitution and they reduced the number of particles larger than 5 μ m for all products to 0 to 2 particles/5 mL (Kuramoto et al., 2006). Further, intravenous administration sets with an incorporated 15 μ m in-line filter significantly reduce the amount of large particles, independent of their origin which can be the parenteral solution or administration set (Paolo et al., 1990).

Beside these in-line filters, filter needles can be used to eliminate impurities. For example filter needles are able to prevent the aspiration of glass particles from opened glass ampoules as shown in several studies (Sabon et al., 1989). However, one other study did not find this positive effect, because penetration of the filter by glass particles occurred during aspiration (Carbone-Traber and Shanks, 1986). The aspiration technique might influence the particle contamination of the aspirated solution (Preston and Hegadoren, 2004).

Yet, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention are one example that the use of inline filters is not generally recommended. Its decision is based on the fact that total parenteral nutrition solutions are already filtered by the pharmacies before they are used in the hospital (Allcutt et al., 1983; Kuramoto et al., 2006). The U.S. Food and Drug Administration, the National Advisory Group and Standards and Practice guidelines for Parenteral Nutrition and the British Pharmaceutical Nutrition Group Working Party recommend a filtration with a 1.2 μ m pore size filter for parenteral nutrition solutions containing a fat emulsion (Ortolano et al., 2004). Non lipid total parenteral nutrition solutions shall be administered with a 0.2 μ m filter (Bethune et al., 2001; Driscoll et al., 1996).

Particulate matter has a severe impact, which can lead to organ failure, morbidity and mortality, particularly in individuals with a disturbed microcirculation, including patients after major surgeries, with sepsis, ischemia and other disorders as data implies (Jack et al., 2012; Lehr et al., 2002). Especially intensive care and immunosuppressed patients, neonates and

children may benefit from a reduction of the particle burden, because they all are exposed to a high amount of intravenously administered fluids (Bethune et al., 2001).

Considering the consequences of particle containing drug solutions and the use of filters in the clinical practice, the purpose of this review is to provide a comprehensive overview on the filtration recommendations for commercial protein drug products, because to our knowledge such a broad analysis is so far not available in the literature. Our review shall fill this gap by providing important pieces of practical information with a product independent view. Because in-line filtration is a controversially discussed routine with high relevance, we make several proposals at the end to establish uniform standards for the filtration of protein drug products. Overall, we believe that many immunogenicity issues caused by protein drug products may be eliminated by in-line filtration. Further, it might be worth to consider a change of the overall routine in the field to ensure the highest level of patient safety as possible.

1.2. Filtration of protein drug products

On the one hand, particles possess the potential to reduce the efficacy or safety of the protein drug product or induce immunogenicity (Kessler et al., 2006; Rosenberg, 2006; Schellekens and Casadevall, 2004). On the other hand, the usages of filters show positive effects. Weighing these two options, it might be beneficial, if protein drug products would be filtered prior to administration. Indeed, there exist a number of protein drug products, which are filtered during preparation or administration. To identify these drugs, the Rote Liste (Rote Liste[®] Service GmbH Frankfurt/Main, 01/2015, 2013), a register for traded drugs in Germany, as well as other sources from the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (U.S. Food and Drug Administration, 2014) or European Medicines Agency (European Medicines Agency, 2014) were analyzed. In the process, more than 150 protein molecules were found and more than 320 different marketed formulations of these molecules were investigated. Some of the described protein drug products are also listed in publications which deal with filtered drugs in general (Chen and Martinez, 1998; Ipema et al., 2012; Turcasso and Bush, 2001; Wolters Kluwer Health / Facts and Comparisons, 2007).

We focused for statistical analysis purposes on all protein drug products registered in the Rote Liste because not all marketed products are approved worldwide. Nevertheless, Table 1 also includes proteins which are filtered in other countries but are not included into the calculation.

The Rote Liste contains 142 drug substances and 314 marketed products plus their various dose variants (Rote Liste[®] Service GmbH Frankfurt/Main, 01/2015, 2013). The largest class of drug molecules is hormones (27.46 %), followed by IgGs (21.13 %), enzymes (16.90 %),

cytokines (11.27 %), antihemophilic molecules (7.75 %) and others (Rote Liste[®] Service GmbH Frankfurt/Main, 01/2015, 2013). Considering all the marketed products of these molecules, excluding their dose variants, the shares look slightly different. Products with hormones lead the market with 40.45 %, followed by IgG (11.46 %), immunoglobulins (9.87 %), cytokines (8.60 %), enzymes (8.60 %) and antihemophilic (7.96 %) drugs before other classes (Rote Liste[®] Service GmbH Frankfurt/Main, 01/2015, 2013).

For parenteral administration the dosage forms solution, lyophilisate or suspension are interesting. The leading dosage form is solution (54.78 %), followed by lyophilisate (33.12 %) and suspensions (7.64 %) (Figure 1) (Rote Liste[®] Service GmbH Frankfurt/Main, 01/2015, 2013). The percentage of tablets, capsules and gels are summarized as other forms in Figure 1.





In the following, the most prominent examples of protein drugs with their respective filtration instruction are reviewed. As the reader will realize, the instructions are in parts very detailed, in other aspects, e.g. filter type or pore size surprisingly wide recommendations are provided. Overall, a general picture of the current routine emerges. Table 1 displays a condensed overview of the filtered drug products.

intramuscular. (soluble) protein concentration and several data about administration. Abbreviations: h = hour; min = minutes; max. = maximum; i.v. = intravenous; s.c. = subcutaneous; i.m. = pore sizes or filter membranes are stated as far as declared by manufacturers or publications. The table provides further important, but not all information about the indication, Table 1: Overview about proteins which are filtered during preparation (P) or administration (A). Their dosage form (lyophilisate (L) or solution (S)) as well as recommended filter

Fusion proteins

Fusion proteins					
Drug product	Dosage	Protein concentration	Filter pore size	Filter type	Filter usage
(Trade name)	form	Route of administration	recommendations	recommendations	during P or A
Indication		Dosage and frequency of administration			
(Company)		Citation			
abatacept	L/S	after reconstitution: 25 mg/mL	0.2 µm to 1.2 µm		A
(Orencia)		weight dependent dose	infusion set with		
Adult rheumatoid		initial dose, 2 and 4 weeks after initial dose, then	filter		
arthritis / Juvenile		every 4 weeks thereafter over 30 min i.v.	(only infusion)		
idiopathic arthritis		prefilled syringe:125 mg/mL			
(Bristol-Myers		initial i.v. dose (weight dependent), within a day			
Squibb)		125 mg s.c., afterwards weekly 125 mg s.c S.c.			
		only for patients > 18 years			
		(Orencia - Anhang 1 - Zusammenfassung der			
		Merkmale des Arzneimittels, accessed 08/13;			
		Orencia (abatacept) [Package insert], 12/2011)			
aflibercept	S	40 mg/mL	19 gauge x 1.5-		σ
(Eylea [™])		2 mg/0.05 mL monthly for the first 3 months,	inch, 5 µm filter		
Neovascular &		followed by every 2 months by ophthalmic	needle		
age-related		intravitreal injection			
macular		(Eylea™ (aflibercept) Injection [Package insert],			
degeneration		11/2011)			
(Regeneron					
Pharmaceuticals,					
Inc.)					

ziv-afliberceptSstock solution: 25 mg/mL0.2 µm(Zaltrap®)final concentration: 0.6 to 8 mg/mL. every 2 weeks 4 mg/kg over 1 h (Zaltrap® (ziv-aflibercept) [Package insert], 08/2012)0.2 µmbelataceptL25 mg/mL0.2 µm to 1.2(Nulojix)L25 mg/mL0.2 µm to 1.2Prophylaxis of (Bristol-MyersL25 mg/kg over 30 minutes on day 1 & 5, end of week 2, 4, 8 & 120.2 µm to 1.2(Bristol-MyersMeteafter10 mg/kg on end of week 16 and every 4 weeks thereafterfilter))		
Metastatic every 2 weeks 4 mg/kg over 1 h colorectal cancer (Zaltrap® (ziv-aflibercept) [Package insert], (sanofi-aventis 08/2012) U.S. LLC) 08/2012) belatacept L (Nulojix) 25 mg/mL Prophylaxis of 10 mg/kg over 30 minutes on day 1 & 5, end of infusion se kidney rejection 5 mg/kg on end of week 16 and every 4 weeks (Bristol-Myers Kidney freeafter (Nulojix) Valution (between time of the package)	ziv-aflibercept (Zaltrap [®])	S	stock solution: 25 mg/mL final concentration: 0.6 to 8 mg/mL.	0.2 µm	polyethersultone but no	A
colorectal cancer (Zaltrap [®] (ziv-aflibercept) [Package insert], (sanofi-aventis 08/2012) U.S. LLC) 08/2012) belatacept L 25 mg/mL (Nulojix) L 25 mg/mL Prophylaxis of 10 mg/kg over 30 minutes on day 1 & 5, end of week 2, 4, 8 & 12 0.2 μm to 1.2 kidney rejection 5 mg/kg on end of week 16 and every 4 weeks filter (Bristol-Myers Mulcix (belatacent) (Debtace insect) 04/2012) filter	Metastatic		every 2 weeks 4 mg/kg over 1 h		polyvinylidene	
(sanofi-aventis 08/2012) U.S. LLC) 0.2 µm to 1.2 belatacept L (Nulojix) 10 mg/kg over 30 minutes on day 1 & 5, end of infusion se Prophylaxis of week 2, 4, 8 & 12 kidney rejection 5 mg/kg on end of week 16 and every 4 weeks (Bristol-Myers (Nuloix / belatacent) fiber/ fibe	colorectal cancer		(Zaltrap [®] (ziv-aflibercept) [Package insert],		fluoride or nylon filter	
U.S. LLC) U.S. LLC) 0.2 µm to 1.3 belatacept L 25 mg/mL 0.2 µm to 1.3 (Nulojix) L 10 mg/kg over 30 minutes on day 1 & 5, end of infusion set infusion se	(sanofi-aventis		08/2012)			
belatacept L 25 mg/mL 0.2 µm to 1.2 (Nulojix) 10 mg/kg over 30 minutes on day 1 & 5, end of infusion se infusion se Prophylaxis of week 2, 4, 8 & 12 filter Kidney rejection 5 mg/kg on end of week 16 and every 4 weeks filter (Bristol-Myers /Nulciax / belatacent/ fiberback/fiberbackk/fiberback/fiberback/fiberbackk/fiberbackk/fibe	U.S. LLC)					
(Nulojix) 10 mg/kg over 30 minutes on day 1 & 5, end of infusion se Prophylaxis of week 2, 4, 8 & 12 Kidney rejection 5 mg/kg on end of week 16 and every 4 weeks (Bristol-Myers thereafter (Nuloix / belot cont) (Nuloix / belot cont)	belatacept	Г	25 mg/mL	0.2 µm to 1.2 µm		A
Prophylaxis of week 2, 4, 8 & 12 filter kidney rejection 5 mg/kg on end of week 16 and every 4 weeks filter (Bristol-Myers thereafter filter (Nutrix / belot port) (Nutrix / belot port) filter	(Nulojix)		10 mg/kg over 30 minutes on day 1 & 5, end of	infusion set with		
kidney rejection 5 mg/kg on end of week 16 and every 4 weeks (Bristol-Myers thereafter	Prophylaxis of		week 2, 4, 8 & 12	filter		
(Bristol-Myers thereafter	kidney rejection		5 mg/kg on end of week 16 and every 4 weeks			
Servibb Company (Nulping (halatacent) [Deckage insert] 01/2012)	(Bristol-Myers		thereafter			
	Squibb Company)		(Nulojix (belatacept) [Package insert], 04/2013)			

Particle contamination of parenteralia and in-line filtration of proteinaceous drugs

Antihodioo 2 Phte

Antibodies of antik	Jooy Iragin	ents			
Drug product	Dosage	Protein concentration	Filter pore size	Filter type	Filter usage
(Trade name)	form	Route of administration	recommendations	recommendations	during P or A
Indication		Dosage and frequency of administration			
(Company)		Citation			
abciximab	S	2 mg/mL	0.2 µm or 5 µm	polyvinylidene	P or A
(ReoPro [®])		i.v. bolus with 0.25 mg/kg 10 to 60 min before PCI	(preparation)	fluoride filter	
Prevention of		start; thereafter continuous i.v. infusion of 0.125	0.2 µm or 0.22 µm	(Millipore	
cardiac ischemic		μg/kg/min (to max. 10 μg/min) for 12 h	(administration)	SLGV025LS or	
complications		dose is different for unstable angina		SLSV025LS) or	
(Centocor B.V.		(ReoPro [®] (abciximab) [Package insert], 11/2005)		Abbott #4524 or	
Leiden)				equivalent	
cetuximab	S	2 mg/mL	0.22 µm		A
(Erbitux [®])		initial dose: 400 mg/m ² over 2 h			
Head, neck,		weekly dose: 250 mg/m ² over 1h			
colorectal cancer		use infusion or syringe pump			
(ImClone LLC)		max. infusion rate of 10 mg/min			
		(Erbitux [®] (cetuximab) [Package insert], 08/2013)			

<u>ъ</u>

Yttrium-90 ibritumemab tiuxetan Non-Hodgkin lymphoma (Spectrum Pharmaceuticals, Inc.)	gemtuzumab ozogamicin (Mylotarg [®]) (withdrawn) CD33 positive acute myeloid leukemia (Wyeth Pharmaceuticals Inc.)	digoxin immune Fab (Digibind [®]) Digoxin antidote (GlaxoSmithKline Australia Pty Ltd.)
ര		
3.2 mg/2 mL platelets concentration dependent: 0.4 mCi/kg or 0.3 mCi/kg Y-90 ibritumomab tiuxetan on day 7, 8, or 9 after rituximab treatment test the whole infusion set including the syringe and filter after application for any remaining activity to ensure complete drug delivery (Zevalin [®]) (Fink-Bennett and Thomas, 2003; Hagenbeek and Lewington, 2005; Zevalin - Anhang 1 - Zusammenfassung der Merkmale des Arzneimittels, accessed 08/2013; Zevalin [®] (ibritumomab tiuxetan) [Package insert], 11/2011)	1 mg/mL 9 mg/m ² over 2 h use line only for gemtuzumab ozogamicin (Mylotarg [®] (gemtuzumab ozogamicin for Injection) [Package insert], 04/2010; U.S. Food and Drug Administration, 2010)	38 mg/4mL dosage depends on intoxication level i.v. over 30 min (Digibind (Digoxin immune Fab) [Product information], 08/2008)
0.2 µm	0.22 µm or 1.2 µm polyethersulfone (Supor [®]) 1.2 µm acrylic copolymer hydrophilic (Versapor [®]) 0.8 µm cellulose mixed ester (acetate and nitrate) 0.2 µm cellulose acetate filter	0.22 µm
wet filter with normal saline prior administration to reduce any residual activity of the drug on the filter flush the line with at least 10 mL normal saline after injection to prevent an inadequate dosing due to drug retention by the filter	A	
>		Þ

infliximab		10 mg/mL	≤1.2 μm	infusion set with in-	A
(Remicade [®])		rheumatoid arthritis: 3 mg/kg		line filter	
Arthritis, psoriasis,		all other indications: 5 mg/kg			
Crohn's disease,		over 2 h			
ulcerative colitis &		Initial dose, 2 & 6 weeks after initial dose, all 6 to 8			
others		weeks afterwards depending on disease			
(Janssen Biologics		progression			
B.V. Leiden)		(Remicade [®] (infliximab) [Package insert], 06/2013)			
ipilimumab	S	5 mg/mL	0.2 µm to 1.2 µm	A	
(Yervoy [®])		final concentration 1 to 2 mg/mL	polyethersulfone		
Metastatic		4 times 3 mg/kg over 90 min every 3 weeks	0.2 µm nylon filter		
melanoma		flush i.v. line after administration with an isotone			
(Bristol-Myers		sodium chloride solution or with a 5 % dextrose			
Squibb Company)		injection			
		(Bristol-Myers Squibb, 2011; Knauth et al., 2010;			
		Yervoy [®] (ipilimumab) [Package insert], 05/2013)			
muromonab-CD3	S	1 mg/mL	0.2 or 0.22 µm		P
(Orthoclone®		5 mg/day as bolus over ≤ 1 min for 10 to 14 days			
Okt 3)		children dose differs			
Treatment of		(Orthoclone [®] Okt 3 [Package insert], 04/1998)			
different allograft					
rejections					
(Janssen-Cilag					
GmbH)					
ofatumumab	S	20 mg/mL concentrate	0.2 µm		A
(Arzerra)		first dose: 300 mg			
lymphocytic		R times weekly break for 4/5 weeks before 4 times			
leukemia		weekly			
(GlaxoSmith-		infusion rate starts with 12 mL/h but changes with			
Kline)		duration and frequency			
		(Arzerra - Anhang 1 - Zusammenfassung der			
		Merkmale des Arzneimittels, accessed 08/2013)			

Particle contamination of parenteralia and in-line filtration of proteinaceous drugs

17

(Vectibix [®])	C.	20 mg/mL everv 2 weeks:	0.2 or 0.22 µm		τ
Metastatic		6 mǵ/kg over 60 min (≤ 1000 mg) or 90 min (>			
colorectal		1000 mg) with infusion pump			
carcinoma		(Vectibix [®] (panitumumab) [Package insert],			
(Amgen Inc.)		06/2013)			
ranibizumab	S	10 mg/mL (ranibizumab 0.5 mg) or 6 mg/mL	5 µm, 19 gauge	filter needle prevents	ס
(Lucentis [®])		(ranibizumab 0.3 mg)	filter needle	injection of rubber	
Different		monthly ophthalmic intravitreal injections of 0.5 mg	supplied by	particles into the eye	
ophthalmic		(0.05 mL) or 0.3 mg (0.05 mL) (disease	manufacturer		
diseases		dependent)			
(Genentech Inc.)		(Lucentis [®] (ranibizumab injection) [Package			
		insert], 02/2013; Montero et al., 2012)			
siltuximab		20 mg/mL	0.2 µm	polyethersulfone	A
(Sylvant [®])		every 3 weeks: 11 mg/kg over 1 h			
Multicentric		use of a polyvinyl chloride or polyurethane			
Castleman		administration set			
disease		(Sylvant [®] (siltuximab) [Package Insert], 06/2014)			
(Janssen Biotech					
Inc.					
tositumomab and	S	Tositumomab 14 mg/mL	0.22 µm	use same filter for	A
lodine I ¹³¹		lodine I ¹³¹ tositumomab solution: different		non- and labeled	
tositumomab		concentrations available		antibody	
(Bexxar)		day 0: 450 mg protein over 60 min followed by 5		otherwise possible	
Non-Hodgkin		mCi I-131 and 35 mg protein over 20 min		drug loss up to 7 %	
lymphoma		day 6 or 7: 75 cGy total body dose			
(GlaxoSmith-		day 7 to 14: 450 mg protein over 60 min followed			
Kline)		by therapeutic dose Ci and 35 mg protein over 20			
		min			
		(Bexxar (tositumomab and iodine I 131			
		tositumomab) [Package insert], 05/2013)			

trastuzumab L	20 mg/mL		0.22 µm	polyethersulfone	A
emtansine	every 3 weeks u	Intil disease progression or high		USA: filter is always	
(Kadcyla [®])	toxicity: 3.6 mg/kg	Ð		applied	
Metastatic breast	first dose over 90	min		Germany: filter	
cancer	subsequent ones	over 30 min		usage only if diluted	
(Genentech Inc.)	(Kadcyla [®] - Anha	ang 1 - Zusammenfassung der		with a 0.9 % sodium	
	Merkmale des A	Arzneimittels, accessed 07/2014;		chloride solution, but	
	Kadcyla [®] (ado-tra	astuzumab emtansine) [Package		not with a 0.45 %	
	insert] 2014)			solution	

Immune globulin					
Drug product	Dosage	Protein concentration	Filter pore size	Filter type	Filter usage
(Trade name)	form	Route of administration	recommendations	recommendations	during P or A
Indication		Dosage and frequency of administration			
(Company)		Citation			
antithymocyte	S	information in publications not available	0.2 to 1 µm		A
globulin		(Atgam [®] [Package insert], 11/2005)			
(Atgam [®])					
(Pharmacia &					
Upjohn Company					
Division of Pfizer					
Inc.)					
Thymoglobulin®*	Г	5 mg/mL	0.22 µm		A
Anti-human-		daily for 7 to 14 days: 1.5 mg/kg			
thymozyten-		initial dose: over ≥ 6 h			
immunglobulin		subsequent dose: over ≥ 4 h			
(Genzyme		(different instructions in Germany)			
Corporation)		(Thymoglobulin Anti-thymocyte Globulin (Rabbit)			
		[Package insert], 09/2008; Thymoglobuline 5			
		mg/ml [Package insert], 01/2013)			

Particle contamination of parenteralia and in-line filtration of proteinaceous drugs

19

			IGIV-nex, 07/2009)	erman t	* no filtration in G
	infusion set		Inserty, Ovizonz, Octagani (Frackage Inserty, 12/2005; Privigen [Package insert], 02/2013; Section S: Blood Product Overview - Gamunex® Intravenous Immune Globulin (IVIG) – 10% CBS		
tagar	filter for Oc		[Package insert], 12/2011; Gamunex [®] -C [Package [insert] 06/2012: Octooram [®] [Package insert]		
200	Liquid [®]		S/D [®] Immune Globulin Intravenous (Human) IgA less than or equal to 2.2 un/mL in a 5% Solution		
Immag	for Ga		Solution [Package insert], 12/2011; Gammagard		
optio	filter usage		(Human) IgA less than or equal to 1 µg/mL in a 5%		
lded	and prov	globulin IV arugs)	Gammagard Liquid° [Package insert], 06/2012; Gammagard S/D® Immune Globulin Intravenous		
usion se	into the infu	some immune	(Carimune [®] NF [Package insert], 10/2008;		V
orpora	filter inc	15 µm (stated for	r L please consult package inserts	o S o	immune globuli
			Cytotect [®] CP Biotest 100 E/ml, 04/2013)		
			(CytoGam [®] Cytomegalovirus Immune Globulin		(CSL Behring AG
			time		disease
			and 60 mg/kg/h in 2 steps after certain periods of		cytomegalovirus
			initial infusion rate of 15 mg/kg/h increases to 30	<u>–</u>	Prophylaxis o
			transplantation		(CytoGam [®])
			72 h and 8 times every 2 weeks post		globulin*
		0.2 µm	max. dosage 150 mg/kg		immune
		15 μm	50 ± 10 mg/mL	თ	cytomegalo-viru
				-	Public Health)
				<u></u>	Denartment (
					(California
			Antitoxin Behring [Package insert], 10/2011)		types A or B
			(BabyBIG [®] [Package insert], 09/2009; Botulismus-		caused by toxi
			mL/kg/h		Infant botulisr
-	filter		before increase (if no adverse effects) to 1.0		(BabyBIG [®])
lisposa	sterile, d	-	2.0 mL/kg (100 mg/kg) over 0.5 mL/kg/h for 15 min		globulin IV*
syringe	in-line or s	18 µm	50 mg/mL	9 -	botulism immun

מווטוי ווו שפוווומוו למכעמלה וווצבו גווווטויוימווטוי איובבי וטי לו טובאיטייטיא אימינ

Chapter 1

diabetes	12 %, respectively, 4 % insulin binds in the first 150 mL of a 5 % dextrose or normal saline solution steps (Trissel, 2007)		filter and extension sets: modified cellulose ester filters	
Forvmes				
Drug product Do (Trade name) fo Indication (Company)	sage Protein concentration rm Route of administration Dosage and frequency of administration Citation	Filter pore size recommendations	Filter type recommendations	Filter usage during P or A
Alpha-1 proteinase inhibitors:				
Prolastin [®] L (Talecris Biotherapeutics Inc.)	≥ 20 mg/mL (Prolastin [®] [Package insert], 06/2008)	5 µm	filter needle supplied by manufacturer	ס
Zemaira [®] L Alpha-1-antitrypsin deficiency (CSL Behring	50 mg/mL both drugs: weekly 60 mg/kg over 30 min at a rate of ≥ 0.08 ml/kg/min	5 µm	in-line filter in an administration set	A
agalsidase beta L (Fabrazyme®) Fabry disease (Genzyme Corporation)	(Remedy Health Media LLC; Zemaira [∞] [Package insert], 04/2013) 5 mg/mL every two weeks 1 mg/kg infusion rate ≤ 0.25 mg/min (15 mg/h) (Fabrazyme [®] (agalsidase beta) [Package insert], 2010)	0.2 µm	filter needles are not recommended for preparation	

Hormones regular insulin diabetes

21

galsulfase S (Naglazyme [®]) Mucopoly- saccharidosis VI (BioMarin (BioMarin Pharmaceutical Inc.)	elosulfase alfa S (Vimizim™) Mucopoly- saccharidosis type IVA (BioMarin (BioMarin Pharmaceutical Inc.)	asparaginase L (Elspar [®]) Acute lymphoblastic leukemia (Lundbeck)	alglucosidase L alfa (Myozyme [®]) Pompe disease (Genzyme Corporation)
1 mg/mL weekly 1 mg/kg over ≥ 4 h with pump volume and duration dependent rates (Ipema et al., 2012; Naglazyme [®] Dosing & Administration Guide, 2011)	1 mg/mL weekly 2 mg/kg over ≥ 3.5 to 4.5 h depending on volume with a pump duration and patient weight dependent rate (Vimizim ™ (elosulfase alfa) [Product Monograph], 2014)	 5000 I.U/mL i.m. or 2000 I.U./m² 3 times weekly 6000 I.U./m² i.m. single injection max. 2 mL; multiple injection sites by volume > 2 mL infusion over ≥ 30 min use reconstituted asparaginase immediately, otherwise a small amount of gelatinous fiber-like particles can form (Elspar[®] (asparaginase) [Package insert], 07/2013; Ipema et al., 2012; Trissel, 2007) 	5 mg/mL every 2 weeks 20 mg/kg over 4 h with pump several steps for infusion volumes and rates (Myozyme [®] (alglucosidase alfa) [Package insert], 2012)
0.2 µm	0.2 µm	5 µm	0.2 µm
polyvinyl chloride infusion set with an incorporated filter	incorporated filter	no reduction of drug potency with a 5 µm filter, but possible drug loss with a 0.2 µm filter	filter needles are not recommended for preparation
>	⊳	Þ	Þ

idursulfase (Elaprase®) Hunter syndrome	S	2 mg/mL weekly 0.5 mg/kg over 3 h rate can be accelerated/decreased depending on	0.2 µm	infusi
(Cerezvme [®])	Г	patient individual dosage between	0	
Gaucher disease		3 times weekly 2.5 U/kg to 60 U/kg once every 2		
(Shire Human		weeks over 1 to 2 h		
Genetic Therapies		(Cerezyme [®] (imiglucerase for injection) [Package		
Inc.)		insert], accessed 08/2013)		
laronidase	S	2.9 mg/5 mL		0.2 µm
(Aldurazyme)		weekly 0.58 mg/kg over 3 to 4 h at a rate of ≤ 200	0	
saccharidosis 1 &		luse low protein binding container		
others		(Aldurazyme (laronidase) [Package insert]		,
(Genzyme		04/2013)		
Corporation)				
Protein C		100 IU/mL		
(Ceprotin [®])		circumstance dependent dose maintenance dose		
Congenital		is 45 to 60 IU/kg		
Protein C		every 6 or 12 h		
deficiency		infusion rate of 2 mL/min or if body weight < 10 kg		
(Baxter Healthcare		≤ 0.2 mL/kg/min		
Corporation)	-	(Ceprotin [®] [Package insert], 12/2011)		
streptokinase		information in publications not available		≥ 0.8 µm
thrombolytic		(Chen and Martinez, 1998; Trissel, 2007; Wol	ters	ters
enzyme		Kluwer Health / Facts and Comparisons, 2007)		
taliglucerase alfa		200 Units/5 mL		0.2 µm
(Elelyso TM)		weekly 60 units/kg over ≥ 60 min		
Gaucher disease		adult rate: 1.2 mL/min (max. 2.2 mL/min)		
(Pfizer Labs		pediatric rate: 1 mL/min (max. 2 mL/min)		
Division of Pfizer		(Elelyso TM (taliglucerase alfa) [Package insert],],

Particle contamination of parenteralia and in-line filtration of proteinaceous drugs

23

_	
ς)
_	Σ.
۵)
C	5
E	+
α)
	5
	~

				pies, Inc.)	Thera
				tic	Gene
				Human	(Shire
			insert], 08/2013)	her disease	Gauc
			(Vpriv [®] (velaglucerase alfa for injection) [Package	,®	(Vpriv
			weekly 15 to 60 units/kg over 60 min	•	alfa
A		0.2 μm	100 Units/mL	lucerase L	velag
				atories)	Labor
			(Abbokinase [®] [Package insert], 10/2002)	tt	(Abbc
			rate for 12 h period: 15 mL/h		embo
			initial rate: 90 mL/h for 10 min	of pulmonary	Lysis
	filter		weight dependent concentration	okinase [®])	(Abbc
A	cellulose membrane	≤ 0.45 μm	50000 I.U./mL	nase L	uroki

Cytokines

molgramostim L	4.4x10 ⁶ I.U./mL (equivalent to 400 mg)	0.2 µm (only	A
(Macrogen™)	cancer: 5-10 µg/kg s.c for 7 to 10 days	infusion not s.c.)	
Cancer	transplantation: 10 µg/kg i.v. 4 to 6 h; max. duration		
chemotherapy/	30 days		
bone marrow	(Molgramostim Macrogen™ [Package insert],		
transplantation	01/2006)		
(Zenotech			
Laboratories			
Limited)			

Antihemophilic d	rugs				
For all antihemoph	nilic druas: (lisease progression depending dose and frequencies			
Drug product	Dosage	Protein concentration	Filter pore size	Filter type	Filter usage
(Trade name)	form	Route of administration	recommendations	recommendations	during P or A
Indication		Dosage and frequency of administration			
(Company)		Citation			
Advate [®]	L	250/500/1000/1500/2000/3000/4000 I.U./5 mL		filter device	P
(Baxter		250/500/1000/1500 I.U./2 mL			
Healthcare		bolus infusion: ≤ 5 min (max. infusion rate			
Corporation)		10 mL/min)			
		(Advate 250 IU powder and solvent for solution for			
		injection - ANNEX I - Summary of product			
		characteristics, 03/2009; Advate [Package insert],			
	-	00/2013, 0//2012)			J
(Grifols		(AlphaNine [®] SD [Package insert], 01/2013)		transfer device	
Biologicals Inc.)					
Helixate FS [®]		250/500/1000 I.U./2.5 mL		Mix2Vial TM filter	ס
(CSL Behring		2000/3000 I.U./5mL		transfer device	
LLC)		patient dependent injection rate over 1 to			
		15 min			
	•			:)
Hemofil-M [®]	Г	250/500/1000/1700 I.U./10 mL		filter needle	τ
Healthcare		use of disposable plastic syringes due to sorption			
Corporation)		problems with all-glass syringes			
		(Hemofil M [Package insert], 11/2010)			
Humate-P®	Г	WWF:RCo/vial 600 I.U. / FVIII/vial 250 I.U. / 5 mL		Mix2Vial TM filter	ס
GmbH)		VWF:RCo/vial 1200 I.U. / FVIII/vial 300 I.U./15 mL			
		infusion rate: ≤ 4 mL/min /Humate_D [®] (Package insert) 05/2012)			

25

Particle contamination of parenteralia and in-line filtration of proteinaceous drugs

Novo Eight ® (Novo Nordisk A/S)	Monoclate-P [®] (CSL Behring LLC)	Monarc-M TM (Baxter Healthcare Corporation)	Kogenate FS[®] (Bayer HealthCare LLC)	Koate[®]-DVI (Kedrion Biopharma Inc.)
L 250/500/1000/1500/2000/3000 I.U. corresponds to 62.5/125/250/375/500/750 I.U./mL slow injection over 2 to 5 min (NovoEight® - ANNEX I - Summary of product characteristics accessed 07/2014; NovoEight® Antihemophilic Factor (Recombinant) [Package insert], accessed 07/2014)	L 100 I.U./ mL or 150 I.U./ mL injection rate: 2 mL/min use of disposable plastic syringes due to sorption problems with all-glass syringes (Monoclate-P [®] [Package insert], 10/2010)	L injection rate: ≤ 10 mL/min use of disposable plastic syringes due to sorption problems with all-glass syringes (Monarc-M [™] [Package insert], 04/2005)	L 250/500/1000/2000/3000 I.U. patient dependent injection rate over 1 to 15 min (Kogenate FS [Package insert], 01/2013)	L 250/500 I.U./5mL 1000 I.U./10 mL syringe injection or drip infusion patient dependent rate over 5 to 10 min (Antihemophilic Factor (Human) Koate-DVI [Package insert], 08/2012)
25 μm vial ada	5 μm filter nee vented f	filter ner	filter nee AND (provide adminis: otherwis compati	filter nee
P	edle or P filter spike	edle P	edle P AND A in-line filter ∍d with stration set) se use a ible filter	ëdle P
Human Prothrombin Complex				
--	--	--		
Beriplex [®] P/N L 250/500/1000 (CSL Behring GmbH)	total protein amount: 6 to 14 mg/mL max. dose: 5000 I.U. injection rate: 8 mL/min (Gebrauchsinformation: Information für den Anwender Beriplex [®] P/N 250/500/1000, 01/2013)	Mix2Vial TM filter P transfer device		
octaplex®	total protein amount: 13 to 41 mg/mL injection rate: at beginning 1 mL/min followed by 2 to	Mix2Vial TM filter P		
(Octapharma	3 mL/min	transfer device		
Pharmazeutika Produktionsges.	(Product Monograph octaplex [®] , 08/2014)			
Antihemophilic drugs reg	istered in Germany (17 of 25 are filtered)			
Beriate [®] L	100 I.U./ml or 200 I.U./ml	Mix2Vial TM filter P		
250/500/1000/	slow injection	transfer device		
2000 Dobring	(Beriate [®] 250/500/1000/2000 Fachinformation,			
GmbH)	03/2014, benate [Package insent], 12/2011)			
Berinin [®] P L	120 I.U./ml	Mix2Vial TM filter P		
300/600/1200	injection or infusion rate: ≤ 2 mL/min	transfer device		
(CSL Behring GmbH)	(Gebrauchsinformation: Information für den Anwender Berinin® P 300/600/1200. 08/2011)			
Fanhdi [®] L	250/500/1000 I.U./10 mL or 1500 I.U./15 mL	filter P		
(Grifols	injection rate: 3 ml/min (max. 10 mL/min)			
Deutschland GmbH)	(Fanhdi [®] [Package insert], 09/2011)			
Fibrogammin [®] L	250 I.U./4 mL or 1250 I.U./20 mL	Mix2Vial TM filter P		
250/1250	injection or infusion rate: ≤ 4 mL/min	transfer device		
(CSL Behring	(Fibrogammin [®] 250/1250 Gebrauchsinformation			
GmbH)	und Fachinformation, 05/2013)			
Haemonine	50 I.U./mL or 100 I.U./mL	transfer system with P		
250/500/1000	injection rate: 2 to 3 mL/min (max. 5 mL/min)	integrated filter		

27

_	
C)
m	
Я	-
D	
-	•

Recombinate® 1000 (Baxter Healthcare Corporation)	250/500/1000 (OCTAPHARMA GmbH)	Octanate®	(CSL Behring GmbH)	Mononine [®] 1000 I.U.	(Baxter Deutschland GmbH)	Immuseven	(Biotest Pharma GmbH)
100 I.U./mL injection rate: 10 mL/min (Gebrauchsinformation: Information für den Anwender Recombinate Antihämophilie Faktor (rekombinant) 1000, 07/2012; Recombinate [®] [Package insert], 12/2010)	Octanate 500: 100 I.U./ml Octanate 1000: 200 I.U./ml injection rate: 2 to 3 mL/min (Octanate 250/500/1000 [Package insert], 05/2011)	Octanate 250: 50 I.U./ml	infusion over hours or days (Mononine [®] 1000 I.E. [Package insert], 08/2007)	100 I.U./ml bolus injection: 2 ml/min	injection rate: 2 ml/min (Immuseven Fachinformation, 08/2013)	60 I.U./ml	(Gebrauchsinformation: Information für den Anwender Haemonine® 250, 03/2009; Haemonine [®] 500/1000 Fachinformation, 04/2013)
BAXJECT II		filter		filter transfer set 20/13		filter needle	
σ		ס		ס		P	

Antithrombin substances Inhibitor of blood coagulation

Drug product	Dosage	Protein concentration	Filter pore size	Filter type	Filter usage
(Trade name)	form	Route of administration	recommendations	recommendations	during P or A
Indication		Dosage and frequency of administration			
(Company)		Citation			
Thrombate III [®]	Г	500 I.U./10 mL		filter needle	P
(Grifols		individual doses over 10 to 20 min			
Therapeutics		(Antithrombin III (Human) Thrombate III [®] [Package			
Inc.)		insert], 10/2012)			

Particle contamination of parenteralia and in-line filtration of proteinaceous drugs

recombinant	1750 I.U./10 mL	0.22 µm	infusion set with filter	A
antithrombin	individual doses			
(ATryn [®])	15 min initial dose followed by continuous infusion			
(GTC	(ATryn [®] [Package insert], 11/2010)			
Biotherapeutics				
Inc.)				

Plasma protein Albumin Hypovolemia, hypoalbuminemia, cardiopulmonary bypass surgery & others Dosage is patient dependent

j product de name)	Drug	(Tra		Inc	Inc (Co	Inc (Co Bumir	Inc (Co Bumir (Baxte	Inc (Co Bumir (Baxte (Baxte	Inc (Co Bumir (Baxte (Baxte Health Corpo	Inc (Co Bumii (Baxte (Baxte Health Health Flexbi	Inc (Co Bumir (Baxte (Baxte Health Corpo Flexbu 25 %	Inc (Co Baumir (Baxte (Baxte Health Health Flexbu 25 % (Baxte	Inc (Co Bumir (Baxte (Baxte Corpo Corpo Flexbu 75 % (Baxte Health	Inc (Co Bumir (Baxte (Baxte Corpo Flexbu (Baxte (Baxte Health	Inc (Co Burnin (Baxter Health Corpo Flexby 25 % (Baxter Health Health Health	Inc (Co Bumir (Baxte Health Corpo Flexbu 25 % (Baxte Health Health Health	Inc (Co Bumir (Baxte (Baxte Corpo Flexbi 25 % (Baxte Health Corpo Plasbi (Grifol	Inc (Co Bumir (Baxte (Baxte Corpo 25 % (Baxte Health Corpo Plasb (Grifol Inc.)
	g product	de name)	dication	ompany)	nate [®] 5 %		<u> </u>	er ncare	er ncare vration)	er ncare vration)	er ncare umin®	er umin [®]	Pr ncare umin® Ncare	er ncare <u>umin®</u> er ncare ncare	er umin® er ncare ncare ncare	er umin® er ncare ncare ncare ncare ncare ncare ncare	er umin [®] er ncare ncare nration) sis sis	er umin [®] umin [®] pration) umin [®] -5* peutics
	Protein concentration	Route of administration	Dosage and frequency of administration	Citation	5 g/100 mL of albumin	instructions printed on administration set container	/Riiminate [®] ⊼% [Packane incert] 00/2000)			25 g/100 mL of albumin	(Edition of albumin 25 g/100 mL of albumin (Flexbumin [®] 25% [Package insert], 09/2009)	(Flexburning 25% [Package insert], 09/2009)	(Flexburning 25% [Package insert], 09/2009)	(Formulae 2001, actage insert], 09/2009) (Flexbumin [®] 25% [Package insert], 09/2009)	(Flexburnin [®] 25% [Package insert], 09/2009) (Flexburnin [®] 25% [Package insert], 09/2009) Plasburnin [®] -5: 2.5g/50 mL or 12.5g/250 mL of	(Ferrinado Contractory, correct), 25 g/100 mL of albumin (Flexbumin [®] 25% [Package insert], 09/2009) Plasbumin [®] -5: 2.5g/50 mL or 12.5g/250 mL of albumin	25 g/100 mL of albumin (Flexbumin [®] 25% [Package insert], 09/2009) Plasbumin [®] -5: 2.5g/50 mL or 12.5g/250 mL of albumin infusion rate: max. 5 mL/min	25 g/100 mL of albumin (Flexbumin [®] 25% [Package insert], 09/2009) Plasbumin [®] -5: 2.5g/50 mL or 12.5g/250 mL of albumin infusion rate: max. 5 mL/min (Gebrauchsinformation und Fachinformation
Protein concentration Route of administration Dosage and frequency of administration Citation 5 g/100 mL of albumin instructions printed on administration set containe	Filter pore size	recommendations			≤ 15 μm		-			≤ 15 µm	≤ 15 µm	≤ 15 µm	≤ 15 µm	≤ 15 μm	of \$ 15 µm	of 5 15 µm	of < 15 µm	on ≤ 15 µm
Protein concentration Filter pore size Route of administration recommendations Dosage and frequency of administration recommendations 5 g/100 mL of albumin ≤ 15 µm instructions printed on administration set container ≤ 15 µm	Filter type	recommendations			integrate in-line filter	in administration set				integrate in-line filter	integrate in-line filter in administration set	integrate in-line filter in administration set	integrate in-line filter in administration set	integrate in-line filter in administration set	integrate in-line filter in administration set filter needle	integrate in-line filter in administration set filter needle	integrate in-line filter in administration set filter needle	integrate in-line filter in administration set filter needle
Protein concentration Route of administration Dosage and frequency of administration CitationFilter pore size recommendations recommendationsFilter type recommendations5 g/100 mL of albumin instructions printed on administration set container≤ 15 µmintegrate in-line filter in administration set	Filter usage	during P or A			Þ					A	A	>	>	A				

* no filtration in German package insert stated

29

For a small number of proteins an explicit non-filtration statement exists, These proteins are etanercept (Enbrel[®] (etanercept) [Package insert], 06/2013), Gamunex[®] intravenous immune globulin (Section S: Blood Product Overview - Gamunex® Intravenous Immune Globulin (IVIG) – 10% CBS IGIV-nex, 07/2009), rasburicase (Elitek[®] (rasburicase) [Package insert], 10/2009), palifermin (Kepivance[™] (palifermin) [Package insert], 02/2013), aldesleukin (Proleukin[®] (aldesleukin) [Package insert], 07/2012) and sargramostim (Leukine Sargramostin [Package insert], 06/2002). Possible adsorption of the drug onto the filter might be possible for sargramostim (Trissel, 2007).

Proteins which shall not be filtered are listed in Table 2.

Table 2: The following listed protein drug products should not be filtered during preparation or administration

NO filtration of the following drug products
etanercept (Enbrel [®]) (Immunex Corporation)
Gamunex [®] intravenous immune globulin (Talecris)
rasburicase (Elitek [®]) (Sanofi-Aventis U.S. LLC)
palifermin (Kepivance™) (A. Menarini Australia Pty Ltd)
aldesleukin (Proleukin [®]) (Prometheus Laboratories Inc.)
sargramostim (Leukine Sargramostin) (Berlex Laboratories Inc.)

Table 3 shows a large group of products for which no data on filtration is available.

No filtration recommendation available	
adalimumab (AbbVie Inc.)	insulin lispro (Lilly USA, LLC)
alipogen tiparvovec	interferon alfa-2a
(uniQure biopharma B.V.)	(Roche)
anakinra	interferon beta-1a
(Swedish Orphan Biovitrum AB (publ))	(Biogen Idec.)
basiliximab	interferon alfa-2b
(Novartis Pharmaceuticals Corporation)	(Schering Corporation)
belimumab	interferon beta-1b (Novartis Pharmaceuticals
(GlaxoSmithKline Manufacturing SpA)	Corporation)
bevacizumab	interferon gamma-1b
(Genentech Inc.)	(Vidara Therapeutics Inc.)
	lenograstim (Chugai Pharmaceuticals Co.
brentuximab vedotin (Seattle Genetics Inc.)	Ltd)
canakinumab	liraglutid
(Novartis Pharmaceuticals Corporation)	(Novo Nordisk A/S)

Table 3: For a large number of proteins a filtration recommendation cannot be found. The list is not complete.

Table 3 continued	
catridecacog (Novo Nordisk A/S)	lutropin alfa (EMD Serono Inc.)
certolizumab pegol (UCB Inc.)	mecasermin (Ipsen Pharma)
choriogonadotropin alfa	methoxy polyethylene glycol-epoetin beta
(EMD Serono Inc.)	(Roche Products Pty Limited)
conestat alfa (Pharming Group N.V.)	moroctocog alfa (Pfizer Limited)
corifollitropin alfa (N.V. Organon)	natalizumab (Biogen Idec Inc.)
darbepoetin alfa (Amgen Inc.)	nonacog alfa (Pfizer Limited)
denosumab (Amgen Inc.)	ocriplasmin (ThromboGenics Inc.)
desirudin (Canyon Pharmaceuticals Inc.)	omalizumab (Genentech Inc.)
dornase alfa (Genentech Inc.)	palivizumab (MedImmune LLC)
dibotermin alfa (Medtronic BioPharma B.V.)	pegfilgrastim (Amgen Inc.)
eculizumab (Alexion Pharmaceuticals Inc.)	peginterferon alfa-2a (Genentech Inc.)
epoetin alfa (Janssen-Cilag Pty Ltd)	peginterferon alfa-2b (Schering Corporation)
epoetin beta (Roche Pharma AG)	peginterferon beta-1a (Biogen Idec Inc.)
epoetin theta (ratiopharm GmbH)	pegloticase (Crealta Pharmaceuticals LLC)
epoetin-zeta (Biosimilar)	pegvisomant
(HOSPIRA Enterprises B.V.)	(Pharmacia & Upjohn Co)
eptacog alfa (recombinant Factor VII) (Novo	pertuzumab
Nordisk A/S)	(Genentech Inc.)
eptotermin alfa	rituximab
(Olympus Biotech International Limited)	(Genentech Inc.)
factor VIII	romiplostim (Amgen Inc.)
filgrastim (G-CSF) (Amgen Inc.)	simoctocog alfa (Octapharma AB)
follitropin alfa	somatropin
(EMD Serono Inc.)	(Pharmacia & Upjohn Co)
follitropin alfa/Lutropin alfa	tasonermin
(Merck Serono Europe Limited)	(Boehringer Ingelheim Internation GmbH)
follitropin beta (Merck Sharp & Dohme	
Corp.)	teduglutid (Hospira Inc.)
glucagon	tenecteplase
(Novo Nordisk Pharmaceulicais Ply Ltd.)	(Generated Inc.)
golimumab (Janssen Biotech Inc.)	teriparatid (Lilly USA LLC)
insulin aspart (Novo Nordisk Canada Inc.)	thyrotropin alfa (Genzyme Canada)
insulin degludec/ insulin aspart	
(Novo Nordisk A/S)	(Genentech Inc.)
insulin detemir (Novo Nordisk A/S)	trastuzumab (Genentech Inc.)
insulin glargine (sanofi-aventis U.S. LLC)	ustekinumab (Janssen Biotech Inc.)
insulin glulisine	vedolizumab
(sanofi-aventis U.S. LLC)	(Takeda Pharmaceuticals America, Inc.)
insulin human (Novo Nordisk A/S)	

1.3. Discussion

1.3.1 Detailed analysis of the filtered protein drug products

Our analysis identified worldwide more than 60 protein drugs with a mandatory filtration during preparation or administration (Table 1). Only for six proteins an explicit filtration prohibition has been found (Table 2). Figure 2 visualizes the ratio of filtered to non-filtered drugs registered in Germany. Interestingly, 4 out of 9 protein drugs, which entered the German market in 2014, are filtered (Govi-Verlag Pharmazeutischer Verlag GmbH; Kadcyla® - Anhang 1 - Zusammenfassung der Merkmale des Arzneimittels, accessed 07/2014; NovoEight[®] - ANNEX I - Summary of product characteristics accessed 07/2014; Sylvant[®] (siltuximab) [Package Insert], 06/2014; Vimizim™ (elosulfase alfa) [Product Monograph], 2014). For another product the compatibility with polyestersulfone filters was at least checked (Gebrauchsinformation: Information für Patienten Gazyvaro[™] 1.000 mg Konzentrat zur Herstellung einer Infusionslösung, 07/2014). A closer look at Table 1 reveals the following. Filtration of the drugs is applied during preparation in 44.6 % and during administration in 55.4 % of all cases, respectively. Further, the list contains 67.7 % lyophilisates and 32.3 % solutions whereupon intravenous immune globulin drugs are excluded in this ratio, because both dosage forms exist for intravenous immune globulins. For the majority of the listed protein solutions, filters are mainly applied during administration (80%), whereas in 20% the filtration step is carried out during preparation. Only abciximab solution is filtered during either preparation or administration.

On the contrary, 55.6 % of the lyophilisates are filtered during preparation. Filtration of lyophilisates seems to be consistent considering the following facts. The lyophilized drug is stored in a glass vial and sealed with a rubber stopper. For reconstitution the liquid component, which has also an impact on particle formation (Zhang et al., 1996), of the final drug product is added to the lyophilisate. To this end, the stopper is punctured with a sharp cannula. Puncturing of the stopper is also necessary for the drug removal. During these penetration processes coring can occur. Coring describes the shedding of rubber particles into the solution due to the needle insertion (Asakura et al., 2001; Campagna et al., 2013; Waller and George, 1986). Particles present a risk for patients as discussed previously. Subsequently, an incorporated filter during the filling of the syringe or the administration via an infusion set shall protect the patient from the exposure to particles. The origin of these particles can be either inherent to the reconstituted drug solution (Chang and Pikal, 2009), the stopper (Asakura et al., 2001; Campagna et al., 2013) or any part of the infusion set (Madsen and Winding, 1996).

Most of the proteins are filtered using a pore size of $0.2 \,\mu\text{m}$ or $0.22 \,\mu\text{m}$, which is also commonly used for sterile filtration. Other frequently stated pore sizes are 5 μm and 15 μm . For some proteins like abatacept, belatacept, abciximab and others (see Table 1) the pore

Particle contamination of parenteralia and in-line filtration of proteinaceous drugs

size of the filter has a wide range from 0.2 µm to 5 µm or even larger. There are no explanations given for the large differences in the pore size. Maybe the manufacturers want to make sure that the medically reasonable application is not hindered ad hoc, due to a single logistic problem at the bedside, where a particular filter is just not readily available. "Better do something than nothing" appears to be the slogan. On the other hand, it may reflect the situation that "normally" the product is clean anyway and the filter is not so relevant. In case precipitation occurs and is not detected visually, also a larger pore size might reduce the particle load dramatically. According to the pharmacopoeia parenteral drugs need to be visually inspected to detect particulate matter and container with defects need to be rejected (European Directorate For The Quality Of Medicine, 2011c; The United States Pharmacopeial Convention, 2011a). Consequently, the drug products are 100 % visually inspected after filling by trained operators, semi- or automatic processes and acceptable quality level checks before release (Doessegger et al., 2012). Nevertheless, the chance exists that particles are formed during transportation and storage of the drug product. Besides, particulate matter is one of the top ten reasons for the recall of parenteral drugs (Doessegger et al., 2012). Hence, the visual inspection of the parenteral dosage form before administration by healthcare professionals or the patient is of utmost importance. Instructions for the performance of such a visual inspection can also be frequently found in package inserts.



Figure 2: Filtration is already carried out for 15.9 % of all approved protein drugs listed in the Rote Liste[®] as the pie chart displays (Rote Liste[®] Service GmbH Frankfurt/Main, 01/2015, 2013).

1.3.2 Consideration of possible negative filtration impacts

1.3.2.1 Filter shedding

Although filters remove particle or bacteria, the following facts need to be considered. Filters themselves can be the source of particles and extractables (Eisenberg, 1974; Huang et al., 2011; Liu et al., 2012). Already in 1974 the pharmaceutical industry was aware about the particle shedding from filter membranes (Eisenberg, 1974). At that time especially the shedding of toxic asbestos filters was a problem and led to an FDA announcement to improve the filtration methods (Eisenberg, 1974). However, particle shedding from filters is still a serious issue as a study by Liu *et al.* shows (Liu et al., 2012). Particle burden of a buffer and protein solution increased after filtration for some filter types (Liu et al., 2012). This also suggests different quality levels by the filters itself. Hence, the quality of the filters has to be harmonized. Until then, the manufacturers need to state clearly which filter should be applied for their product or even better provide the right filter with their product. Particulate matter can also not be easily diminished by preflushing. Further, the toxic impact of these particles is not known (Liu et al., 2012).

1.3.2.2 Extractables deriving from filters

Extractables are another important topic. Especially extractables of filter membranes used for protein filtration, like polyethersulfone or polyvinylidene fluoride, show surface activity. Depending on the membrane type the extractables can have a positive or negative influence on the particle level after agitation. Further, it is particularly important to know about the surface activity of the extractables, if only small volumes are filtered due to possible changes of the surface tension. Flushing the filter before usage is the best option to diminish the amount of extractables (Huang et al., 2011). For clinical reasons a study by Harrison and Healy is highly relevant suggesting a higher effectiveness of filters, if the flow rate is low (Harrison and Healy, 1974).

1.3.2.3 Drug adsorption on filters

Another critical aspect regarding the usage of filters is the possible retention of the drug or other formulation components. Protein fouling is of little importance if the solutions are aggregate free. If aggregates are present they associate with protein monomers (Kanani et al., 2008). Then fouling is able to reduce the flux and increase the membrane resistance, respectively, transmembrane pressure (Güell and Davis, 1996; Kanani et al., 2008). Severe filter clogging making filtration impossible during the investigated volumes and times was not observed (Güell and Davis, 1996; Kanani et al., 2008). The adsorption of the protein on the filter may be not a problem because in many cases the manufacturers do not instruct to use

a specific filter membrane. But it is also possible that protein drug adsorption on filters has not attracted enough interest by many of the manufacturers. Several package inserts just recommended the use of a "low protein binding filter". This is not very precise, as many different filter membranes are available and not everybody in nursing is familiar with protein binding capacities of filter membranes. Membranes with low protein binding properties are polyethersulfone, polyvinylidene fluoride and cellulose acetate (Mahler et al., 2010). Intensive care units often use nylon or polyethersulfone membranes as a standard, cellulose filters get more and more unimportant (Gasch et al., 2011; Leopold et al., 2013). Specific guidance would therefore be needed as nylon would be a particularly inappropriate choice for protein drug products. The package inserts of two products exclusively mention the adsorption issue. For Bexxar® the manufacturer warns to switch the filter between the infusion of the non- and radiolabelled antibody, because this action will lead to a loss of the drug (Bexxar (tositumomab and iodine I 131 tositumomab) [Package insert], 05/2013). To ensure a complete drug delivery, a flushing of the infusion set including the filter takes place after administration of Yttrium-90 ibritumomab tiuxetan (Fink-Bennett and Thomas, 2003; Zevalin® (ibritumomab tiuxetan) [Package insert], 11/2011). For obinutuzumab the company has investigated incompatibilities between the final drug solution and polyethersulfone filters, even though filtration is not obligatory (Gebrauchsinformation: Information für Patienten Gazyvaro[™] 1.000 mg Konzentrat zur Herstellung einer Infusionslösung, 07/2014). Although no incompatibilities are found, the information about the filter is missing in the American package insert (Gazyva[®] (obinutuzumab) [Package insert], 12/2014; Gebrauchsinformation: Information für Patienten Gazyvaro[™] 1.000 mg Konzentrat zur Herstellung einer Infusionslösung, 07/2014). Unfortunately, adsorption studies for filters are lacking, particularly for proteins. A study by Gasch et al. in 2011, is the first independent binding study for polyethersulfone filters, although this filter membrane was already introduced in the late 1980ies (Gasch et al., 2011).

However, taking a look at small molecule anticancer drugs, which present a formulation challenge due to their properties, for example their instability in aqueous systems, and the need for solubilizers (Hatefi et al., 2004), shows that the retention of drugs by filters should generally not be neglected. The examination of the adsorption of drugs on filters has started in the late 1970ies (Rusmin et al., 1977). Anticancer drugs were in the focus of the studies, because patients suffering from cancer are prone to infections due to their suppressed immune status (Bethune et al., 2001; De Vroe et al., 1990; Francomb et al., 1994). The most important facts, which can be learned from the investigation of the adsorption behavior of small molecule anticancer drugs onto filters and should be transferred to protein filtration, are shortly summarized.

Drug adsorption to the filter occurs frequently in the initial state of infusion. After a while the defined concentration is reached and the total loss of the drug is not of any clinical concern (De Vroe et al., 1990; Francomb et al., 1994; Rusmin et al., 1977). Although some drugs do not adsorb to different filter types, many cases provide evidence that each combination of a drug and filter needs to be evaluated before clinical administration (Gasch et al., 2011). A change of the filter type can have a severe influence on the concentration recovery as shown for vincristine (Butler et al., 1980; Ennis et al., 1983; Francomb et al., 1994; Pavlik et al., 1983; Pavlik et al., 1982). But also the same membrane type of different suppliers can change the drug loss as demonstrated for bleomycin (De Vroe et al., 1990). Factors, which also need to be considered are drug concentration, pH, different infusion fluids or flow rates (De Vroe et al., 1990). In particular low concentrated drugs (Butler et al., 1980; Rusmin et al., 1977) with a small volume or drugs with a short half-life with low flow rates are endangered to have a significant potency loss (Francomb et al., 1994). To prevent underdosing of vital drugs the Intravenous Nurses Society guidelines state that due to a retention of a drug on the filter membrane, the use of filters might be contraindicated for some drugs, particularly those administered in low doses (Ortolano et al., 2004). The binding of cytotoxic agents to filters might not be a large problem nowadays anymore as a recent study by Bononi et al. with paclitaxel suggests (Bononi et al., 2011). They conclude from their experiment that the filter manufactures have meanwhile rendered the membranes successfully to reduce the adsorption of drugs to a minimum (Bononi et al., 2011). However, a study confirming such an improvement for protein filtration is still lacking.

As already pointed out above, the findings from the anticancer drugs are useful, because most of these drug molecules are hardly water soluble and/or hydrophobic. Hence, they stick more easily to the membrane material. Further, these molecules are instable in solution, showing a high tendency to precipitate, which can be triggered by filtration. However, drug adsorption on filters is only critical for low dose proteins like interferons or hormones, but not for monoclonal antibodies or enzymes. Moreover, low dosage protein products comprise a surfactant very often. Subsequently, extraction of filter components is another issue beside adsorption. For low dosage drugs the protein recovery from different membranes of various suppliers should be evaluated. Further, the impacts of the drug concentration, infusion fluid and flow rate also needs to be determined.

1.3.3 Proposals for future filter usage

Considering the facts, summarized above, the authors like to make some proposals. First, to qualify some lead qualities, for example the specific use of polyethersulfone or polyvinylidene fluoride as membrane type for protein drugs which are already filtered. Next, picking up an idea from Liu *et al.* (Liu et al., 2012), products, in this specific case filters, which do not shed

particles themselves need to be identified. On this field more basic and intensive research needs to be performed. The authors also like to encourage establishing a filtration routine for not yet filtered protein drugs. Any decision should be based on a risk analysis considering incidence of particle formation as well as incidence and severeness of potential immunogenicity related clinical consequences. An additional filtration step shall be considered as additional safety measure with the aim to reduce potential immunogenicity. In our point of view a more general usage of filters can be beneficial to all patients receiving protein drug products until particles can eventually be excluded as a potential cause for immunogenicity in the future. Patients who are treated with protein drugs suffer from severe diseases and are already weakened by their disease. A recent study by Ahmadi *et al.*, which shows that particularly aggregates of proteins with little or no clinical immunogenicity have the potential to induce clinical immunogenicity supports our approach (Ahmadi et al., 2015). Further, the authors suggest to perform statistical analysis between same or similar products, which are filtered or not filtered to see, whether a difference in the immunogenicity rate can be found.

1.4. Conclusion

Particles in parenteral preparations are associated with risks for the patient. In addition to injection site reactions or occlusion of capillary blood vessels, a more recent problem emerging is immunogenicity caused by non-native protein species. The authors therefore want to stimulate a discussion on a more widespread usage of in-line filters as a possible solution. This is supported by the fact that already 15.9 % of all protein drug products and a high percentage of newly approved drugs are filtered.

Further, the filtration practice should be revised and harmonized. Three central questions need to be addressed. First, which filter membranes and pore sizes shall be used for protein filtration? Next, does significant protein adsorption occur, especially for low dosed drugs? Third, are filters beneficial or do they contribute to the particle burden? Studies to these topics are lacking, although important. Independent investigations shall be encouraged, but also the manufacturers should provide more details about their filter recommendations. This may finally ensure reasonable filter usage to as many as possible drugs for the reduction of immunogenicity issues and other risks associated with particles.

With the proposed approach using in-line filters we might be able to improve the quality and safety of all protein drug products.

1.5. References

Abbokinase[®] [Package insert], 10/2002. Abbott Laboratories. North Chicago, IL. Advate 250 IU powder and solvent for solution for injection - ANNEX I - Summary of product characteristics, 03/2009. European Medicine Agency. London, GB.

Advate [Package insert], 06/2013. Baxter AG. Vienna, Austria.

Advate [Package insert], 07/2012. Baxter Healthcare Corporation. Westlake Village, CA.

Ahmadi, M., Bryson, C., Cloake, E., Welch, K., Filipe, V., Romeijn, S., Hawe, A., Jiskoot, W., Baker, M., Fogg, M., 2015. Small Amounts of Sub-Visible Aggregates Enhance the

Immunogenic Potential of Monoclonal Antibody Therapeutics. Pharm Res 32, 1383-1394.

Aldurazyme (laronidase) [Package insert], 04/2013. Genzyme Corporation. Cambridge, MA.

Allcutt, D.A., Lort, D., McCollum, C.N., 1983. Final inline filtration for intravenous infusions: A prospective hospital study. Br J Surg 70, 111-113.

AlphaNine[®] SD [Package insert], 01/2013. Grifols Biologicals Inc. Los Angeles, CA.

Antihemophilic Factor (Human) Koate-DVI [Package insert], 08/2012. Kedrion Biopharma Inc. Fort Lee, NJ.

Antithrombin III (Human) Thrombate III[®] [Package insert], 10/2012. Grifols Therapeutics Inc. Research Triangle Park, NC.

Arzerra - Anhang 1 - Zusammenfassung der Merkmale des Arzneimittels, accessed 08/2013. European Medicines Agency. London, UK.

Asakura, T., Seino, H., Nozaki, S., Abe, R., 2001. Occurrence of Coring in Insulin Vials and Possibility of Rubber Piece Contamination by Self-Injection. Yakugaku Zasshi 121, 459-463. Atgam[®] [Package insert], 11/2005. Pharmacia & Upjohn Company Division of Pfizer Inc. NY, NY.

ATryn[®] [Package insert], 11/2010. GTC Biotherapeutics Inc. Framingham, MA.

BabyBIG[®] [Package insert], 09/2009. California Department of Public Health. Richmond, California.

Barnard, J.G., Babcock, K., Carpenter, J.F., 2013. Characterization and quantitation of aggregates and particles in interferon- β products: Potential links between product quality attributes and immunogenicity. J Pharm Sci 102, 915-928.

Basu, P., Krishnan, S., Thirumangalathu, R., Randolph, T.W., Carpenter, J.F., 2013. IgG1 aggregation and particle formation induced by silicone-water interfaces on siliconized borosilicate glass beads: A model for siliconized primary containers. J Pharm Sci 102, 852-865.

Beriate[®] 250/500/1000/2000 Fachinformation, 05/2014. Rote Liste[®] Service GmbH Frankfurt/Main. Frankfurt, Germany.

Beriate® [Package insert], 12/2011. CSL Behring GmbH. Marburg, Germany.

Bethune, K., Allwood, M., Grainger, C., Wormleighton, C., 2001. Use of filters during the preparation and administration of parenteral nutrition: position paper and guidelines prepared by a British pharmaceutical nutrition group working party. Nutrition 17, 403-408.

Bexxar (tositumomab and iodine I 131 tositumomab) [Package insert], 05/2013. GlaxoKlineSmith. Wilmington, DE.

Boehne, M., Jack, T., Brent, B.E., Wessel, A., Sasse, M., 2010. In-Line Filtration Reduces Sirs in Critcally III Children. Pediatr Res 68, 16-16.

Boehne, M., Jack, T., Koditz, H., Seidemann, K., Schmidt, F., Abura, M., Bertram, H., Sasse, M., 2013. In-line filtration minimizes organ dysfunction: new aspects from a prospective, randomized, controlled trial. BMC Pediatr 13, 21.

Bononi, I., Forgetta, C., Baldisserotto, A., Tognon, M., 2011. Simulated infusion of paclitaxel with in-line filters. Chemotherapy 57, 204-208.

Botulismus-Antitoxin Behring [Package insert], 10/2011. Novartis Vaccines and Diagnostics GmbH. Marburg, Germany.

Brange, J., Havelund, S., Hougaard, P., 1992. Chemical Stability of Insulin. 2. Formation of Higher Molecular Weight Transformation Products During Storage of Pharmaceutical Preparations. Pharm Res 9, 727-734.

Braun, A., Kwee, L., Labow, M.A., Alsenz, J., 1997. Protein aggregates seem to play a key role among the parameters influencing the antigenicity of interferon alpha (IFN-alpha) in normal and transgenic mice. Pharm Res 14, 1472-1478.

Bristol-Myers Squibb, 2011. Therapieleitfaden Dosierung und Anwendung von Yeryoy®. Bristol-Myers Squibb, pp. 1-12.

Buminate[®] 5% [Package insert], 09/2009. Baxter Healthcare Corporation. Westlake Village, CA.

Butler, D.L., Munson, J.M., DeLuca, P.P., 1980. Effect of inline filtration on the potency of low-dose drugs. Am J Hosp Pharm 37, 935-941.

Campagna, R., Pessis, E., Guerini, H., Feydy, A., Drapé, J.-L., 2013. Occurrence of coring after needle insertion through a rubber stopper: study with prednisolone acetate. Eur Radiol 23, 424-427.

Cant, A., Lenney, W., Kirkham, N., 1988. Plastic material from a syringe causing fatal bowel necrosis in a neonate. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed) 296, 968-969.

Carbone-Traber, K.B., Shanks, C.A., 1986. Glass Particle Contamination in Single-Dose Ampules. Anesth Analg 65, 1361-1363.

Carimune[®] NF [Package insert], 10/2008. CSL Behring AG. Bern, Switzerland.

Carpenter, J., Cherney, B., Lubinecki, A., Ma, S., Marszal, E., Mire-Sluis, A., Nikolai, T., Novak, J., Ragheb, J., Simak, J., 2010. Meeting report on protein particles and

immunogenicity of therapeutic proteins: Filling in the gaps in risk evaluation and mitigation. Biologicals 38, 602-611.

Carpenter, J.F., Randolph, T.W., Jiskoot, W., Crommelin, D.J.A., Middaugh, C.R., Winter, G., Fan, Y.-X., Kirshner, S., Verthelyi, D., Kozlowski, S., Clouse, K.A., Swann, P.G., Rosenberg, A., Cherney, B., 2009. Overlooking subvisible particles in therapeutic protein products: Gaps that may compromise product quality. J Pharm Sci 98, 1201-1205.

Ceprotin[®] [Package insert], 12/2011. Baxter Healthcare Corporation. Westlake Village, CA.

Cerezyme[®] (imiglucerase for injection) [Package insert], accessed 08/2013. Genzyme Corporation. Cambridge, MA.

Chang, L., Pikal, M.J., 2009. Mechanisms of protein stabilization in the solid state. J Pharm Sci 98, 2886-2908.

Chen, J., Martinez, C., 1998. Filtration recommendations for i.v. medications. Am J Health-Syst Ph 55, 1313-1314.

Chirino, A.J., Ary, M.L., Marshall, S.A., 2004. Minimizing the immunogenicity of protein therapeutics. Drug Discov Today 9, 82-90.

CytoGam[®] Cytomegalovirus Immune Globulin Intravenous (Human) [Package insert], 03/2007. CSL Behring AG. Bern, Switzerland.

Cytotect[®] CP Biotest 100 E/ml, 04/2013. Biotest Pharma GmbH. Dreieich, Germany.

Das, T.K., 2012. Protein particulate detection issues in biotherapeutics development - current status. AAPS PharmSciTech 13, 732-746.

De Groot, A.S., Scott, D.W., 2007. Immunogenicity of protein therapeutics. Trends Immunol 28, 482-490.

De Vroe, C., De Muynck, C., Remon, J.P., Samsom, M., 1990. A study on the stability of three antineoplastic drugs and on their sorption by i.v. delivery systems and end-line filters. Int J Pharm 65, 49-56.

den Engelsman, J., Garidel, P., Smulders, R., Koll, H., Smith, B., Bassarab, S., Seidl, A., Hainzl, O., Jiskoot, W., 2011. Strategies for the assessment of protein aggregates in pharmaceutical biotech product development. Pharm Res 28, 920-933.

Digibind (Digoxin immune Fab) [Product information], 08/2008. GlaxoSmithKline Australia Pty Ltd. Boronia, Victoria, 1-8.

Doessegger, L., Mahler, H.C., Szczesny, P., Rockstroh, H., Kallmeyer, G., Langenkamp, A., Herrmann, J., Famulare, J., 2012. The potential clinical relevance of visible particles in parenteral drugs. J Pharm Sci 101, 2635-2644.

Dore, R.K., Mathews, S., Schechtman, J., Surbeck, W., Mandel, D., Patel, A., Zhou, L., Peloso, P., 2007. The immunogenicity, safety, and efficacy of etanercept liquid administered once weekly in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Clin Exp Rheumatol 25, 40-46.

Dorris, G.G., Bivins, B.A., Rapp, R.P., Weiss, D.L., DeLuca, P.P., Ravin, M.B., 1977. Inflammatory Potential of Foreign Particulates in Parenteral Drugs. Anesth Analg 56, 422-427.

Driscoll, D.F., Bacon, M.N., Bistrian, B.R., 1996. Effects of In-Line Filtration on Lipid Particle Size Distribution in Total Nutrient Admixtures. J Parenter Enteral Nutr 20, 296-301.

Eisenberg, W.V., 1974. Inorganic particle content of foods and drugs. Environ Health Perspect 9, 183.

Elaprase[®] (idursulfase) [Package insert], 06/2013. Shire Human Genetic Therapies Inc. Lexington, MA.

Elelyso[™] (taliglucerase alfa) [Package insert], 09/2014. Pfizer Labs Division of Pfizer Inc. New York, NY.

Elitek[®] (rasburicase) [Package insert], 10/2009. Sanofi-Aventis U.S. LLC. Bridgewater, NJ. Elspar[®] (asparaginase) [Package insert], 07/2013. Lundbeck. Deerfield, IL.

Enbrel[®] (etanercept) [Package insert], 06/2013. Immunex Corporation. Thousand Oaks, CA. Ennis, C., Merritt, R., Neff, D., 1983. In vitro study of in line filtration of medications commonly administered to pediatric cancer patients. J Parenter Enteral Nutr 7, 156-158.

Erbitux[®] (cetuximab) [Package insert], 08/2013. ImClone LLC. Branchburg, NJ.

European Directorate For The Quality Of Medicine, 2011a. 2.9.19 Particulate Contamination: Sub-visible particles, European Pharmacopoeia, 7 ed, pp. 507-514.

European Directorate For The Quality Of Medicine, 2011b. Monoclonal antibodies for human use, European Pharmacopoeia, 7.3 ed, pp. 5548-5552.

European Directorate For The Quality Of Medicine, 2011c. Parenteralia, European Pharmacopoeia, 7.5 ed, pp. 6529-6532.

European Medicines Agency, 2014. http://www.ema.europa.eu/ema/. European Medicines Agency, London, UK.

Eylea[™] (aflibercept) Injection [Package insert], 11/2011. Regeneron Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Tarrytown, NY.

Fabrazyme[®] (agalsidase beta) [Package insert], 2010. Genzyme Corporation. Cambridge, MA.

Falchuk, K.H., Peterson, L., McNeil, B.J., 1985. Microparticulate-Induced Phlebitis. N Engl J Med 312, 78-82.

Fanhdi[®] [Package insert], 09/2011. Grifols Deutschland GmbH. Frankfurt, Germany.

Fibrogammin[®] 250/1250 Gebrauchsinformation und Fachinformation, 05/2013. Rote Liste[®] Service GmbH Frankfurt/Main. Frankfurt, Germany.

Fink-Bennett, D.M., Thomas, K., 2003. 90Y-Ibritumomab Tiuxetan in the Treatment of Relapsed or Refractory B-Cell Non-Hodgkin's Lymphoma. J Nucl Med Technol 31, 61-68.

Flexburnin[®] 25% [Package insert], 09/2009. Baxter Healthcare Corporation. Westlake Village, CA.

Francomb, M.M., Ford, J.L., Lee, M.G., 1994. Adsorption of vincristine, vinblastine, doxorubicin and mitozantrone to in-line intravenous filters. Int J Pharm 103, 87-92.

Freitag, A.J., Shomali, M., Michalakis, S., Biel, M., Siedler, M., Kaymakcalan, Z., Carpenter, J.F., Randolph, T.W., Winter, G., Engert, J., 2015. Investigation of the immunogenicity of different types of aggregates of a murine monoclonal antibody in mice. Pharm Res 32, 430-444.

Gammagard Liquid[®] [Package insert], 06/2012. Baxter Healthcare Corporation. Westlake Village, CA.

Gammagard S/D[®] Immune Globulin Intravenous (Human) IgA less than or equal to 1 μ g/mL in a 5% Solution [Package insert], 12/2011. Baxter Healthcare Corporation. Westlake Village, CA.

Gammagard S/D[®] Immune Globulin Intravenous (Human) IgA less than or equal to 2.2 μ g/mL in a 5% Solution [Package insert], 12/2011. Baxter Healthcare Corporation. Westlake Village, CA.

Gamunex[®]-C [Package insert], 06/2012. Grifols Therapeutics Inc. Research Triangle Park, NC.

Gasch, J., Leopold, C.S., Knoth, H., 2011. Drug retention by inline filters - effect of positively charged polyethersulfone filter membranes on drug solutions with low concentration. Eur J Pharm Sci 44, 49-56.

Gazyva[®] (obinutuzumab) [Package insert], 12/2014. Genentech, Inc. South San Francisco, CA.

Gebrauchsinformation und Fachinformation Plasbumin® 20 [Package insert], 10/2011. Grifols Deutschland GmbH. Frankfurt, Germany.

Gebrauchsinformation: Information für den Anwender Berinin® P 300/600/1200, 08/2011. CSL Behring GmbH. Marburg, Germany.

Gebrauchsinformation: Information für den Anwender Beriplex[®] P/N 250/500/1000, 01/2013. CSL Behring GmbH. Marburg, Germany.

Gebrauchsinformation: Information für den Anwender Haemonine® 250, 03/2009. Biotest Pharma GmbH. Dreieich, Germany.

Gebrauchsinformation: Information für den Anwender Recombinate Antihämophilie Faktor (rekombinant) 1000, 07/2012. Baxter Deutschland GmbH. Unterschleißheim, Germany.

Gebrauchsinformation: Information für Patienten Gazyvaro[™] 1.000 mg Konzentrat zur Herstellung einer Infusionslösung, 07/2014. Roche Pharma AG. Grenzach-Wyhlen, Germany.

Getts, D.R., Getts, M.T., McCarthy, D.P., Chastain, E.M.L., Miller, S.D., 2010. Have we overestimated the benefit of human(ized) antibodies? MAbs 2, 682-694.

Govi-Verlag Pharmazeutischer Verlag GmbH, Pharmazeutische Zeitung online - Die Zeitschrift der deutschen Apotheker. Govi-Verlag Pharmazeutischer Verlag GmbH, Eschborn, Germany.

Güell, C., Davis, R.H., 1996. Membrane fouling during microfiltration of protein mixtures. J Memb Sci 119, 269-284.

Haemonine[®] 500/1000 Fachinformation, 04/2013. Rote Liste[®] Service GmbH Frankfurt/Main. Frankfurt, Germany.

Hagenbeek, A., Lewington, V., 2005. Report of a European consensus workshop to develop recommendations for the optimal use of 90Y-ibritumomab tiuxetan (Zevalin®) in lymphoma. Ann Oncol 16, 786-792.

Harrison, M.J., Healy, T.E., 1974. Intravenous administration sets. The effect of flushing and filtration on particulate contamination. Br J Anaesth 46, 59-65.

Hatefi, A., Knight, D., Amsden, B., 2004. A biodegradable injectable thermoplastic for localized camptothecin delivery. J Pharm Sci 93, 1195-1204.

Hearse, D.J., Sonmez, B., Saldanha, C., Braimbridge, M.V., Maxwell, M.P., Erol, C., 1986. Particle-induced coronary vasoconstriction in the rat heart: pharmacological investigation of underlying mechanisms. Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 34, 316-325.

Helixate FS [Package insert], 05/2012. CSL Behring LLC. Kankakee, IL.

Hemofil M [Package insert], 11/2010. Baxter Healthcare Corporation. Westlake Village, CA.

Hermeling, S., Crommelin, D.J., Schellekens, H., Jiskoot, W., 2004. Structureimmunogenicity relationships of therapeutic proteins. Pharm Res 21, 897-903.

Huang, M., Horwitz, T.S., Zweiben, C., Singh, S.K., 2011. Impact of extractables/leachables from filters on stability of protein formulations. J Pharm Sci 100, 4617-4630.

Humate-P[®] [Package insert], 05/2012. CSL Behring GmbH. Kankakee, IL.

Immuseven Fachinformation, 08/2013. Rote Liste[®] Service GmbH Frankfurt/Main. Frankfurt, Germany.

Ipema, H.J., Tanzi-Samaan, M.G., Moody, M.L., Campbell, K., Elhaj, N., Jun, S., Wrenn, J., 2012. Drugs to Be Used With a Filter for Preparation and/or Administration. Hosp Pharm 47, 351-359.

Jack, T., Boehne, M., Brent, B.E., Hoy, L., Koditz, H., Wessel, A., Sasse, M., 2012. In-line filtration reduces severe complications and length of stay on pediatric intensive care unit: a prospective, randomized, controlled trial. Intensive Care Med 38, 1008-1016.

Jiskoot, W., Randolph, T.W., Volkin, D.B., Middaugh, C.R., Schöneich, C., Winter, G., Friess, W., Crommelin, D.J.A., Carpenter, J.F., 2012. Protein instability and immunogenicity:

Roadblocks to clinical application of injectable protein delivery systems for sustained release. J Pharm Sci 101, 946-954.

Jorens, P.G., Van Marck, E., Snoeckx, A., Parizel, P.M., 2009. Nonthrombotic pulmonary embolism. Eur Respir J 34, 452-474.

Kadcyla[®] - Anhang 1 - Zusammenfassung der Merkmale des Arzneimittels, accessed 07/2014. European Medicines Agency. London, UK.

Kadcyla[®] (ado-trastuzumab emtansine) [Package insert], 2014. Genentech Inc. South San Francisco, CA.

Kanani, D.M., Sun, X., Ghosh, R., 2008. Reversible and irreversible membrane fouling during in-line microfiltration of concentrated protein solutions. J Memb Sci 315, 1-10.

Kepivance[™] (palifermin) [Package insert], 02/2013. A. Menarini Australia Pty Ltd. Chatswood, NSW.

Kessler, M., Goldsmith, D., Schellekens, H., 2006. Immunogenicity of biopharmaceuticals. Nephrology Dialysis Transplantation 21, v9-v12.

Knauth, M.A., Waddell, J.A., Solimando, A.D., 2010. Cancer Chemotherapy Update - Cabazitaxel; Ipilimumab. Hosp Pharm 45, 828-835.

Kogenate FS [Package insert], 01/2013. Bayer HealthCare LLC. Tarrytown, NY.

Kuramoto, K., Shoji, T., Nakagawa, Y., 2006. Usefulness of the final filter of the IV infusion set in intravenous administration of drugs--contamination of injection preparations by insoluble microparticles and its causes. Yakugaku Zasshi 126, 289-295.

Langille, S.E., 2013. Particulate Matter in Injectable Drug Products. PDA J Pharm Sci Technol 67, 186-200.

Lee, K.-R., Chae, Y.-J., Cho, S.-E., Chung, S.-J., 2011. A strategy for reducing particulate contamination on opening glass ampoules and development of evaluation methods for its application. Drug Dev Ind Pharm 37, 1394-1401.

Lehr, H.-A., Brunner, J., Rangoonwala, R., Kirkpatrick, C.J., 2002. Particulate Matter Contamination of Intravenous Antibiotics Aggravates Loss of Functional Capillary Density in Postischemic Striated Muscle. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 165, 514-520.

Leopold, C.S., Gasch, J., Knoth, H., 2013. Positively Charged Polyethersulfone Membranes: The Influence of Furosemide on the Zeta Potential. J Membr Sci Technol 03, 121.

Leukine Sargramostin [Package insert], 06/2002. Berlex Laboratories Inc. Richmond, CA.

Liu, L., Randolph, T.W., Carpenter, J.F., 2012. Particles shed from syringe filters and their effects on agitation-induced protein aggregation. J Pharm Sci 101, 2952-2959.

Lucentis[®] (ranibizumab injection) [Package insert], 02/2013. Genentech Inc. South San Francisco, CA.

Madsen, H., Winding, O., 1996. Release of foreign bodies (particles) by clinical use of intravenous infusion sets. Biomaterials 17, 663-666.

Mahler, H.C., Friess, W., Grauschopf, U., Kiese, S., 2009. Protein aggregation: pathways, induction factors and analysis. J Pharm Sci 98, 2909-2934.

Mahler, H.C., Huber, F., Kishore, R.S., Reindl, J., Ruckert, P., Mueller, R., 2010. Adsorption behavior of a surfactant and a monoclonal antibody to sterilizing-grade filters. J Pharm Sci 99, 2620-2627.

Manning, M.C., Chou, D.K., Murphy, B.M., Payne, R.W., Katayama, D.S., 2010. Stability of Protein Pharmaceuticals: An Update. Pharm Res 27, 544-575.

Molgramostim Macrogen™ [Package insert], 01/2006. Zenotech Laboratories Limited. Hyderabad, India.

Monarc-M[™] [Package insert], 04/2005. Baxter Healthcare Corporation. Westlake Village, CA.

Monoclate-P[®] [Package insert], 10/2010. CSL Behring LLC. Kankakee, IL.

Mononine[®] 1000 I.E. [Package insert], 08/2007. CSL Behring GmbH. Marburg, Germany.

Montero, J.A., Ruiz-Moreno, J.M., Sanchis-Merino, E., 2012. Intravitreal ranibizumab, with or without filter? Acta Ophthalmol 90, e405-e406.

Moore, W.V., Leppert, P., 1980. Role of Aggregated Human Growth Hormone (hGH) in Development of Antibodies to hGH. Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism 51, 691-697.

Mylotarg[®] (gemtuzumab ozogamicin for Injection) [Package insert], 04/2010. Wyeth Pharmaceuticals Inc. Philadelphia, PA.

Myozyme[®] (alglucosidase alfa) [Package insert], 2012. Genzyme Corporation. Cambridge, MA.

Naglazyme[®] Dosing & Administration Guide, 2011. BioMarin Pharmaceutical Inc. San Rafael, CA.

Niel-Weise, B.S., Stijnen, T., van den Broek, P.J., 2010. Should in-line filters be used in peripheral intravenous catheters to prevent infusion-related phlebitis? A systematic review of randomized controlled trials. Anesth Analg 110, 1624-1629.

NovoEight[®] - ANNEX I - Summary of product characteristics accessed 07/2014. European Medicines Agency. London, UK.

NovoEight[®] Antihemophilic Factor (Recombinant) [Package insert], accessed 07/2014. Novo Nordisk A/S. Bagsvaerd, Denmark.

Nulojix (belatacept) [Package insert], 04/2013. Bristol-Myers Squibb Company. Princeton, NJ.

Octagam[®] [Package insert], 12/2005. Octapharma USA Inc. Centreville, VA.

Octanate 250/500/1000 [Package insert], 05/2011. OCTAPHARMA GmbH. Langenfeld, Germany.

Orencia - Anhang 1 - Zusammenfassung der Merkmale des Arzneimittels, accessed 08/13. European Medicines Agency. London, UK.

Orencia (abatacept) [Package insert], 12/2011. Bristol-Myers Squibb. Princeton, NJ.

Orthoclone[®] Okt 3 [Package insert], 04/1998. Janssen-Cilag GmbH. Neuss, Germany.

Ortolano, G.A., Russell, R.L., Angelbeck, J.A., Schaffer, J., Wenz, B., 2004. Contamination control in nursing with filtration. Part 1: filters applied to intravenous fluids and point-of-use hospital water. J Infus Nurs 27, 89-103.

Paolo, E.R., Hirschi, B., Pannatier, A., 1990. Quantitative determination of particulate contamination in intravenous administration sets. Pharmaceutisch Weekblad Scientific Edition 12, 190-195.

Pavlik, E.J., Kenady, D.E., van Nagell, J.R., Keaton, K., Hanson, M.B., Donaldson, E.S., Griffen, W.O., Flanigan, R.C., 1983. Properties of anticancer agents relevant to in vitro determinations of human tumor cell sensitivity. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 11, 8-15.

Pavlik, E.J., van Nagell, J.R., Jr., Hanson, M.B., Donaldson, E.S., Powell, D.E., Kenady, D.E., 1982. Sensitivity to anticancer agents in vitro: standardizing the cytotoxic response and characterizing the sensitivities of a reference cell line. Gynecol Oncol 14, 243-261.

Pharmaceuticals and Medical Devices Agency, 2011. 6.07 Insoluble particulate matter test for injections, Japanese Pharmacopoeia, 16 ed, pp. 131-134.

Plasbumin[®]-5 [Package insert], 12/2011. Grifols Therapeutics Inc. Clayton, NC.

Preston, S.T., Hegadoren, K., 2004. Glass contamination in parenterally administered medication. J Adv Nurs 48, 266-270.

Privigen [Package insert], 02/2013. CSL Behring AG. Bern, Switzerland.

Product Monograph octaplex[®], 08/2014. Octapharma Pharmazeutika Produktionsges. m.b.H. Vienna, Austria.

Prolastin[®] [Package insert], 06/2008. Talecris Biotherapeutics Inc. Research Triangle Park, NC.

Proleukin[®] (aldesleukin) [Package insert], 07/2012. Prometheus Laboratories Inc. San Diego, CA.

Puntis, J.W., Wilkins, K.M., Ball, P.A., Rushton, D.I., Booth, I.W., 1992. Hazards of parenteral treatment: do particles count? Arch Dis Child 67, 1475-1477.

Purohit, V.S., Middaugh, C.R., Balasubramanian, S.V., 2006. Influence of aggregation on immunogenicity of recombinant human Factor VIII in hemophilia A mice. J Pharm Sci 95, 358-371.

Recombinate[®] [Package insert], 12/2010. Baxter Healthcare Corporation. Westlake Village, CA

Remedy Health Media LLC, Zemaira IV Uses and How to Use. Remedy Health Media, LLC, p. access date 20.08.2013.

Remicade[®] (infliximab) [Package insert], 06/2013. Janssen Biologics B.V. Leiden, The Netherlands.

ReoPro[®] (abciximab) [Package insert], 11/2005. Centocor B.V. Leiden, The Netherlands.

Rosenberg, A., 2006. Effects of protein aggregates: An immunologic perspective. AAPS J 8, E501-E507.

Rote Liste[®] Service GmbH Frankfurt/Main, 01/2015. Rote Liste Drug register for Germany (including EU approvals and defined medicinal products) Rote Liste[®] Service GmbH Frankfurt/Main, Frankfurt/Main, Germany.

Rote Liste[®] Service GmbH Frankfurt/Main, 2013. Rote Liste 2013 Drug register for Germany (including EU approvals and defined medicinal products) 53 ed. Rote Liste[®] Service GmbH Frankfurt/Main, Frankfurt/Main, Germany.

Rusmin, S., Welton, S., DeLuca, P., DeLuca, P.P., 1977. Effect of inline filtration on the potency of drugs administered intravenously. Am J Hosp Pharm 34, 1071-1074.

Sabon, R.L., Cheng, E.Y., Stommel, K.A., Hennen, C.R., 1989. Glass Particle Contamination: Influence of Aspiration Methods and Ampule Types. Anesthesiology 70, 859-862.

Schellekens, H., 2002. Immunogenicity of therapeutic proteins: clinical implications and future prospects. Clin Ther 24, 1720-1740.

Schellekens, H., 2005a. Factors influencing the immunogenicity of therapeutic proteins. Nephrol Dial Transplant 20 Suppl 6, vi3-9.

Schellekens, H., 2005b. Immunologic mechanisms of EPO-associated pure red cell aplasia. Best Pract Res Clin Haematol 18, 473-480.

Schellekens, H., Casadevall, N., 2004. Immunogenicity of recombinant human proteins: causes and consequences. J Neurol 251, II/4-II/9.

Schernthaner, G., 1993. Immunogenicity and allergenic potential of animal and human insulins. Diabetes care 16 Suppl 3, 155-165.

Section S: Blood Product Overview - Gamunex® Intravenous Immune Globulin (IVIG) – 10% CBS IGIV-nex, 07/2009. LLSG London Laboratory Services Group. London, UK.

Sharma, B., 2007. Immunogenicity of therapeutic proteins. Part 2: Impact of container closures. Biotechnol Adv 25, 318-324.

Shaw, N., Lyall, E., 1985. Hazards of glass ampoules. British Medical Journal (Clinical Research Edition) 291, 1390.

Shay, D.K., Fann, L.M., Jarvis, W.R., 1997. Respiratory distress and sudden death associated with receipt of a peripheral parenteral nutrition admixture. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 18, 814-817.

Shomali, M., Freitag, A., Engert, J., Siedler, M., Kaymakcalan, Z., Winter, G., Carpenter, J.F., Randolph, T.W., 2014. Antibody Responses in Mice to Particles Formed from Adsorption of a Murine Monoclonal Antibody onto Glass Microparticles. J Pharm Sci 103, 78-89.

Singh, S.K., 2011. Impact of product-related factors on immunogenicity of biotherapeutics. J Pharm Sci 100, 354-387.

Singh, S.K., Afonina, N., Awwad, M., Bechtold-Peters, K., Blue, J.T., Chou, D., Cromwell, M., Krause, H.-J., Mahler, H.-C., Meyer, B.K., Narhi, L., Nesta, D.P., Spitznagel, T., 2010. An industry perspective on the monitoring of subvisible particles as a quality attribute for protein therapeutics. J Pharm Sci 99, 3302-3321.

Sylvant[®] (siltuximab) [Package Insert], 06/2014. Janssen Biotech Inc. Horsham, PA.

The United States Pharmacopeial Convention, 2011a. General Chapter <1> Injections, United States Pharmacopoeia, 35 ed, Rockville, MD.

The United States Pharmacopeial Convention, 2011b. General Chapter <788> Particulate matter in injections, United States Pharmacopoeia, 35 ed, Rockville, MD.

The United States Pharmacopeial Convention, 2015. General Chapter <1787> Measurement of subvisible particulate matter in therapeutic protein injections, United States Pharmacopeia, Rockville, MD.

Thirumangalathu, R., Krishnan, S., Ricci, M.S., Brems, D.N., Randolph, T.W., Carpenter, J.F., 2009. Silicone oil- and agitation-induced aggregation of a monoclonal antibody in aqueous solution. J Pharm Sci 98, 3167-3181.

Thymoglobulin Anti-thymocyte Globulin (Rabbit) [Package insert], 09/2008. Genzyme Corporation. Cambridge, MA.

Thymoglobuline 5 mg/ml [Package insert], 01/2013. Genzyme Europe B.V. Naarden, Netherlands.

Tran, T., Kupiec, T.C., Trissel, L.A., 2006. Quality-Control Analytical Methods: Particulate Matter in Injections: What is It and What are the Concerns? Int J Pharm Compd 10, 202-204.

Trissel, L.A., 2007. Handbook on injectable drugs 14 ed. American Society of Health-System Pharmacists Bethesda, MD.

Turcasso, N., Bush, P., 2001. Revising a policy on inline filtration. Am J Health-Syst Ph 58, 115-119.

U.S. Food and Drug Administration, 2010. FDA: Pfizer Voluntarily Withdraws Cancer Treatment Mylotarg from U.S. Market. U.S. Food and Drug Administration Silver Spring, MD.

U.S. Food and Drug Administration, 2014. www.fda.gov. U.S. Food and Drug Administration Silver Spring, MD.

van Lingen, R.A., Baerts, W., Marquering, A.C.M., Ruijs, G.J.H.M., 2004. The use of in-line intravenous filters in sick newborn infants. Acta Paediatr 93, 658-662.

van Schouwenburg, P.A., van de Stadt, L.A., de Jong, R.N., van Buren, E.E.L., Kruithof, S., de Groot, E., Hart, M., van Ham, S.M., Rispens, T., Aarden, L., Wolbink, G.J., Wouters, D., 2013. Adalimumab elicits a restricted anti-idiotypic antibody response in autoimmune patients resulting in functional neutralisation. Ann Rheum Dis 72, 104-109.

Vectibix[®] (panitumumab) [Package insert], 06/2013. Amgen Inc. Thousand Oaks, CA.

Vimizim[™] (elosulfase alfa) [Product Monograph], 2014. BioMarin Pharmaceutical Inc. Novato, CA.

Vpriv[®] (velaglucerase alfa for injection) [Package insert], 08/2013. Shire Human Genetic Therapies, Inc. Lexington, MA.

Waller, D.G., George, C.F., 1986. Ampoules, infusions, and filters. Br Med J 292, 714-715.

Walpot, H., Franke, R.P., Burchard, W.G., Agternkamp, C., Muller, F.G., Mittermayer, C., Kalff, G., 1989. [Particulate contamination of infusion solutions and drug additives within the scope of long-term intensive therapy. 1. Energy dispersion electron images in the scanning electron microscope-REM/EDX]. Der Anaesthesist 38, 544-548.

Walsh, G., 2014. Biopharmaceutical benchmarks 2014. Nat Biotechnol 32, 992-1000.

Wang, W., 2005. Protein aggregation and its inhibition in biopharmaceutics. Int J Pharm 289, 1-30.

Wang, W., Singh, S.K., Li, N., Toler, M.R., King, K.R., Nema, S., 2012. Immunogenicity of protein aggregates - Concerns and realities. Int J Pharm 431, 1-11.

Wolters Kluwer Health / Facts and Comparisons, 2007. Drugs to be Used with a Filter for Preparation and/or Administration. Hosp Pharm 42, 378-382.

Yervoy[®] (ipilimumab) [Package insert], 05/2013. Bristol-Myers Squibb Company. Princeton, NJ.

Zaltrap[®] (ziv-aflibercept) [Package insert], 08/2012. sanofi-aventis U.S. LLC. Bridgewater, NJ.

Zemaira® [Package insert], 04/2013. CSL Behring LLC. Kankakee, IL.

Zevalin - Anhang 1 - Zusammenfassung der Merkmale des Arzneimittels, accessed 08/2013. European Medicines Agency. London, UK.

Zevalin[®] (ibritumomab tiuxetan) [Package insert], 11/2011. Spectrum Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Irvine, CA.

Zhang, M.Z., Pikal, K., Nguyen, T., Arakawa, T., Prestrelski, S.J., 1996. The Effect of the Reconstitution Medium on Aggregation of Lyophilized Recombinant Interleukin-2 and Ribonuclease A. Pharm Res 13, 643-646.

Zölls, S., Tantipolphan, R., Wiggenhorn, M., Winter, G., Jiskoot, W., Friess, W., Hawe, A., 2012. Particles in therapeutic protein formulations, Part 1: Overview of analytical methods. J Pharm Sci 101, 914-935.

Expanding bedside filtration – a powerful tool to protect patients from protein aggregates

Chapter 2 is intended for publication.

Authors: Werner, B.P.^{1*}, Winter, G.¹

¹ Department of Pharmacy, Pharmaceutical Technology & Biopharmaceutics, Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, Butenandtstr. 5, D-81377 Munich, Germany

* corresponding author

Under the scientific guidance and supervision of Prof. Dr. Gerhard Winter, all experiments, except ICP-OES and GC-MS analysis reported in this chapter, were conducted by Benjamin Werner.

Abstract

Today it is commonly accepted that protein aggregates and protein particles also in particular with silicone oil can induce immune reactions and can therefore endanger the safety and efficacy of a biopharmaceutical drug. A total absence of protein aggregate formation is even with the most stable formulation impossible to achieve. An application of bedside filtration, a filtration during the preparation or administration of the drug product, has the potential to increase the safety of every drug container and could diminish the undesired injection of particulate matter into the patient. In this study the high efficiency of filtration for reducing the amount of protein particles was demonstrated with more than 19 stressed and non-stressed biopharmaceutocal products which covered a broad concentration and molecular weight range. Further, critical aspects regarding the usage of filters such as particle shedding from filters, protein loss as a result of protein adsorption or the hold-up volume of the filter were assessed. Although differences between the filters. As bedside filtration provides great benefits, its broader application and its establishment are proposed.

Keywords

protein aggregates, immunogenicity, in-line filtration, bedside filtration, protein adsorption, leachables, ejection force, protein denaturation, particle, filter

Abbreviations

CD, Circular Dichroism; DLS, Dynamic Light Scattering; FT-IR, Fourier Transform Infrared Spectroscopy; GC-MS, Gas Chromatography-Mass Spectrometer; HP-SEC, High-Performance Size Exclusion Chromatography; ICP-OES, Inductively Coupled Plasma Optical Emission Spectrometry; LO, Light Obscuration; MFI, Micro-Flow Imaging; NTA, Nanoparticle Tracking Analysis; n.a., not analyzed; PdI, Polydispersity Index; PES, polyethersulfone; PVDF, polyvinylidene difluoride; RP-HPLC, Reversed-Phase High-Performance Liquid Chromatography; Z-Ave, Z-Average.

Supplementary

Additional information is available in the supplementary (Chapter 2 Supplementary). Figures and tables found in the supplementary are referred in the text to "Figure S <Number>" or "Table S <Number>".

2.1. Introduction

Biopharmaceuticals are complex, sensitive and highly developed products which can generally be considered as relatively safe. Before the final high quality drug product is available on the market, a lot of research is invested in finding the best, most stable formulation. Even with all the current knowledge available it is nearly impossible to absolutely exclude the formation of protein aggregates in these optimized formulations [1-4]. Multiple factors like oxygen, light, shaking or temperature can lead to chemical and physical degradation of the protein resulting in the generation of protein aggregates [3-5].

These non-native protein species are associated with immunogenicity risks. Anti-drug antibodies are only one type of immune reaction. The formation of antibodies against the therapeutic protein after administration is known for nearly all protein drug products [5]. Antidrug antibodies have been observed e.g. for adalimumab [6], insulin [7], human growth hormone [8], erythropoietin [9], interferon [10, 11], etanercept [12] and many more. Clinical consequences of these unwanted immune responses are often negligible, but can also be severe like anaphylaxis and serum sickness or can even be life threatening, if an endogenous protein like erythropoietin is neutralized [2, 9, 13]. Improvements in the design of human recombinant proteins like sequence modifications or fully humanized proteins have not been able to eliminate the issue of immune responses against non-native protein species [5, 11, 13-16]. Although dose, dosing frequency, route of administration or the immune status of the patient play a major role for the incidence of immunological reactions [5, 13, 17], the safety and efficacy of the drug is endangered by the presence of protein aggregates [5, 15, 17, 18]. Beside protein aggregates, particles consisting of protein adsorbed to silicone oil or glass flakes can also be formed in the final product with both combinations known to activate the immune system [19, 20]. All these protein particles can be formed not only during the manufacturing and filling process, but also afterwards during shipping and storage [3, 5, 16, 21].

Product quality is monitored by the manufacturers by a comprehensive quality assurance such as stability tests, equipment validation or in-process controls. In the end a batch is statistically monitored before it is distributed and afterwards no more product characterization with analytical tools can be performed. The only check before administration will be visual inspection by the medical personnel or by the patient himself as instructed in package inserts [22]. Most of the particles found in such parenteral products have sizes of less than 10 μ m [23]. An unaided eye, however, detects particles of a size from 100 μ m upwards [17]. Hence, a lot of potentially immunogenic protein particles would go unnoticed and could be injected into the patient.

Being aware of the risks associated with the protein aggregates and the fact that it is impossible to totally exclude protein aggregation measures should be taken. The safety provided during product release should be complemented by an approach to ensure cleanliness for every single container. Therefore, expansion of bedside filtration which is already carried out for several biopharmaceuticals is proposed in this study. Due to the fact that bedside filtration is already used in the field, it should be easy to implement [16, 22]. Bedside filtration has the capability to provide more safety for every single container resulting in a lower exposure of the patients to particulate matter. A survey analysis of more than 300 marketed protein drug products showed an application of bedside filtration during preparation and administration of the drug in already 16 % of all products. For less than 1.5 % of the drugs filtration was explicitly forbidden, but for the overwhelming majority no filtration recommendations exists [22]. However, new approvals of biopharmaceuticals in Germany in the last three years showed that about 45 % of these approvals are bedside filtered. So, a clear tendency towards more filtration is obvious. Our considerations are confirmed by the fact that authorities now request the additional monitoring of particles in the low micrometer range (< 10 µm) [16, 18, 24].

Bedside filtration is mostly carried out with $0.2 \,\mu\text{m}$ filters with a low protein binding polyethersulfone membrane [22]. The usage of common $0.2 \,\mu\text{m}$ filters in clinical settings ensures a broad and cheap distribution and provides an additional sterile filtration step. Further, a reduction in the occurrence of sepsis, infection and thrombi is observed by the usage of $0.2 \,\mu\text{m}$ filters [25, 26].

However, several technical aspects regarding the filter usage need to be addressed. First and foremost, it has to be assessed, if filters possess the capability to remove protein particles effectively. Second, literature reports about some filters shedding particles which could contribute to the overall particle count of protein solutions [27]. This would thwart the entire idea, because particulate matter should be effectively removed by filtration and it should be not exchanged by other impurities from filter components. Third, it has to be ensured that there is no protein loss due to adsorption to the filter membrane or due to protein denaturation caused by shear stress. Next, especially for products with small volumes, the filter hold-up volume, which represents the remaining volume in the filter housing after the filtration process, has to be as low as possible, because biopharmaceuticals are typically expensive and unnecessary overages have to be avoided. Further, it was determined, if soluble leachables are present in the filtered protein solutions [28, 29] and if a filter affects negatively the ejection force. These important technical aspects are critically investigated in this study and a recommendation regarding the application of bedside filtration in a more routinely way is presented at the end.

2.2. Materials and Methods

2.2.1 Materials

Products, materials and their brand names might be protected due to intellectual property rights although they might not be marked with intellectual property signs.

2.2.1.1 Chemicals

Pure sodium chloride was purchased from Bernd Kraft GmbH (Duisburg, Germany). disodium hydrogen phosphate dihydrate p. A., sodium dihydrogen phosphate dehydrate p. A. and L-Arginine base pure Ph.Eur., USP were bought from AppliChem GmbH (Darmstadt, Germany). Sodium acetate, 99 %, anhydrous, p. A. was used from Grüssing GmbH (Filsum, Germany). Trisodium citrate, anhydrous, 99 % was purchased from Alfa Aesar GmbH & Co KG (Karlsruhe, Germany). Citric acid monohydrate AnalaR Normapur[®] derived from VWR BDH Prolabo[®] (Leuven, Belgium). Polysorbate 80 was from Fluka[®] Analytical (Buchs, Switzerland). Glycine ReagentPlus[®] ≥99 (TLC) was bought from Sigma Life Sciences (Taufkirchen, Germany) and mannitol was obtained from Boehringer Ingelheim (Ingelheim, Germany).

ſ	
	C
	na
	pt
	er
	N

2.2.1.2 Proteins

pharmacies and hospital pharmacies for non-medical, non-commercial use. All products were stored at 2 °C to 8 °C. Proteins used in this study are listed in Table 1. All samples were received as expired material, except Beriglobin[®], from manufacturers,

Table 1. List of proteins investigated in this study

provided. Information about brand name, manufacturer/supplier, protein international nonproprietary name, protein concentration, product formulation, primary packaging and protein class is

Product Name	Protein Name	Concentration	Formulation	Primary packaging	Protein class
				Lyophilisate	
Erypo [®] 4000	Epoetin alfa	4000 I.U.	Polysorbate 80, Gly, NaCl,	Glass vial	cytokine
(Janssen-Cilag GmbH)			Na ₃ PO ₄ , Na ₄ P ₂ O ₇	Liquid	
Erypo [®] 4000	Epoetin alfa	4000 I.U.	Polysorbate 80, Gly, NaCl,	Prefilled syringe	cytokine
(Janssen-Cilag GmbH)			Na ₃ PO ₄ , Na ₄ P ₂ O ₇	Liquid	
Intron A [®] Injection 1 Mio	Interferon alfa-2b	1 Mio I.U./mL	Gly, NaH ₂ PO ₄ , Na ₂ HPO ₄ , HSA	Glass vial	cytokine
(Essex Fliatilia Gillon)				Lyophilisate	
Kineret [®] 100 mg (Swedish Orphan	Anakinra	100 mg/0.67 mL	Na-citrate, NaCl, NaEDTA, Polvsorbate 80. NaOH	Prefilled syringe Liquid	cytokine
Biovitrum AB)					
NeoRecormon [®] 2000 IE	Epoetin beta	2000 I.U.	Urea, NaCl, Polysorbate 20, NaH ₂ PO ₄ , Na ₂ HPO ₄ , CaCl, Gly,	Glass vials Lyophilisate	cytokine
(Roche)			Leu, Isoleu, Thr, Glu, Phe		
NeoRecormon [®] 2000 IE	Epoetin beta	2000 I.U.	Urea, NaCl, Polysorbate 20, NaH ₂ PO ₄ , Na ₂ HPO ₄ , CaCl, Gly,	Prefilled syringe with 27G 1/2	cytokine
(Roche)			Leu, Isoleu, Thr, Glu, Phe	Liquid	
NeoRecormon [®]	Epoetin beta	10000 I.U.	Urea, NaCl, Polysorbate 20,	Prefilled syringe	cytokine
10000 IE			NaH ₂ PO ₄ , Na ₂ HPO ₄ , CaCl, Gly,	with 27G 1/2	
(Roche)			Leu, Isoleu, Gly, Thr, Glu, Phe	Liquid	
	Erythropoietin	84 µg/mL	NaCl, Polysorbate 80,	Glass container	cytokine

			NaH ₂ PO ₄ x 2 H ₂ O, Na ₂ HPO ₄ x 2 H ₂ O, glycine	Liquid	
Rebif [®] 22 µg Injection solution (Serono)	Interferon beta-1a	22 μg/0.5 mL	Mannitol, HSA, NaOAc, HOAc, NaOH	Prefilled syringe Liquid	cytokine
Roferon [®] -A (Roche)	Interferon alfa-2a	3 Mio. I.U./0.5 mL	NH₄OAc, NaCl, Benzyl alcohol, Polysorbate 80, HOAc, NaOH	Prefilled syringe Liquid	cytokine
Roferon [®] -A (Roche)	Interferon alfa-2a	9 Mio. I.U./0.5 mL	NH₄OAc, NaCl, Benzyl alcohol, Polysorbate 80, HOAc, NaOH	Prefilled syringe Liquid	cytokine
Cerezyme [®] 200 Units (40 U/mL) (Genzyme B.V.)	Imiglucerase	2.5 Units/kg 3.5 Units/kg	Mannitol, Na-citrate, Polysorbate 80, Citric acid or NaOH	Glass vial Lyophilisate	enzyme
Hylase [®] "Dessau" 300 I.E. (Pharma Dessau GmbH)	Hyaluronidase	300 I.U.	Gelatine	Glass ampoule Lyophilisate	enzyme
Urokinase 100 000 HS (medac)	Urokinase	2 000 I.E./mL	Na₂HPO₄, NaH₂PO₄, HSA	Glass vial Lyophilisate	enzyme
Urokinase HS medac 500 000 I.E. (medac)	Urokinase	50 000 I.E./mL	Na₂HPO₄, NaH₂PO₄, HSA	Glass vial Lyophilisate	enzyme
	Reteplase	1 mg/mL	Arginine	Glass container (Thawed) Liquid	enzyme
Ð					
Minirin [®] parenteral (Ferring Arzneimittel GmbH)	Desmo- pressinacetat	4 µg/1 mL	NaCl, HCl	Glass ampoule Liquid	hormone
	Human Growth Hormone	0.8 mg/mL	Gly, Mannitol, NaH ₂ PO ₄ , Na ₂ HPO ₄	Glass container Liquid	hormone
	anti-TNF-α lgG 1	1 mg/mL 40 mg/mL	NaCl, Polysorbate 80, NaH₂PO₄ x 2 H₂O, Na₂HPO₄ x 2 H₂O, Mannitol, Citric acid x H₂O, Sodium citrate	Glass container Prefilled syringe Liquid	antibody
Beriglobin [®] (CSL Behring GmbH)	Human antibodies against Hepatitis-	160 mg/mL	Gly, NaCl, NaOH or HCl	Prefilled syringe Liquid	antibody

Expanding bedside filtration – a powerful tool to protect patients from protein aggregates

57

Albumin (Hun Albutein [®] 25 ' (alpha [®] Thera Corporation)	Helixate [®] 250 (Centeon Pha	Bioclate TM An Factor (recon (Centeon Pha	Zenapax [®] 5 n (Roche)	Orthoclone [®] ((Janssen-Cila	Mabthera [®] 10 (Roche)
nan) U.S.P. % solution apeutic	arma GmbH)	tihemophilic nbinant) 250 arma GmbH)	ng/mL	DKT 3 1g GmbH)	90 mg
Human Serum Albumin	Octocog alfa	Blood coagulation factor VIII	Daclizumab	Muromonab CD3	A-Virus Rituximab
12.5 g/50 mL	250 I.U.	0.08 mg/10 mL	0.5 mg/mL	1 mg/mL	1 mg/mL 1.5 mg/mL 4 mg/mL
Na-caprylate, Na- acetyltryptophanate	Gly, NaCl, CaCl, HSA	HSA, NaCl, His, Macrogol 3350, CaCl ₂ x 2 H ₂ O	NaCl, Na₂HPO₄, NaH₂PO₄, HCl, NaOH	NaH ₂ PO ₄ , Na ₂ HPO ₄ , NaCl, Polysorbate 80	Na-citrate, Polysorbate 80, NaCl, NaOH, HCl
Glass vial Liquid	Glass vial with filter needle Lyophilisate	Glass vial Lyophilisate with 16G filter needle	Glass vial Liquid	Glass ampoule Liquid	Glass vial Liquid
plasma protein	antihemophilic drug	antihemophilic drug	antibody	antibody	antibody

Disclaimer:

with worst case particle numbers which result from normal storage, from not artificial and untypical stress. except one product and they were analyzed at different points in time after expiration. Using expired materials was intended to challenge the filters The particle numbers reported here shall by no means represent the typical particle status of the respective product as they were all expired,

2.2.1.3 Filter					
Names and supplem	enting information abou	ut the filters applied in this	study can be found in Table	2	
Table 2. List of filters use	d in the study				
Brand name, manufacture	er and information about the	filter membrane, housing, diame	eter and pore size as well as order	⁻ number and additional pro	perties of the filters are listed.
Filter Name	Brand Name	Manufacturer	Filter Membrane /	Filter Diameter /	Additional Information /
in Publication			Housing Material	Filter Pore Size /	CAT Number
				Filtration Area	
Filter diameter 13 m	Im - polyethersulfone	(PES) & polyvinylidene	difluoride (PVDF)		
Pall Acrodisc	Acrodisc [®] 13 mm	Pall Corporation	Supor [®] Membrane	13 mm	sterile
	Syringe Filter	(Ann Arbor, MI, USA)	(PES) with PP housing	0.2 µm	non-pyrogenic
Millinore DEC 13	Millev [®] -GD	Merck Millinore I to	East Elow & Low Protein	13 mm	non-sterile
		(Tullagreen, Irland)	Binding Millipore	0.2 µm	CAT SLGPX13NL
			Express [®] PES with PP	0.8 cm^2	
			housing		
Millipore PVDF 13	Millex [®] -GV	Merck Millipore Ltd.	Low Protein Binding	13 mm	non-sterile
		(Tullagreen, Irland)	Durapore [®] (PVDF)	0.2 µm	CAT SLGVX13NL
			Membrane with PP	0.8 cm⁴	
Whatman PVDF	Whatman TM	GE Healthcare UK	PVDF with PP housing	13 mm	non-sterile
13	Puradisc TM 13 mm	Limited		0.2 µm	CAT 6779-1302
	Syringe Filter	(Buckinghamshire, UK)		1.3 cm ²	
Filter diameter 25/2	8 mm - polyethersulfc	ne (PES)			
Pall PharmAssure	PALL PharmAssure	Pall Medical	Supor [®] Membrane	25 mm	sterile
	25 mm Syringe	(Cornwall, UK)	(PES) with modified acryl	0.2 µm	non-pyrogenic
	Filter with 0.2 µm		housing	2.8 cm ²	CAT HP1002
	Supor [®] Membrane				

59

Pall AEF	Supor [®] AEF	Pall Medical	Supor [®] Membrane	not declared	sterile
	Infusion Filter	(Fribourg, Switzerland)	(PES)	0.2 µm	non-pyrogenic
				4.5 cm^2	CAT AEF1NTE
Millipore PES	Millex [®] -MP	Merck Millipore Ltd.	Fast Flow & Low Protein	25 mm	sterile
		(Tullagreen, Irland)	Binding Milipore	0.22 µm	non-pyrogenic
			Express [®] PES	3.9 cm ²	CAT SLMP025SS
Whatman PES	Whatman TM	GE Healthcare UK	PES with PP housing	25 mm	sterile
	Puradisc [™] 25 AS	Limited		0.2 µm	non-pyrogenic
		(Buckinghamshire, UK)		4.2 cm ²	CAT 6780-2502
Sartorius PES	Minisart [®] High Flow	Sartorius AG	Hydrophilic PES with	28 mm	sterile
	Syringe Filter	(Goettingen, Germany)	methacrylate-butadiene-	0.2 µm	CAT 16532K
			styrene housing	6.2 cm^2	
I.V.Star [®]	Codan I.V.Star [®] 1.6	CODAN Medizinische	PES with methyl	20 mm	sterile
		Geräte GmbH & Co KG	methacrylate-butadiene-	0.2 µm	non-pyrogenic
		(Lensahn, Germany)	styrene housing	1.6 cm^2	CAT 76.3365
Filter diameter 25 n	ım - polyvinylidene di	fluoride (PVDF)			
Millipore PVDF	Vented Millex [®] -GV	Merck Millipore Ltd.	Low Protein Binding	25 mm	sterile
		(Tullagreen, Irland)	Durapore [®] (PVDF)	0.22 µm	non-pyrogenic
			Membrane	4.0 cm^2	CAT SLGVV255FF
Whatman PVDF	Whatman TM	GE Healthcare UK	PVDF with PP housing	25 mm	non-sterile
	Puradisc [™] 25 mm	Limited		0.2 µm	CAT 6746-2502
		(Buckinghamshire, UK)		4.2 cm^2	

PP = polypropylene

2.2.2 Methods

2.2.2.1 Filtration effect

Original products and stressed protein solutions were analyzed for particle count and size with particle measurement systems like light obscuration, Micro-Flow Imaging, dynamic light scattering and nanoparticle tracking analysis. To evaluate the capability of filters to remove protein aggregates, protein solutions were analyzed before and after filtration. Solutions were aspirated in sterile NORM-JECT[®] Luer Lock syringes (Henke Sass Wolf, Tuttlingen, Germany) and either no filter or a 0.2 μ m filter was attached before analysis. NORM-JECT[®] Luer Lock syringes were flushed with highly purified water before aspiration of the protein solutions. Samples were pooled in case of small volume products. Filters used for a specific protein are listed in the measurement data tables (Tables S4 to S6 and Table 7) or figures (Figure 1 to 5 and Figure S2). Additional information about a specific filter is shown in Table 2. Measurements were carried out at least in triplicates and presented as mean ± standard deviation.

2.2.2.1.1 Stressed protein drug products

Proteins (anti-TNF- α IgG 1, erythropoietin, human growth hormone, Albumin (Human) U.S.P. Albutein[®] 25 % solution) were exposed to stirring with a stir bar at 300 rpm for 3 h on a Heidolph MR 3001 K (Heidolph Instruments GmbH & Co. KG, Schwabach, Germany) at room temperature.

Harsh stress conditions were applied to Cerezyme[®] and Zenapax[®]: After dilution with an isotonic sodium chloride solution to their final concentration, 8.5 mL diluted protein solution were filled into 15 mL Greiner tubes (Greiner Bio-One GmbH, Frickenhausen, Germany), fixated horizontally on an Eppendorf Mixer 5432 (Eppendorf AG, Hamburg, Germany) and run at 1,450 rpm for 3 h at room temperature. Mabthera[®] 100 mg, Orthoclone[®] OKT 3, Erypo[®] 4000 and NeoRecormon[®] 2000 IE were stressed by exposing them in their original packaging to end-over-end rotation stress at 45 rpm for 3.5 h at room temperature.

Measurements were performed at least in triplicates and presented as mean ± standard deviation.

2.2.2.1.2 Particle analysis

2.2.2.1.2.1 Nephelometry

The turbidity of the samples was assessed with a Nephla turbidimeter (Dr. Lange, Düsseldorf, Germany). Scattered light from a laser with a wavelength of 860 nm is detected at an angle of 90°. Results are presented in triplicates and in the form of formazine nephelometric units (FNU).

2.2.2.1.2.2 Light Obscuration (LO)

Particles in the sub- and visible particle range were quantified with a SVSS-C device from PAMAS GmbH (Rutesheim, Germany). For the analysis the PAMAS PMA Program V 2.1.2.0 software was used. To ensure the system cleanliness the particle count of highly purified water was determined before each sample. The system was flushed with 0.3 mL or 0.4 mL sample before sample triplicates with a volume of either 0.2 mL or 0.3 mL were analyzed. Three of these runs were carried out for all samples resulting in a total of nine single measurements. The solution was aspirated at a speed of 10 mL/min. The system was calibrated with the usage of Duke Standards[™] covering the particle range from 1 µm to 200 µm and Count-Cal[™] (5 µm) Particle Size Standards (both Thermo Scientific, Fremont, CA, USA).

2.2.2.1.2.3 Micro-Flow Imaging (MFI)

For the particle count and characterization a Micro-Flow Imaging DPA 4100 device (BrightWELL Technologies Inc., Ottawa, Canada) with a 100 μ m flow cell in the operation mode "high magnification" was used. For the analysis the MFITM Particle Analyzer V6.9.7.2 software was used. Flow cell cleaning was performed with highly purified water and flow cell cleanliness was evaluated between each run. Prior each sample run the flow cell was flushed with 0.5 mL of the appropriate protein solution buffer or with highly purified water to carry out "optimize illumination". This step guarantees a correct system threshold. After "optimize illumination" the flow cell was flushed with at least 0.25 mL sample, before 0.65 mL sample were analyzed for particle count and characterization. Lower analysis volumes were used for some small volume products. The flow rate of the sample run was set to 0.1 mL/min. Triplicate measurements were carried out. Duke StandardsTM (10 μ m) and Count-CalTM (5 μ m) Particle Size Standards (both Thermo Scientific, Fremont, CA, USA) were used for the calibration of the MFI system.
2.2.2.1.2.4 Nanoparticle Tracking Analysis (NTA)

To quantify and size nanoparticles, the movement of nanoparticles was recorded for 60 s with a NanoSight LM20 (NanoSight, Amesbury, UK) using the software NTA 2.3. The camera shutter was set to 1,499 for both proteins. The gain was set to 113 for NeoRecormon 2000 IE and 138 for anti-TNF- α IgG 1 40 mg/mL. Highly purified water was used to clean the flow cell. 0.5 mL sample were loaded air bubble free into the cell. Triplicate measurements were carried out. Between each measurement the cell content was replaced by another 0.1 mL sample. A 1 mL Terumo[®] Syringe without needle was used for cell loading (Terumo (Philippines) Corporation, Laguna, Philippines). No flow was applied during the 60 s of video capture.

2.2.2.1.2.5 Dynamic Light Scattering (DLS)

Dynamic light scattering was performed on a Zetasizer Nano ZS (Malvern Instruments, Worcestershire, UK) to determine the particle size and size distribution in the nanometer range. 400 µL protein solution were analyzed in triplicates at 20 °C. Particle size is given with the Z-Average [Z-Ave] value and the polydispersity index (PdI) represents the particle size distribution.

2.2.2.2 Particle shedding from filters

Filter cleanliness was tested by flushing the filters with ultra pure buffers. These buffers were first filtered ($0.2 \mu m$), then centrifuged with at least 4,000 rpm for 20 min. Only the supernatants of these purified solutions were used. Filters of interest were flushed with 2 mL of these buffers before the analysis with light obscuration and Micro-Flow Imaging. The investigated filters were Pall Acrodisc, Millipore PES and PVDF 13, Whatman PVDF 13 (Table 2). The prepared buffers for flushing were a 50 mM acetate buffer pH 3.8 with an ionic strength of 154 mM and 200 mM, a 50 mM phosphate buffer pH 6.8 with an ionic strength of 154 mM and a 50 mM phosphate buffer pH 8 with an ionic strength of 154 mM and 200 mM. Either no or 0.1 % polysorbate 80 was added to the buffers. Highly purified water was used for preparation and rinsing of container systems. Measurements were carried out at least in triplicates and presented as mean \pm standard deviation.

2.2.2.3 Protein Adsorption

For the determination of protein loss caused by adsorption to the filter high-performance size exclusion chromatography (HP-SEC) was performed.

The mobile phase consisted of 300 mM sodium chloride and 50 mM phosphate pH 7 in highly purified water. A flow rate of 0.5 mL/min was applied and a TSKgel 3000SWXL

Chapter 2

column was used (Tosoh Bioscience GmbH, Stuttgart, Germany). Before analysis samples were centrifuged at 14,000 rpm for 10 min. Depending on the protein concentration various amounts of the protein solution were injected. Each sample was run in triplicates. A Waters 2695 Alliance Separation Module (Waters Corporation, Milford, MA, USA) with a Waters 2487 Dual λ Absorbance Detector for UV absorbance at 280 nm or a Dionex system with an ASI 100 autosampler, a RF 2000 Fluorescence (extinction: 295 nm; emission: 343 nm) and a UVD170U detector (280 nm) (all Thermo Fisher Scientific GmbH, Idstein, Germany) were used. Data analysis was carried out with Chromeleon V6.8. The area under the curve of non-filtered samples was compared to the area under the curve of filtered samples.

2.2.2.4 Hold-up volume

The hold-up volume of Pall Acrodisc filters (n = 9) and seven filters with a diameter of 25 mm or 28 mm (n = 5) (see Table 2), all with a pore size of 0.2 μ m, was assessed by filtration of 1 mL or 2 mL highly purified water, respectively. The volume after filtration, the hold-up volume and the hold-up volume after 1 mL air purge were measured.

2.2.2.5 Protein denaturation

To evaluate possible changes in the protein structure caused by filtration four proteins were analyzed before and after filtration with a $0.2 \,\mu$ m and $13 \,$ mm or $25 \,$ mm filter with far-UV circular dichroism and Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy.

2.2.2.5.1 Fourier Transform Infrared Spectroscopy (FT-IR)

A Bruker Tensor 27 FT-IR device with a Bruker AquaSpec Cell (Brucker Optics, Ettlingen, Germany) was utilized for spectra recording of 40 mg/mL anti-TNF- α IgG 1 solutions. The sensor was constantly cooled before and during measurements with liquid nitrogen and a gaseous nitrogen flow. The spectra were background corrected with the corresponding buffer. The OPUS analysis software was used to obtain the second derivative of the spectra from a wavelength of 1,750 cm⁻¹ to 1,450 cm⁻¹ and to apply vector normalization.

2.2.2.5.2 Far-UV circular dichroism (CD)

A Jasco J-715 spectropolarimeter (JASCO International Co. Ltd., Tokyo, Japan) was used for capturing far-UV spectra of Erythropoietin, human growth hormone, anti-TNF- α IgG 1 and Beriglobin[®]. The measurement software J-700 series control driver Vers 1.08.00 and for the analysis the software SpectraManager for Windows 95/NT Spectra Analysis Vers 1.53.07 (Build 1) (both JASCO International Co. Ltd., Tokyo, Japan) were used. Protein solutions with a concentration of 0.150 mg/mL and for Beriglobin[®] 0.075 mg/mL were filled into a quartz cuvette with a path length of 0.1 cm. Spectra from 250 nm to 195 nm were recorded by a continuous scanning method at 4°C. Four scans were accumulated. Background correction of the corresponding buffer was performed for each protein spectrum. The data is shown in millidegrees of ellipticity as a function of wavelength.

2.2.2.6 Leachable study

For the determination of leachables seven different filters from various suppliers with a diameter of 25 mm or 28 mm and a pore size of 0.2 µm were investigated with reversed-phase high-performance liquid chromatography, inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectrometry and gas chromatography-mass spectrometry. The filters were flushed either with 1 mL highly purified water or with an isotonic sodium chloride solution pH 4 containing 0.1 % polysorbate 80. For the analysis the filtrate of five filters was pooled.

2.2.2.6.1 Reversed-Phase High-Performance Liquid Chromatography (RP-HPLC)

To detect UV active substances a YMC-Pack C4 (250 x 4.6 mml.D. S-5µm, 30 nm) column (YMC, Kyoto, Japan) was attached to an UltiMate 3000 system including a UV detector (Thermo Fisher Scientific GmbH, Idstein, Germany) as well as a column oven which was set to 37°C. The UV wavelengths were set to 214, 245, 280 and 330 nm and the extinction and emission wavelengths were at 280 nm and 343 nm, respectively. A linear gradient from 0 % to 100 % within 55 min followed by 5 min 0 % mobile phase B was applied at a flow rate of 0.5 mL/min. Mobile Phase A consisted of 90 % highly purified water, 10 % HPLC grade acetonitrile and 0.1 % trifluoroacetic acid (w/w), whereas mobile phase B was made of 100 % HPLC grade acetonitrile and 0.1 % trifluoroacetic acid (w/w).

2.2.2.6.2 Inductively Coupled Plasma Optical Emission Spectrometry (ICP-OES)

For trace analysis of several ions ICP-OES was applied. The following elements were monitored: Li, B, Na, Mg, Al, Si, P, K, Ca, Ti, Cr, Mn, Fe, Co, Ni, Cu, Zn, Ag, Cd, Sn, Ba, Hg, Pb. For this purpose a Varian Vista RL CCD simultaneous ICP AES Vista RL radial device from Varian (nowadays Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, CA, USA) was used. 0.1 mL 69 % nitric acid was added to the filtrate to obtain an aqueous 3 % nitric acid solution. Samples were then boiled at 105 °C for 30 min. 3 % standard solutions from Merck KGaA (Darmstadt, Germany) were used for system calibration. Blanks were measured before the samples were analyzed. For each element two to three emission wavelengths were chosen. Each sample was analyzed in triplicates. Instrument settings were the following: performance: 1.2 kW; nebulizer pressure: 180 kPa; pump speed: 17 rpm; plasma flow: 13.5 l/min; auxiliary flow: 1.5 l/min; sample uptake time: 30 s; instrument stabilization time: 45 s; measurement time: 9 s. The maximum percentage variance is 5 % and the minimum correlation coefficient is 0.98.

The filtrates were analyzed by Jaroslava Obel from the analytical division of the Department of Chemistry and Pharmacy at the Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität Munich.

2.2.2.6.3 Gas Chromatography-Mass Spectrometer (GC-MS)

To identify and quantify leachables GC-MS was performed. 1 mL sample filtrate was mixed with either 2 mL of THF-methacrylate or BHT-aldehyde solutions and with 2 mL water for injection. The sample was adsorbed on a PDMS stir-bar for 1 h before thermal desorption and cryogenic focusing of the desorbed agents occurred. The substances were then separated on a GC column (Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, US) and finally detected with a mass spectrometer (Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, US).

Provided filtrates were further prepared for GC-MS analysis by Nicole Scherer. GC-MS measurements and analysis of the chromatograms was performed by Nicole Scherer. The evaluation of this data was done by Benjamin Werner.

2.2.2.7 Ejection force

The impact of the filter attachment on the ejection force of the product solution from a syringe was determined using a Texture Analyzer XTplus device (Stable micro Systems, Godalming, UK). Pre-test speed was set to 5 mm/sec, test speed was 6 mm/sec (0.18 mL/min) and post-speed was 10 mm/sec. Marketed products (anti-TNF- α IgG 1 40 mg/mL, Roferon[®] 3 Mio, Roferon[®] 9 Mio, NeoRecormon[®] 2000 IE) were analyzed. 27G ¹/₂" needles for attachment were supplied by the manufacturer for Roferon[®] 3 Mio, Roferon[®] 9 Mio and NeoRecormon[®] 2000 IE, whereas the anti-TNF- α IgG 1 product was already filled into

prefilled syringes with a staked-in needle. The product was repacked into glass syringes without a staked-in needle (BD Hypak SCFTM, BD, Franklin Lakes, New Jersey, USA) to enable filter and 27G $\frac{1}{2}$ " needle (BD MicrolanceTM 3, Becton, Dickinson and Company Limited, Drogheda, Ireland) attachment. Controls represent the force to eject the protein solution from the glass syringe and the 27G $\frac{1}{2}$ " needle. Filters with a pore size of 0.2 µm and a diameter of 13 mm were attached on the luer cone of the syringe. 27G $\frac{1}{2}$ " needles were attached to the filter outlet and are later referred to as 27G needles.

For the simulation of injection into subcutaneous tissue, injections were carried out into pig skin. The skin was at least 3 cm thick and the needles were inserted 1 cm into the skin. These experiments were performed with a 120 mg/mL monoclonal antibody solution filled in glass syringes. Either a 27G $\frac{1}{2}$ " needle or a filter and a 27G $\frac{1}{2}$ " needle were attached before ejection at a speed of 3 mm/s.

2.3. Results

2.3.1 Filter testing by filter manufacturers

Information about the internal filter quality testing was obtained from the four filter manufacturers GE Healthcare, Merck Millipore, Pall GmbH and Sartorius AG. The collected information shows that quality criteria for filters are diverse and not every company was able to provide information on properties like particulates, extractables or product lot release criteria. Regarding biocompatibility all companies run tests according to ISO 10993, two run also 93/42/EEC and USP Class VI Biological tests for plastics. Title 21 Code of Federal Regulations, Section 210.3(b)(6) and 211.72 for non-fiber-releasing filters is carried out by one company. Production and packaging occur under clean room conditions according to several ISO forms or to ISO 9001. Two of the companies have internal limits regarding particulates. In one case the test method according to Annex A.2 of ISO 8536-11 is applied for infusion filters but not for other medical filters. The other company allows less than 50 particles larger than 10 µm/unit. Visual inspections for product lot release are done by two companies. The units should be free of visible fibers and particles under normal plant lighting, respectively, should be free of injection molded particles and loose particles or fibers of sizes larger than 100 µm. One company determines extractables by UV and weighing, although it is not stated which extractables could be expected. Further, the filters are tested for the release of ammonium and heavy metal ions. Another company weighs the amount of non-volatile residues and analyzes them with FT-IR in adaption to Title 21 Code of Federal Regulations parts 176 and 177. However, this test is done for filter cartridges and not for infusion or syringe filters.

2.3.2 Filtration effectiveness

The main aim of bedside filtration is to protect of the patients from any larger protein aggregates and protein particles. Hence, the filters should have the capability to diminish larger protein aggregates effectively. The suitability of several filters was tested by filtration of more than 19 different, highly relevant products. Protein solutions were measured in nonstressed (Tables S4 and S6) and stressed (Table S5) conditions before and after filtration. MFI measurements showed for all cases the capacity of filters to diminish small micrometer particles. The particle counts of four differently stressed products are exemplarily presented in Figure 1. For harshly shaken, reconstituted Cerezyme[®] 200 Units (3.5 Units/kg) a reduction of the particle count from around 73.000 particles/mL to 2.686 particles/mL for one filter and to values even lower than 800 particles/mL for the other filters was achieved (Figure 1A). This corresponds to reduction factors of up to 894. For Mabthera[®] (1 mg/mL), which was stressed by end-over-end rotation in the original vial before dilution, the particle count was diminished from 4,535 particles/mL to less than 200 particles/mL, for four out of five filters (Figure 1B). End-over-end rotation stressed NeoRecormon[®] 2000 IE in prefilled syringes (Figure 1C) and Orthoclone[®] OKT 3 (1 mg/mL) in 5 mL ampoules had particle reduction factors of above 1,000. For Orthoclone[®] OKT 3 e.g. the particle burden decreased from 675,394 particles/mL to less than 100 particles/mL (Figure 1D). Note that numbers for the particle sizes 10 µm and 25 µm, which are mandatorily monitored by the pharmacopoeia [30], were either reduced to a minimum of a few particles/mL or were even entirely eliminated. Further numbers of the effective reduction of these two particle sizes with filtration can be found in Figure S2.



Figure 1. Particle count, as determined with MFI, is shown for shaken Cerezyme[®] 200 Units (3.5 Units/kg) (**A**) and end-over-end rotation stressed Mabthera[®] (1 mg/mL) (**B**), NeoRecormon[®] 2000 IE (**C**) and Orthoclone[®] OKT 3 (1 mg/mL) (**D**). Non-filtered controls and filtered samples are displayed with the filters applied. The cumulative particle count/mL is shown for particles sizes of 1 µm, 2 µm, 5 µm, 10 µm and 25 µm.

Table S4 and S5 list additional examples for non-stressed and stressed protein drug products displaying the high capability of filters to eliminate larger protein aggregates. Table S4 and S5 include DLS measurement data. In the majority of all cases the hydrodynamic radius of the proteins as well as the PdI remains virtually unaffected by filtration. Yet, in several cases like for Hylase 300° , NeoRecormon^{\circ} 10000 IE or for stressed anti-TNF- α IgG 1 40 mg/mL, human growth hormone 0.8 mg/mL (Table S4 and S5) or Zenapax^{\circ} (Figure 3D) a reduction in the hydrodynamic radius after filtration could be observed. This demonstrated that reversible protein aggregates could be destroyed by filtration. In particular in the case of stressed proteins it was shown that the native hydrodynamic radius could be obtained after filtration.

Further, two standard pharmacopoeia methods, LO and nephelometry were additionally carried out for several proteins (Table S6). LO measurements revealed a clear reduction of

the particle burden of the tested protein solutions and consequently confirmed the so far presented MFI results. Nephelometry data showed lower or similar values after filtration indicating the reduction of nanometer sized particles. In Figure 3 the data of a stressed Zenapax solution is exemplarily displayed graphically in order to confirm the observed results.



Figure 3. Stressed Zenapax solution was analyzed with MFI (**A**), LO (**B**), nephelometry (**C**) and DLS (**D**). The cumulative particle count/mL is shown for particle sizes of 1 μ m, 2 μ m, 5 μ m, 10 μ m and 25 μ m. Non-filtered controls and filtered samples are presented.

In order to test the effectiveness of 0.2 μ m filters in the nanometer range NTA analysis was performed (Figure 4). The particle count of anti-TNF- α IgG 1 40 mg/mL was around 200 million particles/mL of around 200 nm before filtration and it was reduced by at least 25 % after filtration (Figure 4A). A more than 80 % particle burden reduction was achieved for NeoRecormon[®] 2000 IE after filtration. Also the particle mean size which was around 324 nm was reduced to around 190 nm after filtration, corresponding well to the filter pore size of 200 nm (Figure 4B). The data illustrated that filtration was also effective in the nanometer range.



Figure 4. The total particle count in millions/mL and the particle mean size for anti-TNF- α lgG 1 40 mg/mL (**A**) and NeoRecormon[®] 2000 IE (**B**) solutions are presented before and after filtration, as analyzed by NTA.

Overall, the particle burden of non-stressed and stressed protein solutions can be effectively reduced in the nanometer and particularly in the micrometer range as demonstrated for more than 20 products. All filters were able to diminish the amount of larger protein aggregates in all cases. Regarding their capability to eliminate protein particles most of the investigated filters behaved similar except one filter.

Chapter 2

2.3.3 Particle shedding from filters

The particle shedding from filters was determined by filtering purified buffers. In order to identify possible factors leading to shedding from filters, buffers with different pH values and ionic strengths were applied. The presence or absence of surfactants was additionally tested. Apart from few exceptions it was observed that the filtration process led to lower particle counts (Table 3). For some samples the particle burden remained relatively unaffected by filtration which did not surprise, because already very low particle counts were measured in the buffer controls. However, filter shedding can occur in principle. In particular the Whatman PVDF 13 filter led to a higher particle burden in several test solutions after filtration. An explanation for this could be its packaging. The Whatman PVDF 13 filter was delivered in a plain paper box as a non-sterile bulk product, whereas both Millipore filters were sold as nonsterile bulks within a plastic bag and a box as secondary packaging. In contrast, the Pall Acrodisc filter could be obtained as a single, sterile packaged filter. Single, sterile packaging was not available for all filters with a similar filtration area and with the same diameter. An impact of the pH value, the presence of a surfactant, the ionic strength (data not shown) or filter preflushing (data not shown) on the particle load of the solution could not be detected. For a few cases it was shown that the particle burden of the filters varied strongly within the same filter batch as indicated by standard deviations. Overall, particle shedding from filters can be neglected when adequate packaging is applied. As single, sterile packed filters are the target, particle shedding is considered as a controllable, uncritical aspect.

Table 3. Shedding behavior of two PES and two PVDF filters with a pore size of 0.2 μm and a diameter of 13 mm was analyzed using MFI and LO

For each method the total particle count/mL (particles \ge 1 µm) is stated.

Buffer	Filter Name	MFI	LO
		≥ 1 <i>µ</i> m/mL	≥ 1 <i>µ</i> m/mL
Acetate buffer pH 3.8	Control	192 ± 201	34 ± 43
ionic strength 154 mM	Pall Acrodisc	22 ± 0	3 ± 1
without 0.1 % polysorbate 80	Millipore PES 13	59 ± 84	16 ± 14
	Millipore PVDF 13	67 ± 22	10 ± 12
	Whatman PVDF	220 + 1/1	271 + 46
Apototo buffor pH 2.8	15 Control	229 ± 141	271 ± 40
ionic strength 154 mM	Doll Agradiag	22 <u>1</u> 22	24 ± 19
with 0.1 % polysorbate 80		01 ± 70	
		44 ± 30	
		22 ± 0	0 ± 2
	13	392 ± 201	390 ± 184
Phosphate buffer pH 6.2	Control	185 ± 194	52 ± 64
ionic strength 154 mM	Pall Acrodisc	118 ± 34	17 ± 15
without 0.1 % polysorbate 80	Millipore PES 13	22 ± 0	23 ± 20
	Millipore PVDF 13	44 ± 22	4 ± 3
	Whatman PVDF		
	13	44 ± 38	40 ± 24
Phosphate buffer <u>pH 6.2</u>	Control	192 ± 257	144 ± 221
ionic strength 154 mM	Pall Acrodisc	89 ± 38	24 ± 8
with 0.1 % polysorbate 80	Millipore PES 13	96 ± 90	6 ± 6
	Millipore PVDF 13	89 ± 117	7 ± 11
	Whatman PVDF		
	13	1,428 ± 955	527 ± 35
Phosphate buffer <u>pH 8.0</u>	Control	22 ± 0	182 ± 25
ionic strength 154 mM	Pall Acrodisc	37 ± 46	20 ± 5
without 0.1 % polysorbate 80	Millipore PES 13	104 ± 46	15 ± 9
	Millipore PVDF 13	111 ± 97	40 ± 42
	Whatman PVDF		
	13	118 ± 110	159 ± 37
Phosphate buffer <u>pH 8.0</u>	Control	81 ± 34	95 ± 60
ionic strength 154 mM	Pall Acrodisc	74 ± 71	17 ± 4
with 0.1 % polysorbate 80	Millipore PES 13	44 ± 22	26 ± 22
	Millipore PVDF 13	111 ± 80	9 ± 3
	Whatman PVDF 13	429 ± 278	236 ± 98

2.3.4 Protein adsorption

Protein drug products have a broad concentration range from a few µg/mL up to concentrations beyond 100 mg/mL. In particular for highly potent drugs in the lower concentration range like cytokines or hormones it is of substantial importance not to lose any protein because of adsorption to the filter membrane or housing. The filters which were used were all defined as low protein binding filters by the manufacturers. The adsorption behavior of several protein drug products and protein solutions, formulated according to products on the market, covering a broad concentration range and different protein classes were filtered with various filters (Table 7). Protein loss due to adsorption could be neglected for the 13 mm Pall Acrodisc filter with a filtration area of 1 cm². In the majority of all investigated samples protein adsorption was also not noted for filters with a diameter of 25 mm or 28 mm (Table 7). The best results were achieved with the Pall PharmAssure filter. However, in some cases slight protein losses of around 4 µg for NeoRecormon[®] 10000 IE and Cerezyme[®] 200 Units as well as up to 25 µg/mL for human growth hormone were observed.

Overall, protein recovery after filtration was very high in the majority of all cases. Protein adsorption on the filter membrane will be negligible e.g. for high dosed antibodies, but in particular for low concentrated products protein adsorption should be checked as it can occur.

Table 7. Protein adsorption was as determined	ermined by HP-SE			1				
Product		Before Filt	ration	Pall		Pall	_	all
				Acrodisc	Pr	narmAssure		ĒF
anti-TNF-α lgG 1 (1 mg/mL)		100 ± 0	.38	100.7 ± 0.35	10)0.67 ± 0.18	100.8	7 ± 0.19
Mabthera® 100 mg (1.5 mg/mL)		100 ± 1	.25	99.6 ± 1.2	6	9.62 ± 1.55	98.50) ± 0.78
Mabthera [®] 100 mg (1.5 mg/mL)	 stir stress 	100 ± 1	.61	98.78 ± 1.29	6	9.34 ± 2.52	98.36	3 ± 1.58
Beriglobin [®]		100 ± 0	.95	99.71 ± 0.71	6	9.84 ± 0.92	L L	1.a.
Human Growth Hormone (0.8 m	g/mL)	100 ± 0	.95	n.a.	6	9.72 ± 1.03	100.9	1 ± 1.33
Human Growth Hormone (0.8 m	g/mL) - stir stre	s 100 ± 2	.27	n.a.	10)2.45±3.83	99.42	2 ± 1.18
Erythropoietin (84 µg/mL)		100 ± 0	.99	100.59 ± 0.59	10)0.78±1.88	L L	1.a.
Erythropoietin (84 µg/m)L - stir s	tress	100 ± 0	.93	99.12 ± 0.83	9	9.16 ± 0.81	r r	1.a.
Hylase [®] "Dessau" 300 I.E.		100 ± 1	.78	99.59 ± 3.47		n.a.	r	1.a.
Urokinase HS medac 500 000 I. (50 000 I.E./mL)	ш	100 ± 0	.42	99.29 ± 0.34		n.a.		1.a.
Bioclate TM Antihemophilic Factor (recombinant) 250		100 ± 0	.39		99.16 ± 0.39	(supplied filter	needle)	
Orthoclone [®] OKT 3 (1 mg/mL)		100 ± 1	.52	100.91 ± 0.93		n.a.	ſ	1.a.
NeoRecormon [®] 10000 IE		100 ± 3	.03	95.26 ± 3.15		n.a.	r	1.a.
Product	Before Filtration	Pall PharmAssure	Pall AEF	Millipore PES	Whatman PES	Sartorius PES	Millipore PVDF	Whatman PVDF
Erythropoietin (84 µg/mL) stir stress	100 ± 3.63	101.24 ± 5.18	98.26 ± 3.12	101.13 ± 2.51	99.34 ± 1.5	98.76 ± 3.36	96.13 ± 3.56	96.17 ± 4.70
Mabthera [®] 100 mg	100 ± 0.64	100.17 ± 0.31	99.94 ±	100.27 ±	± 86'66	99.77 ±	100.44 ±	100.17 ±
(4 mg/mL)			0.56	0.28	0.36	0.20	0.46	0.65
Cerezyme [®] 200 Units	100 ± 1.66	100.07 ± 0.54	99.09 ±	100.21 ±	97.09 ±	99.16 ±	100.82 ±	91.03 ±
(2.5 U/kg)			1.35	1.78	1.44	0.90	2.11	0.93
Urokinase 100 000 HS	100 ± 0.38	98.73 ± 0.51	99.19 ±	98.76 ±	99.25 ±	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.
(2 000 I.E./mL)			0.67	0.47	1.28			
Human Growth Hormone	100 ± 0.30	101.18 ± 3.48	96.88 ±	97.12 ±	97.75 ±	99.67 ±	98.82 ±	96.92 ±
(0.8 mg/mL)			2.16	1.13	1.86	0.82	1.94	1.69

Expanding bedside filtration – a powerful tool to protect patients from protein aggregates

75

2.3.5 Hold-up volume

Depending on the filter housing design and the filter size different volumes of protein drug solution remain in the filter. These so called hold-up volumes have to be of small volume in order to assure that the loss of protein drug product is minimized in all cases. For products applied in larger volumes of e.g. \geq 5 mL a small excess to account for a potential loss in a filter could be considered. For small volume products (\leq 2 mL) the losses would not be acceptable.

Here, eight filters, one with a diameter of 13 mm, six with 25 mm and one with 28 mm (see Table 2) were investigated regarding their hold-up volumes. Generally, rather high hold-up volumes were found. For the smallest filter, the Pall Acrodisc filter with a diameter of 13 mm, approximately 16.3 % of the initial volume remained in the filter after the filtration process (Table 8). For filters with 25 mm or 28 mm diameter the hold-up volumes were in the range of 23 % to 60.5 % of the initial volume.

Table 8	. Overview	of the i	initial	volume,	the	volume	after	filtration,	the	hold-up	volume,	the	hold-up	volume	after
1 mL air	purge and	the dec	lared	hold-up	volu	ime afte	r 1 ml	air purg	e for	r eight fil	ters				

	Acro- disc	Pharm- Assure	AEF	M-PES	M- PVDF	W-PES	W- PVDF	S-PES
Initial Volume [µL]	1,000	2,000	2,000	2,000	2,000	2,000	2,000	2,000
Volume after	837 ±	1,320 ±	1,220	1,490	790 ±	1,550 ±	1,540 ±	1,150 ±
filtration [µL]	25	30	± 30	± 30	10	30	50	20
Hold-up volume	163 ±	680 ±	780 ±	510 ±	1,210 ±	460 ±	460 ±	850 ±
(= remaining volume	25	30	30	30	10	30	50	20
in the filter) [µL]								
Hold-up volume after	76 ± 32	270 ±	370 ±	220 ±	1,070 ±	160 ±	270 ±	320 ±
1 mL air purge [µL]		20	30	10	10	50	60	50
Hold-up volume after	≤ 28	50	700	< 100	< 100	not	not	100 -
1 mL air purge as						stated	stated	150
declared by the								
manufacturer [µL]								

13 mm diameter filter: Acrodisc = Pall Acrodisc

25 mm diameter filters: PharmAssure = Pall PharmAssure; AEF = Pall AEF; M-PES= Millipore PES; M-PVDF = Millipore PVDF; W-PES = Whatman PES; W-PVDF = Whatman PVDF 28 mm diameter filter: S-PES = Sartorius PES

In order to reduce the hold-up volume filter manufacturers instruct a 1 mL air purge which is however not applicable during drug administration. Even though such an air purge reduced the hold-up volumes of all investigated filters, the loss of solution is still too high for small volume products and did not coincide with the hold-up volumes declared by the manufacturers (Table 8).

2.3.6 Protein denaturation

During the filtration process protein solutions are exposed to a small filter pore size and the filter surface which presents a shear and interfacial stress for proteins. This stress might theoretically lead to protein unfolding, although practically all pharmaceutical protein drug products are sterile filtered at least once, typically at least twice, during the course of their manufacturing. CD and FT-IR measurements were carried out to confirm common knowledge that filtration does not impact the protein structure and to make sure that filtration, which was applied here, did not cause atypical alterations in the secondary structure of the protein. CD spectra were recorded for four model proteins before and after filtration. CD spectra of human growth hormone are exemplarily displayed (Figure 5B). FT-IR spectra were additionally taken for anti-TNF- α IgG 1 (Figure 5A). The results showed that filtration did not cause any changes in the secondary structure of the analyzed proteins.



Figure 5. FT-IR spectra of non-stressed and stressed anti-TNF- α IgG 1 40 mg/mL solutions (**A**) as well as the CD spectra of human growth hormone (**B**) are displayed.

2.3.7 Leachables

The existence and quantity of leachables in filtrates was determined by ICP-OES, RP-HPLC and GC-MS after flushing various filters with highly purified water or a 0.9 % sodium chloride solution pH 4 with 0.1 % polysorbate 80.

With ICP-OES more than 20 metal ions were monitored in filtrates, but no toxic heavy metals were detected. Filtrates were analyzed for ultraviolet active leachables using RP-HPLC at four wavelengths. Leachables were only detected in five out of seven filters at 214 nm, 245 nm and 280 nm, but not at 330 nm. While three filters showed each \leq 5 peaks, two filters had multiple peaks. All these measured impurities were on a low level. Chromatograms of three filters are shown in Figure S6 to display the differences between filters and the low amount of leachables. By analyzing seven filters with GC-MS, more than 60 aromatic and aliphatic leachables were identified in total. As observed with RP-HPLC, differences in the

Chapter 2

quantity of leachables were detected. Three filters showed 6 to 12 peaks, one filter 15 peaks and three filters 22 to 28 peaks after filtering the solution which contained the surfactant. A lower number of peaks were visible in the highly purified water filtrates. The concentration of the detected peaks was in general far below 1 ppm, which represents the reporting threshold by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration [31]. The substances neodecanoic acid, dodecanoic acid, 1-dodecanol, 11-methyldodecanol and another not clearly identified one, which could be a polymer chain with several phenyl derivates were in some cases above 1 ppm. 1-dodecanol and dodecanoic acid are frequently found as extractables and their safety hazard is considered as low [32]. Values and risk assessments were not found in the literature for neodecanoic acid and 11-methyldodecanol. However, taking the structural similarity of those two substances into account, it is assumed that their classification is similar to their structural derivates.

2.3.8 Ejection force

The inclusion of a filter into the process of the preparation or administration of the protein drug product should not lead to major handling problems due to high ejection forces caused by the filter resistance. A moderate ejection force with an attached filter, particularly for high dosed and viscous protein formulations is needed. For bedside filtration filters with a pore size of $0.2 \,\mu$ m, a small diameter like 13 mm and a low hold-up volume are required. Although a direct application of filtration for the injection of drugs with volumes below 1 mL is so far practically not possible, due to the high hold-up volumes of the filters, it should be tested, if drug injection at reasonable forces below 20 N is generally practicable.

The ejection force of marketed drug products filled in prefilled syringes was determined at a speed of 0.18 mL/s. anti-TNF- α IgG 1 40 mg/mL filled into prefilled syringes with staked-in 27G needles showed values of around 6.2 N. The same IgG 1 with a 0.2 µm filter (13 mm diameter) and a 27G needle showed values of about 8.7 N (Figure S7). For Roferon[®] 3 Mio 8.5 N without a filter and 10.4 N with a 0.2 µm filter were necessary (Figure S7). For Roferon[®] 9 Mio similar values with 9 N and 11.6 N, respectively, were obtained (data not shown). NeoRecormon[®] 2000 IE had an ejection force of 5.4 N without and 7 N with a 0.2 µm filter (data not shown). The injection of a protein solution into a patient is supposed to require higher forces. A 120 mg/mL concentrated monoclonal antibody was injected at a speed of 0.9 mL/min into pig skin. Easy to inject values of 7.8 N were achieved for the high dosed monoclonal antibody with a 27G needle and of 13.5 N with a 0.2 µm filter and a 27G needle (data not shown). All these measured values are even at high speed well below the critical force of 20 N and are easy to inject.

2.4. Discussion

Bedside filtration could be a straightforward measure to guard patients from potential immunogenicity risks associated with protein aggregates above 0.2 µm in size. Protein aggregation is a broadly accepted factor regarding unwanted immune responses [13] and immune reactions can be reduced by diminishing protein aggregates from the drug product [15]. Bedside filtration is already performed for approximately 16 % of biopharmaceuticals [22].

In this study comprehensive data regarding the efficiency of filtration is presented. Furthermore, critical aspects such as filter cleanliness or protein loss are evaluated. In the end, recommendations for future application of bedside filtration are given.

2.4.1 Filtration efficiency

For drug product solutions from several protein classes with different molecular weights and protein concentrations, it was shown with several filters that protein aggregates $\geq 1 \, \mu m$ can effectively be diminished with filtration. Even enormous particle burden above one million particles ($\geq 1 \mu m$)/mL could be reduced to values below a few hundreds of particles/mL. Differently stressed protein samples demonstrated further the capabilities of the investigated filters to diminish the particle count significantly. The total particle count was substantially reduced for all investigated samples, also for products with low particle counts before filtration. Particles \geq 10 µm or \geq 25 µm were completely eliminated or remained at numbers well below 100 particles/mL. DLS, nephelometry and NTA measurements further showed filtration effects also in the nanometer range, when using a 0.2 µm filter. The reduction of those small particles is of course not as effective as for the micrometer particles. However, it cannot be the intention of the filtration concept to get rid of protein aggregates below 0.2 µm. Moreover, for the quantification of these small particles HP-SEC studies are more appropriate. Reducing a very high number of protein particles might theoretically lead to lower protein concentrations. However, HP-SEC revealed no differences between nonstressed and stressed samples indicating that the amount of lost protein is too low to be detected. These findings are in agreement with literature [33]. Another study demonstrated for stressed proteins as well that protein loss is in the range of a few µg/mL and might not be measureable in all cases [34].

2.4.2 Filter cleanliness

Concerning the filter cleanliness the number of downstream particles and the concentration of leachables is important. From a previous study [27], we were alert that under certain conditions filter could even contribute to a higher particle load in the filtrate instead of reducing it. It was therefore tested in this study, if filters from various suppliers shed particles and if parameters, such as pH, ionic strength, filter preflushing or presence of a surfactant, would have an impact on the potential shedding behavior. Generally, the detected particle burden was extremely low in the non-filtered controls and in the filtered samples. In the majority of all investigated cases no shedding to such an extent as reported was observed [27]. However, variances between different filters exist. One of the tested filters showed stronger shedding behavior and could not be chosen for the purpose of bedside filtration. This specific filter was not single sterile packed, which explains the particle release from this filter. The shedding behavior was not influenced by pH, ionic strength, presence of a surfactant or filter preflushing. Regarding their shedding behavior the majority of the tested filters could be used for bedside filtration, although most of them are not yet specified by their manufacturers for this purpose but for in vitro, non-clinical use only. Filter companies take already several quality assurance measures in order to provide clean filters. Further, filters are generally manufactured and packaged under clean room conditions according to ISO norms. Internal limits for larger particles exist as well. However, testing for particles in the low micrometer range or for extractables is not routinely performed and should become a standard procedure for medical filters.

Our rather small investigation about leachables in the tested filters revealed overall a low level of impurities by RP-HPLC and GC-MS. No adverse effects of these low concentrated leachables are expected, based on the negative biocompatibility tests of the filters performed by the manufacturers. It was also shown that the amount of detected leachables differed between the filters. To be on the safe side, it would be recommendable that manufacturers evaluate their filters systematically for extractables, which is currently not the case for all medical filters.

2.4.3 Protein loss

Protein can be lost during filtration either due to adsorption of protein to the filter surface or due to the hold-up volume of the filter.

Protein adsorption is a complex process with several factors like buffer, pH, temperature, charge or polarity playing a role [35, 36]. Further, the dilution media, the membrane and even the manufacturing process of the membrane can have an impact on the adsorption of protein to the filter surface [37, 38]. Adsorption of proteins to the filter surface was not observed for the majority of the investigated proteins. However, in some cases lower protein concentrations were measured after filtration. These losses were in the range of around 4 μ g/mL for NeoRecormon[®] 10000 IE and Cerezyme[®] 200 Units and up to 25 μ g/mL for human growth hormone (0.8 mg/mL). Protein adsorption might therefore be of importance for very low concentrated drugs in the μ g/mL range, but not for higher concentrated products like monoclonal antibodies [38].

Another reason to lose protein during the application of bedside filtration is the hold-up volume of the filter. A loss of 16.3 % after filtration of 1 mL solution was already measured for the investigated 13 mm diameter filter. The loss was even higher for 25 mm and 28 mm diameter filters. An air purge as instructed by the manufacturer can reduce the hold-up volume. But this is not applicable during drug administration because injected air poses the risk of air embolism. Besides the hold-up volumes are still too high for small volume drug products. It is of utmost importance that filter manufacturers develop filter designs in a way that the hold-up volume is in particular necessary for a correct dosing of the drug and to keep potential overfill volumes at a minimum. The hold-up volume is less critical for infusions, because the dosing error is far less and clinically less relevant. Further, infusion sets are often flushed with a saline to avoid drug loss due to the void volume of the system [39].

2.4.4 Protein structure and ejection force

It was the purpose of our studies to confirm that no structural changes of the protein occur during bedside filtration. Our exemplary tests on four proteins showed that filtration in the process of drug preparation or administration did not alter the protein structure, as expected, because sterile filtration is a routine operation unit carried out in the course of aseptic manufacturing of each biotech drug.

In a last step it was further checked, whether the addition of a filter would disturb the proper handling and a smooth drug administration. It was demonstrated with marketed products that easy to inject forces of below 20 N can be achieved with a 0.2 μ m and 13 mm diameter filter at high speed [40]. Hence, a direct application of bedside filtration for drugs with volumes less than 1 - 2 mL is possible once filters with low hold-up volumes are on the market.

Chapter 2

2.4.5 Expansion of bedside filtration - suggestions on how to proceed

The question which is arising now is how to implement bedside filtration of biopharmaceuticals on a more routine basis as its establishment will take time. Filtration should be first considered for products which already need several handling steps until the injection takes place. In particular lyophilisates need a multiple step process with adding the solvent, dissolution of the powder, inspection after dissolution, aspiration into the administration syringe, change of the needle and dose adjustment before administration. A filter could be easily integrated in such a procedure without much additional effort. This is supported by the fact that 56 % of all lyophilisates with a filtration recommendation by the manufacturer are filtered during drug preparation [22]. Further, an easy implementation of filtration would also be possible for drugs stored in multi-dose or mono-dose vials, because at least the transfer into the administration syringe would be necessary anyway. A routine usage of filters should also be considered in infusion settings. In a later stage the concept of bedside filtration could also be applied to small dosage forms, but redesigned filters are needed as discussed before. For the identification of the most urgent products for the expansion of bedside filtration the prevalence and clinical effects of anti-drug antibodies for a specific product should be considered. Further, the particle burden of the product as well as the stability data of the product provide information whether the product tends to form protein aggregates over its shelf life and should be a candidate for bedside filtration. Safety, not convenience should be the ultimate factor to decide on the preparation and administration routine.

2.5. Conclusion

The presented data show the benefit of bedside filtration for a wide range of protein classes and concentrations. In stressed and non-stressed protein drug products it was demonstrated that filtration is a powerful tool to eliminate larger protein aggregates. Other technical aspects regarding bedside filtration were critically assessed. The results showed no indication against the usage of filters. Filter cleanliness regarding particle shedding from filters was overall good, but variances exist. Several leachables, although on a low level, were detected by RP-HPLC and GC-MS. They have to be further assessed and limited. Protein adsorption on the filter surface is not relevant for high dosed proteins, but should be considered for low µg/mL dosed drugs. The major loss of protein can be traced back to the hold-up volume of the filters. Protein denaturation caused by filtration was not detected and the filter impact on the ejection force is small.

Although the investigated filters performed well, the filter industry has to address two major topics. First, a global quality testing for filters for clinical use should be established. As seen in the study, filter quality might vary regarding filter cleanliness in respect of particulates and extractables within and between batches. It is of utmost importance that a constant filter quality can be assured. Second, filter housings have to be adjusted for the usage of filters for small volume drugs.

In summary, a broader application of bedside filtration is recommended as an immediate and potential measure to improve patient safety.

Disclaimer

The majority of the investigated products derived from the market. Almost all of the analyzed products were expired at the time of analysis. This allows studying an extreme condition. The data is by no means appropriate or intended to describe the actual quality of a particular drug product on the market.

Acknowledgement

The authors thank Nicole Scherer for running the GC-MS analysis. Further acknowledgement goes to Coriolis Pharma Research GmbH, Martinsried, Germany for providing access to the nanoparticle tracking analysis system. Pall GmbH, Dreieich, Germany offered to provide free filter samples. Filters could be freely chosen by the authors. Pall GmbH had never any influence on the study design, the results or the manuscript. The authors declare that no conflict of interest exists. The authors acknowledge the filter supply by Pall GmbH.

2.6. Literature

- Brange, J., S. Havelund, and P. Hougaard, *Chemical Stability of Insulin. 2. Formation* of Higher Molecular Weight Transformation Products During Storage of *Pharmaceutical Preparations.* Pharmaceutical Research, 1992. 9(6): p. 727-734.
- Kessler, M., D. Goldsmith, and H. Schellekens, *Immunogenicity of biopharmaceuticals.* Nephrology Dialysis Transplantation, 2006. 21(suppl 5): p. v9-v12.
- 3. Mahler, H.C., et al., *Protein aggregation: pathways, induction factors and analysis.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2009. **98**(9): p. 2909-2934.
- 4. Manning, M.C., et al., *Stability of Protein Pharmaceuticals: An Update.* Pharmaceutical Research, 2010. **27**(4): p. 544-575.
- 5. Singh, S.K., *Impact of product-related factors on immunogenicity of biotherapeutics.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2011. **100**(2): p. 354-387.
- van Schouwenburg, P.A., et al., Adalimumab elicits a restricted anti-idiotypic antibody response in autoimmune patients resulting in functional neutralisation. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases, 2013. 72(1): p. 104-109.
- 7. Schernthaner, G., *Immunogenicity and allergenic potential of animal and human insulins.* Diabetes Care, 1993. **16 Suppl 3**: p. 155-165.
- Moore, W.V. and P. Leppert, *Role of Aggregated Human Growth Hormone (hGH) in* Development of Antibodies to hGH. Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism, 1980. 51(4): p. 691-697.
- Schellekens, H., *Immunologic mechanisms of EPO-associated pure red cell aplasia*. Best practice & research. Clinical haematology., 2005. 18(3): p. 473-480.
- 10. Braun, A., et al., *Protein aggregates seem to play a key role among the parameters influencing the antigenicity of interferon alpha (IFN-alpha) in normal and transgenic mice*. Pharmaceutical Research, 1997. **14**(10): p. 1472-1478.
- Barnard, J.G., K. Babcock, and J.F. Carpenter, *Characterization and quantitation of aggregates and particles in interferon-β products: Potential links between product quality attributes and immunogenicity.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2013.
 102(3): p. 915-928.
- 12. Dore, R.K., et al., *The immunogenicity, safety, and efficacy of etanercept liquid administered once weekly in patients with rheumatoid arthritis.* Clinical and Experimental Rheumatology, 2007. **25**(1): p. 40-46.
- Rosenberg, A., *Effects of protein aggregates: An immunologic perspective.* The AAPS Journal, 2006. 8(3): p. E501-E507.
- Ratanji, K.D., et al., *Immunogenicity of therapeutic proteins: Influence of aggregation.* Journal of Immunotoxicology, 2014. **11**(2): p. 99-109.

- Sauerborn, M., et al., *Immunological mechanism underlying the immune response to recombinant human protein therapeutics.* Trends Pharmacol Sci, 2010. **31**(2): p. 53-59.
- 16. Wang, W., et al., *Immunogenicity of protein aggregates Concerns and realities.* International Journal of Pharmaceutics, 2012. **431**(1–2): p. 1-11.
- Carpenter, J.F., et al., Overlooking subvisible particles in therapeutic protein products: Gaps that may compromise product quality. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2009. 98(4): p. 1201-1205.
- Jiskoot, W., et al., Protein instability and immunogenicity: Roadblocks to clinical application of injectable protein delivery systems for sustained release. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2012. 101(3): p. 946-954.
- Shomali, M., et al., Antibody Responses in Mice to Particles Formed from Adsorption of a Murine Monoclonal Antibody onto Glass Microparticles. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2014. 103(1): p. 78-89.
- Weinbuch, D., et al., *Micro-flow imaging and resonant mass measurement (archimedes) complementary methods to quantitatively differentiate protein particles and silicone oil droplets.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2013. **102**(7): p. 2152-2165.
- Sharma, B., Immunogenicity of therapeutic proteins. Part 2: Impact of container closures. Biotechnology Advances, 2007. 25(3): p. 318-324.
- Werner, B.P. and G. Winter, *Particle contamination of parenteralia and in-line filtration of proteinaceous drugs.* International Journal of Pharmaceutics, 2015. 496(2): p. 250-267.
- Hawe, A. and W. Friess, Stabilization of a hydrophobic recombinant cytokine by human serum albumin. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2007. 96(11): p. 2987-2999.
- Rosenberg, A.S., D. Verthelyi, and B.W. Cherney, *Managing uncertainty: A perspective on risk pertaining to product quality attributes as they bear on immunogenicity of therapeutic proteins.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2012. 101(10): p. 3560-3567.
- Francomb, M.M., J.L. Ford, and M.G. Lee, Adsorption of vincristine, vinblastine, doxorubicin and mitozantrone to in-line intravenous filters. International Journal of Pharmaceutics, 1994. 103(1): p. 87-92.
- van Lingen, R.A., et al., *The use of in-line intravenous filters in sick newborn infants.* Acta Paediatrica, 2004. **93**(5): p. 658-662.

- Liu, L., T.W. Randolph, and J.F. Carpenter, *Particles shed from syringe filters and their effects on agitation-induced protein aggregation*. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2012. **101**(8): p. 2952-9.
- 28. Huang, M., et al., *Impact of extractables/leachables from filters on stability of protein formulations.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2011. **100**(11): p. 4617-30.
- 29. Gasch, J., et al., *Contamination of 0.2-micrometer infusion filters by N,Ndimethylacrylamide.* J Crit Care, 2010. **25**(1): p. 172 e9-14.
- 30. European Directorate For The Quality Of Medicine, *2.9.19 Particulate Contamination: Sub-visible particles*, in *European Pharmacopoeia*. 2011. p. 507-514.
- Paskiet, D., et al., The Product Quality Research Institute (PQRI) Leachables and Extractables Working Group Initiatives for Parenteral and Ophthalmic Drug Product (PODP). PDA Journal of Pharmaceutical Science and Technology, 2013. 67(5): p. 430-447.
- 32. Jenke, D., Safety Risk Categorization of Organic Extractables Associated with Polymers used in Packaging, Delivery and Manufacturing Systems for Parenteral Drug Products. Pharmaceutical Research, 2015. **32**(3): p. 1105-1127.
- Barnard, J.G., et al., Investigations into the Fouling Mechanism of Parvovirus Filters During Filtration of Freeze–Thawed mAb Drug Substance Solutions. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2014. 103(3): p. 890-899.
- Kalonia, C., et al., *Calculating the Mass of Subvisible Protein Particles with Improved Accuracy Using Microflow Imaging Data.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2015.
 104(2): p. 536-547.
- 35. Rabe, M., D. Verdes, and S. Seeger, *Understanding protein adsorption phenomena at solid surfaces.* Advances in Colloid and Interface Science, 2011. **162**(1): p. 87-106.
- Pinholt, C., et al., The importance of interfaces in protein drug delivery why is protein adsorption of interest in pharmaceutical formulations? Expert Opinion on Drug Delivery, 2011. 8(7): p. 949-964.
- Besheer, A., *Protein Adsorption to In-Line Filters of Intravenous Administration Sets.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences. **106**(10): p. 2959-2965.
- 38. Mahler, H.C., et al., *Adsorption behavior of a surfactant and a monoclonal antibody to sterilizing-grade filters.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2010. **99**(6): p. 2620-7.
- Pardeshi, N.N., et al., *Microparticles and Nanoparticles Delivered in Intravenous Saline and in an Intravenous Solution of a Therapeutic Antibody Product.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2017. **106**(2): p. 511-520.
- Rungseevijitprapa, W. and R. Bodmeier, *Injectability of biodegradable in situ forming microparticle systems (ISM)*. European Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2009.
 36(4–5): p. 524-531.

Chapter 2 Supplementary

Expanding bedside filtration – a powerful tool to protect patients from protein aggregates

Chapter 2 Supplementary is intended for publication.

Authors: Werner, B.P.1*, Winter, G.1

¹ Department of Pharmacy, Pharmaceutical Technology & Biopharmaceutics, Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, Butenandtstr. 5, D-81377 Munich, Germany

* corresponding author

Under the scientific guidance and supervision of Prof. Dr. Gerhard Winter, all experiments, except ICP-OES and GC-MS analysis, reported in this chapter have been carried out by Benjamin Werner.



Figure S2. The cumulative particle count/mL for the particle sizes 10 µm and 25 µm, as measured by MFI, is shown for Beriglobin (240 ± 235, respectively, 25 ± 43 particles/mL for 10 µm; 0 particles for 25 µm after filtration) (**A**), Anakinra (0 particles after filtration) (**B**), end-over-end stressed Erypo 4000 (7 ± 13 particles/mL for 10 µm; 0 particles for 25 µm after filtration) (**C**) and for non-stressed (17 ± 24, respectively, 34 ± 34 particles/mL for 10 µm; 0 particles for 25 µm after filtration) and stir stressed (0 particles after filtration) Human Serum Albumin (**D**). Non-filtered controls and filtered samples are presented with the used filters.

וונפוט. רטו אורו מומוץטט נופי	cumulauve particle count	m∟ ior particles ≤ i µm, ∠	µm and o µm is displaye			
Protein	Filter name	MFI ≥ 1 <i>µ</i> m/mL	MFI ≥ 2 <i>µ</i> m/mL	MFI ≥ 5 <i>µ</i> m/mL	DLS Z-Average [d.nm]	DLS Polydispersity Index
anti-TNF-α lgG 1	Control	4,333 ± 169	1,582 ± 125	198 ± 40	10.97 ± 0.52	0.15 ± 0.05
(1 mg/mL)	Pall PharmAssure	233 ± 68	129 ± 68	0 ± 0	10.80 ± 0.13	0.12 ± 0.02
	Pall AEF	1026 ± 90	304 ± 105	70 ± 41	11.30 ± 0.32	0.17 ± 0.04
anti-TNF-α lgG 1	Control	330,279 ± 19,038	143,247 ± 5,800	220,807 ± 561	15.45 ± 0.28	0.16 ± 0.03
(40 mg/mL)	Pall Acrodisc	789 ± 319	275 ± 41	80 ± 53	14.68 ± 0.45	0.04 ± 0.01
Kineret [®] 100 mg	Control	206,992 ± 2,049	110,004 ± 2,490	27,632 ± 2,057	n.a.	n.a.
	Pall Acrodisc	200 ± 40	94 ± 54	12 ± 21	n.a.	n.a.
Beriglobin [®]	Control	306,683 ± 24,932	158,388 ± 15,198	43,192 ± 5,499	18.45 ± 0.85	0.34 ± 0.03
	Pall Acrodisc	4,333 ± 2,665	3,118 ± 2,149	1,132 ± 905	18.84 ± 1.53	0.37 ± 0.08
	Pall PharmAssure	1,695 ± 638	804 ± 214	210 ± 57	17.97 ± 0.57	0.32 ± 0.02
Bioclate TM	Control	204,117 ± 2,471	70,750 ± 2,424	8,434 ± 542	22.23 ± 3.05	0.70 ± 0.07
Antihemophilic Factor (recombinant) 250	Filter needle	177,943 ± 3,936	63,090 ± 3,117	7,285 ± 682	20.39 ± 1.77	0.78 ± 0.07
Bioclate TM	Control	123,243 ± 3,312	31,392 ± 166	782 ± 189	17.71 ± 0.47	0.67 ± 0.02
Antihemophilic Factor	1					
(recombinant) 250	Pall Acrodisc	134 ± 168	61 ± 76	24 ± 42	18 ± 0.12	0.64 ± 0.05
Erythropoietin	Control	841 ± 177	448 ± 46	174 ± 36	7.92 ± 0.49	0.24 ± 0.01
(84 µg/mL)	Pall PharmAssure	355 ± 145	132 ± 80	17 ± 29	8.51 ± 0.21	0.25 ± 0.01
	Pall AEF	502 ± 271	148 ± 107	33 ± 38	8.52 ± 0.19	0.25 ± 0.01
Erypo [®] 4000	Control	69,060 ± 2,047	19,395 ± 506	1,520 ± 166	n.a.	n.a.
	Pall Acrodisc	542 ± 217	254 ± 125	30 ± 28	n.a.	n.a.
Helixate [®] 250	Control	1,477,020 ±				
		219,228	615,949 ± 98,533	92,360 ± 13,901	n.a.	n.a.
	Filter needle	495,301 ± 19,596	264,502 ± 12,137	72,057 ± 4,866	n.a.	n.a.
Human Growth	Control	36,894 ± 1,068	19,699 ± 579	6,702 ± 875	84.89 ± 82.27	0.56 ± 0.34
Hormone	Pall PharmAssure	380 ± 174	172 ± 42	60 ± 39	33.87 ± 27.71	0.83 ± 0.20
(0.8 mg/mL)	Pall AEF	257 ± 111	137 ± 97	34 ± 30	78.41 ± 84.48	0.73 ± 0.21

Table S4. Marketed drug products and proteins with formulations according to products on the market were analyzed with MFI and DLS before and after filtration with the stated ħ ŗ

Expanding bedside filtration – a powerful tool to protect patients from protein aggregates - Supplementary

Table S4 continued						
Protein	Filter name	MFI ≥ 1 <i>µ</i> m/mL	MFI ≥ 2 <i>µ</i> m/mL	MFI ≥ 5 <i>µ</i> m/mL	DLS Z-Average	DLS Polydispersity
Albumin (Human)	Control	4,241 ± 48	$2,121 \pm 308$	558 ± 17	15.72 ± 0.86	0.53 ± 0.00
U.S.P. Albutein®	Pall PharmAssure	722 ± 72	285 ± 23	50 ± 71	16.68 ± 1.09	0.55 ± 0.00
25 % solution	Pall AEF	974 ± 118	202 ± 67	78 ± 19	15.91 ± 0.54	0.52 ± 0.01
Hylase [®] "Dessau"	Control	36,145 ± 2,246	13,723 ± 1,630	2,244 ± 409	290.13 ± 34.25	0.89 ± 0.19
300 I.E.	Pall Acrodisc	224 ± 166	112 ± 166	67 ± 89	25.41 ± 1.31	0.97 ± 0.05
Cerezyme [®] 200 Units	Control	1,672 ± 83	761 ± 61	324 ± 14	69.81 ± 10.65	0.21 ± 0.05
(3.5 U/kg)	Pall Acrodisc	130 ± 78	60 ± 40	17 ± 30	15.55 ± 1.50	0.58 ± 0.15
	IV set control	1,974 ± 349	885± 213	177 ± 16	50.71 ± 8.55	0.28 ± 0.20
	IV set + Acrodisc	176 ± 133	76 ± 66	34 ± 38	25.32 ± 11.18	0.55 ± 0.38
	IV set + I.V.Star	334 ± 74	163 ± 53	68 ± 29	16.46 ± 0.68	0.68 ± 0.03
Intron A [®] Injection	Control	83,448 ± 2,866	37,844 ± 1,618	6,156 ± 890	n.a.	n.a.
1 Mio	Pall Acrodisc	768 ± 1,071	350 ± 521	00 ± 80	n.a.	n.a.
Mabthera [®] 100 mg	Control	2,531 ± 360	937 ± 72	256 ± 70	13.24 ± 3.25	0.13 ± 0.03
(1.5 mg/mL)	Pall Acrodisc	207 ± 194	137 ± 96	33 ± 27	16.61 ± 4.85	0.14 ± 0.04
	Pall PharmAssure	349 ± 213	101 ± 92	15 ± 29	13.17 ± 2.86	0.15 ± 0.07
	Pall AEF	670 ± 136	197 ± 20	18 ± 32	16.30 ± 4.57	0.15 ± 0.06
Minirin [®] parenteral	Control	8,034 ± 808	2,195 ± 65	256 ± 0	n.a.	n.a.
(4 µg/1 mL)	Pall Acrodisc	121 ± 119	0 ± 0	0±0	n.a.	n.a.
NeoRecormon [®]	Control	25,113 ± 4,224	9,372 ± 1,867	1,314 ± 205	188.12 ± 13.95	0.25 ± 0.02
10000 IE	Pall Acrodisc	313 ± 96	139 ± 55	0±0	137.73 ± 4.60	0.21 ± 0.02
Orthoclone® OKT 3	Control	249,946 ± 29,704	155,293 ± 10,932	42,034 ± 1,875	11.57 ± 0.10	0.09 ± 0.02
(1 mg/mL)	Pall Acrodisc	43 ± 39	17 ± 29	0±0	11.3 ± 0.1	0.06 ± 0.02
Rebif [®] 22 µg	Control	678,557 ±	330,744 ±			
Injection solution		313,801	144,249	75,281 ± 22,819	n.a.	n.a.
	Pall Acrodisc	214 ± 170	102 ± 122	11 ± 20	n.a.	n.a.
Urokinase HS medac	Control	2,390 ± 767	852 ± 57	60 ± 26	9.52 ± 0.44	0.32 ± 0.04
500 000 I.E.	Dall Aprodico	177 L 27	76 + 77	0 + 0	10 07 ± 1 73	30 0 ± 75 0
n a = not analyzed: * Acrod	iec = Dall Acrodiec					

Chapter 2 Supplementary

90

Afterwards the products wer	e analyzed with MFI and	DLS before and after filt	ration with the listed filter	s. For MFI analysis the c	umulative particle count/	mL for particles ≥ 1 μm,
2 µm and 5 µm is displayed.						
Protein	Filter name	MFI	MFI	MFI	DLS	DLS
		≥ 1 <i>µ</i> m/mL	≥ 2 <i>µ</i> m/mL	≥ 5 <i>µ</i> m/mL	Z-Average [d.nm]	Polydispersity Index
anti-TNF-α IgG 1	Control	461,215 ± 19,417	163,096 ± 10,238	24,084 ± 610	36.22 ± 1.96	0.39 ± 0.02
(40 mg/mL)						
stir stress	Pall Acrodisc	942 ± 1064	520 ± 652	50 ± 66	17.96 ± 0.45	0.29 ± 0.02
anti-TNF-α lgG 1	Control	7,465 ± 568	2,778 ± 305	360 ± 122	11.65 ± 0.53	0.24 ± 0.07
(1 mg/mL)	Pall PharmAssure	102 ± 1	17 ± 29	0±0	12.48 ± 0.61	0.28 ± 0.06
stir stress	Pall AEF	513 ± 160	183 ± 80	52 ± 27	12.27 ± 0.89	0.26 ± 0.09
Erythropoietin	Control	913 ± 238	411 ± 17	173 ± 43	7.81 ± 0.08	0.23 ± 0.00
(84 µg/mL)	Pall PharmAssure	344 ± 42	107 ± 15	25 ± 25	8.87 ± 0.34	0.28 ± 0.04
stir stress	Pall AEF	271 ± 89	74 ± 25	16 ± 28	8.48 ± 0.87	0.29 ± 0.07
Erypo [®] 4000	Control	30,171 ± 1,475	8,963 ± 424	2,820 ± 258	n.a.	n.a.
end-over-end	Pall Acrodisc	222 ± 365	96 ± 148	22 ± 22	n.a.	n.a.
Human Growth	Control	68,733 ± 569	30,048 ± 80	7,508 ± 287	311.73 ± 122.5	0.73 ± 0.15
Hormone (0.8 mg/mL)	Pall PharmAssure	635 ± 391	348 ± 249	119 ± 78	75.43 ± 25.44	0.85 ± 0.19
stir stress	Pall AEF	606 ± 293	277 ± 89	79 ± 70	74.25 ± 23.40	0.95 ± 0.07
Albumin (Human)	Control	159,940 ± 12,737	93,632 ± 10,472	30,121 ± 4,392	15.28 ± 0.34	0.52 ± 0.02
U.S.P. Albutein [®] 25 %	Pall PharmAssure	371 ± 233	112 ± 70	11 ± 19	15.58 ± 1.33	0.53 ± 0.02
solution - stir stress	Pall AEF	565 ± 337	194 ± 93	34 ± 48	14.98 ± 0.12	0.53 ± 0.02
Mabthera [®] 100 mg	Control	9,001 ± 472	2,406 ± 147	232 ± 117	13.23 ± 0.50	0.34 ± 0.05
(1.5 mg/mL)	Pall Acrodisc	317 ± 320	103 ± 89	17 ± 15	18.95 ± 3.74	0.24 ± 0.05
stir stress	Pall PharmAssure	149 ± 57	75 ± 43	0±0	11.01 ± 0.08	0.08 ± 0.03
	Pall AEF	211 ± 90	87 ± 82	35 ± 39	18.35 ± 0.44	0.23 ± 0.01
Mabthera [®] 100 mg	Control	18,052 ± 885	6,636 ± 491	614 ± 143	n.a.	n.a.
1 mg/mL						
shake stress	Pall Acrodisc	1,324 ± 795	333 ± 89	59 ± 34	n.a.	n.a.

n.a. = not analyzed

91

Expanding bedside filtration – a powerful tool to protect patients from protein aggregates - Supplementary

Table S5. Marketed drug products and proteins with formulations according to products on the market were exposed to different kinds of stress as stated

~
()
÷
~
<u>m</u>
σ
4
(D
_
5
10
10
0,
$\overline{\mathbf{O}}$
õ
≤
Ð
~
_
3
З
mer
men
menta
menta
mentary

Table S6. Several marketed drug products and proteins with formulations according to products on the market were analyzed with LO, nephelometry and DLS before and after

filtration with the indicated filters

For LO analysis the total particle count/mL (particles $\ge 1 \text{ } \mu\text{m}$) is shown.

Protein	Filter name		Nep	
anti-TNF-α lgG 1	Control	2,500 ± 179	0.6	6 ± 0.07
(1 mg/mL)	Pall Acrodisc	194 ± 45	0.5	6 ± 0.08
Erythropoietin	Control	403 ± 179	0.4	3 ± 0.03
(84 µg/mL)	Pall Acrodisc	31 ± 31	0.3	34 ± 0.09
Reteplase	Control	15,495 ± 482	0.8	5±0.02
(1 mg/mL)	Pall Acrodisc	736 ± 666	0.:	36 ± 0.02
Human Growth Hormone	control	28,707 ± 3,073	2	26 ± 0.07
(0.8 mg/mL)	Pall PharmAssure	14,508 ± 1,505	2	03 ± 0.34
	Pall AEF	13,415 ± 1,935	1.	61 ± 0.45
	Millipore PES	11,426 ± 2,795	1.	47 ± 0.29
	Whatman PES	14,313 ± 3,155	1.	60 ± 0.12
	Sartorius PES	17,385 ± 2,526	2.0	04 ± 0.46
	Millipore PVDF	13,525 ± 3,342	1.	2 ± 0.19
	Whatman PVDF	15,866 ± 2,982	1.6)4 ± 0.06
Cerezyme [®] 200 Units	control	5,932 ± 481	1.1	4 ± 0.02
(2.5 U/kg)	Pall PharmAssure	727 ± 237	0.8	5±0.11
	Pall AEF	401 ± 140	0.8	1 ± 0.07
	Millipore PES	606 ± 82	0.7	'0 ± 0.16
	Whatman PES	647 ± 195	0.8	3 ± 0.09
	Sartorius PES	2,890 ± 686	0.7	78 ± 0.11
	Millipore PVDF	887 ± 162	0.8	36 ± 0.06
	Whatman PVDF	619 ± 105	0.8(0 ± 0.05



Figure S6. RP-HPLC chromatogramms of an isotonic sodium chloride solution with a pH 4 and 0.1 % polysorbate 80 at 245 nm are presented before filtration (**A**) and after filtration with three different PES filters (**B**) to (**D**).



Figure S7. The ejection force at a speed of 0.18 mL/s is measured for an anti-TNF- α lgG 1 40 mg/mL and Roferon[®] 3 Mio solution without (control) or with (filtered) an attached filter (Pall Acrodisc) and 27G needles.

Chapter 3

Contamination of anti-VEGF drugs for intravitreal injection: How do repackaging and newly developed syringes affect the amount of silicone oil droplets and protein aggregates?

Chapter 3 is published in Retina.

Schargus M., MD^{1,2*#}, Werner B.P., MSc^{3*}, Geerling G., MD¹, Winter G., PhD³, *Contamination of anti-VEGF drugs for intravitreal injection: How do repackaging and newly developed syringes affect the amount of silicone oil droplets and protein aggregates?* Retina 9000; Publish Ahead of Print. http://journals.lww.com/retinajournal/pages/default.aspx

* These authors contributed equally to this work and are listed in alphabetical order.

¹ Department of Ophthalmology, Heinrich Heine University Düsseldorf, Düsseldorf, Germany

² Eye Hospital Schweinfurt-Gerolzhofen, Gerolzhofen, Germany

³ Department of Pharmacy, Pharmaceutical Technology and Biopharmaceutics, Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, Germany

None of the authors has any financial/conflicting interests to disclose. [#] corresponding author

All presented experiments and data analysis in this chapter as well as writing these parts of the publication have been performed by Benjamin Werner. The rest of the publication was prepared by PD Dr. Marc Schargus and Benjamin Werner in a close collaboration and edited for publication by Prof. Dr. Gerd Geerling and Prof. Dr. Gerhard Winter.

Abstract

Purpose: The particle counts and the nature of particles of three different antivascular endothelial growth factor agents (VEGF) in different containers in a laboratory setting were compared.

Methods: Original prefilled ranibizumab glass syringes, original vials with aflibercept, and repacked ready-to-use plastic syringes with bevacizumab from a compounding pharmacy and a compounding company (CC) were analyzed. Particle counts and size distributions were quantified by different particle characterization methods (nephelometry, light obscuration, Micro-Flow Imaging, nanotracking analysis, resonant mass measurement). Using high-performance size-exclusion chromatography (HP-SEC), levels of protein drug monomer and soluble aggregates were determined.

Results: Nearly all samples showed similar product quality. Light obscuration and Micro-Flow Imaging showed a 4-fold to 9-fold higher total particle count in compounding company bevacizumab (other samples up to 42,000 particles/mL). Nanotracking analysis revealed highest values for compounding company bevacizumab (6,375 million particles/mL). All containers showed similar amounts of silicone oil microdroplets. Ranibizumab showed lowest particle count of all tested agents with only one monomer peak in HP-SEC. Repackaged bevacizumab from different suppliers showed varying product quality.

Conclusion: All three tested agents are available in similar quality regarding particulate purity and silicone oil microdroplet count. Repackaging can have a major impact on the quality.

Disclaimer

Owing to the limited number of samples and the need to dilute 20 fold for analysis, the statistical value of the data is limited.

Keywords

aflibercept, bevacizumab, contamination, intraocular pressure, protein particles, ranibizumab, silicone oil

3.1. Introduction

Intravitreal antivascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) agents, including ranibizumab (Lucentis; Genentech, San Francisco, CA), bevacizumab (Avastin; Genentech) and aflibercept (Eylea; Regeneron Pharmaceuticals, Inc, Tarrytown, NY), are used for years to treat several kinds of retinal vascular disorders.¹⁻³ Short-term and transient intraocular pressure (IOP) rise is well known to occur after intravitreal injection and is easy to explain because of injection of the fluid volume into the vitreous with the different anti-VEGF agents.^{4, 5} Long-term or sustained IOP rise has a more difficult mechanism and has been reported clinically in several case reports and case series. Bakri et al⁶ first reported sustained IOP rise after ranibizumab injections requiring medical treatment in a small series of four patients and Kahook et al reported similar findings in six patients.⁷ Several studies with different with ranibizumab, bevacizumab, or aflibercept injections.⁷⁻²⁰

Recent retrospective analysis of the VIEW 1 and 2 data of 2,457 patients showed significant higher IOP elevation in ranibizumab than in aflibercept injected eyes.²¹ This study showed for the first time in a high number of patients a statistically significant IOP elevation difference between these two agents. Notably all studies evaluating IOP elevations after anti-VEGF injections are limited because of the retrospective design of the analysis.

Several mechanisms have been proposed to explain clinically significant IOP elevation after anti-VEGF treatment. Such mechanisms include mechanical trauma to the trabecular meshwork from repeated injection-related IOP spikes and a decrease in aqueous outflow because of VEGF blockade, as potentially mediated by inhibition of nitric oxide synthesis, or inflammation or obstruction by high molecular weight protein aggregates or silicone microdroplets.²²⁻²⁴ Because of the different size of molecules (bevacizumab has a molecular weight of 149 kDa, aflibercept of 115 kDa, and ranibizumab of 48 kDa), it has been assumed that the agents can accumulate in the trabecular meshwork especially after long-term repeated administration and cause either direct obstruction or indirect change of the outflow facility. Other proposed mechanisms postulate outflow obstruction by protein aggregates and/or silicone oil droplets from the syringes or needles used.²⁴⁻²⁶ Liu et al reported both protein aggregates and particles $\geq 1 \ \mu m$ in repackaged bevacizumab obtained from three external compounding pharmacies in the United States.²⁶

All three agents are currently prepared and distributed in different containers. Ranibizumab comes in two possible injection containers. First, there is a single-dose vial, which is drawn into a syringe immediately before injection. Second, since 2013, there is a prefilled syringe available in the European Union, which has been approved also by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) in 2016. Currently, mainly the prefilled syringe is used in central Europe. ^{27, 28} Aflibercept is only delivered in a single-dose vial, which is drawn into a syringe

Chapter 3

immediately before injection. The use of bevacizumab as intravitreal agent is off-label. Bevacizumab is therefore only available from compounding pharmacies as an agent drawn from a larger vial and then usually filled into multiple syringes, which are stored in a refrigerator at 2°C to 8°C before use.²⁶ Theoretically, this compounding, refilling, inadvertent freeze and thaw processes carries an increased risk for aggregate and particle generation.

Liu et al quantified levels of subvisible particles and protein aggregates in repackaged bevacizumab syringes obtained from compounding pharmacies, as well as in samples of bevacizumab and ranibizumab vials tested in controlled laboratory experiments.²⁵ The ready-to-use prefilled ranibizumab was not available at the time of Liu's publication.

Aim of this study was to add further laboratory data on levels of subvisible particles and protein aggregates in a new prefilled ranibizumab syringe product and in the aflibercept product and to compare it to samples of bevacizumab delivered from a compounding pharmacy and from a compounding company.
3.2. Materials and Methods

3.2.1 Materials

The products of interest were bevacizumab 25 mg/mL, repackaged by the central pharmacy of the University Hospital Duesseldorf in 1 mL Braun syringes with a volume of 150 μ L (8 units; Avastin Roche 3.75 mg; batch No. B8008H10) (bevacizumab D), bevacizumab 25 mg/mL, repackaged by BA.Herstellung GmbH & Co. KG in a Braun micro-fine insulin syringe U100 with a 30G staked-in needle with a volume of 50 μ L (16 units; Avastin Roche 3.75 mg; batch No. 060117APO) (bevacizumab F), original aflibercept 40 mg/mL supplied in a vial and with a 5 μ m filter needle (6 units; EYLEA 40 mg/mL injection solution in a vial, Bayer; batch No. 54269C) and original ranibizumab 10 mg/mL in a siliconized glass syringe (6 units; Lucentis 10 mg/mL injection solution in a prefilled syringe; Novartis; batch No. S2050C). All units were packed in shock absorbing containers with cooling packs until arrival at the laboratory of the Department of Pharmacy, Pharmaceutical Technology and Biopharmaceutics at the Ludwig-Maximilians-University in Munich. Upon arrival all products were visually inspected for any damages. No damages and no signs of freezing were detected. Samples were stored light protected at 6°C in the middle of a refrigerator to prevent any impact of light or freeze-thawing effects until direct analysis.

3.2.2 Sample Preparation

All steps like extracting the protein solution from the product container, sample dilution, or aliguoting was carried out under a laminar flow hood according to aseptic handling. For the simulation of a real application, all products were prepared according to the manufacturer instructions. An exception of this was that the whole syringe content was used instead of disposing some of the protein solution as instructed to avoid wasting product volume, which was required for analysis. Briefly, aflibercept solution was aspirated from the vial with the enclosed 18G x 1 ½ BD Blunt Fill Needle - Filter (Becton, Dickinson and Company Limited, Franklin Lakes, NJ) into a BD 1 mL syringe with Luer-Lok Tip (Becton, Dickinson and Company Limited). The filter needle was removed. The following procedure was now the same as for the other two products, bevacizumab D and ranibizumab. A 30G 1/2" BD Microlance 3 (Becton, Dickinson and Company Limited, Drogheda, Ireland) was attached to the syringe and the protein solution was expelled into a 50 mL Greiner tube. The repackaged bevacizumab F was stored in Braun micro-fine insulin syringes U100 with a staked-in needle. In this case, the product was directly expelled into the tube. All aliquots of the same product were pooled in one tube. For analysis, the pooled samples were diluted 1:20 in the appropriate formulation buffer. The buffers were filtered before with a medical polyethersulfone filter with a pore size of 0.2 µm (Pall PharmAssure; Pall GmBH, Dreieich,

Germany) before the addition of the concentrated protein solution. The samples were analyzed within three days after dilution. The presented data show the calculated results for nondiluted samples except for nephelometry where the results of the diluted samples are presented. Particle analysis was performed on calibrated equipment. Duke Standards and Count-Cal Particle Size Standards were used (both Thermo Scientific, Fremont, CA).

3.2.3 Methods

3.2.3.1 Nephelometry

A Nephla turbidimeter (Dr. Lange, Düsseldorf, Germany) was used to determine the turbidity of the samples. At an angle of 90°, scattered light from a laser with a wavelength of 860 nm is detected. Triplicate measurements were performed and presented in the form of formazin nephelometric units (FNU).

3.2.3.2 Light Obscuration

Light obscuration was performed by using a SVSS-C device from PAMAS GmbH and the software PAMAS PMA Program V 2.1.2.0 (Rutesheim, Germany) for the quantification of particles in the subvisible and visible particle range. The system cleanliness was tested before each sample by measuring the particle content of highly purified water. Each sample run was carried out in triplicates of 0.3 mL after a prerun of 0.4 mL. Each sample was analyzed in triplicates resulting in a total of nine single runs. The speed for the aspiration of the solution was set to 10 mL/minute.

3.2.3.3 Micro-Flow Imaging

A Micro-Flow Imaging DPA 4100 device (BrightWELL Technologies Inc, Ottawa, Canada) with a 100 µm flow cell in the operation mode high magnification was used. The software MFI Particle Analyzer V6.9.7.2 was applied for analysis. The flow cell was flushed with highly purified water and flow cell cleanliness was checked between each run. The cell was flushed with 0.5 mL of the corresponding buffer to optimize illumination, which ensures a correct system thresholding, before each analysis. Next, the cell was loaded with 0.3 mL before 0.65 mL of the sample was analyzed at a flow rate of 0.1 mL/minute. Triplicate measurements were performed.

3.2.3.4 Nanotracking Analysis

A NanoSight LM20 (NanoSight, Amesbury, United Kingdom) with the software NTA 2.3 was used for capturing the particle movement in the nanometer range for 60 seconds. The camera shutter and gain were set to 1,497 and 680, respectively. The sample cell was flushed with highly purified water before it was loaded air bubble free with 0.5 mL sample. Between each analysis of the triplicate, 0.1 mL sample was loaded into the cell. Loading was performed with a 1 mL Terumo Syringe without needle (Terumo (Philippines) Corporation, Laguna, Philippines). During video capture, no flow was applied.

3.2.3.5 Resonant Mass Measurement

For the differentiation of protein and silicone oil particles in a particle size range from 300 nm to 5 µm resonant mass measurement with a Hi-Q Micro Sensor was carried out (Affinity Biosensors LLC, Santa Barbara, CA). Before the sample was loaded for 40 seconds, the sensor was flushed with highly purified water. Next, in the automatic limit of detection mode, the limit of detection was determined three times before calculating the mean value. The mean value was then used for the measurement. Analysis was stopped either after the volume reached 150 nL or 10 minutes. The manual stop needed to be performed because of very low particle counts in the samples leading to a wrongly recognized analysis volume. The density of protein particles was set to 1.32 g/mL and for silicone oil to 0.97 g/mL. The software ParticleLab V 1.9 (Affinity Biosensors LLC) was used for analysis. Each product was measured three times.

3.2.3.6 High-Performance Size-Exclusion Chromatography

For the evaluation of the relative amount of soluble protein species, size-exclusion chromatography (HP-SEC) was carried out. A flow of 0.5 mL/minute with a mobile phase consisting of 300 mM sodium chloride and 50 mM phosphate pH 7 in highly purified water was applied on a TSKgel 3000SWXL column (Tosoh Bioscience GmbH, Stuttgart, Germany). Samples were centrifuged before analysis for 10 minutes at 14,000 rpm. Twenty-five microliters of the diluted protein solution were injected. Each product was run six times. Analysis was carried out on a Waters 2695 Alliance Separation Module (Waters Corporation, Milford, MA) with a Waters 2487 Dual λ Absorbance Detector for UV absorbance at 280 nm. Data analysis was carried out with Chromeleon V6.8.

3.3. Results

3.3.1 Nephelometry

The determination of the opalescence of the buffer and protein solutions showed for all samples very low values (Figure 1). The addition of the protein solutions to the corresponding filtered placebo buffers led to a slight increase of the turbidity. One reason for the slightly lower opalescence value for the diluted ranibizumab samples in comparison with the other three products is the lower concentration of ranibizumab by a factor of 2.5 and four to bevacizumab and aflibercept, respectively. Overall the samples were clear and no particles visible.



Figure 1. Nephelometry data for buffers and diluted (1:20) protein solutions.

3.3.2 Light Obscuration and Micro-Flow Imaging

The particle burden in the subvisible range was measured with light obscuration and Micro-Flow Imaging (Table 1). The filtered placebo buffer solutions contained only a minor amount of particles (< 1,100 particles [\geq 1 µm]/mL), whereas all protein solutions, except bevacizumab F, showed a (calculated) particle level in a range of around 36,000 to 42,000 particles (\geq 1 µm)/mL. Bevacizumab F displayed particle counts by a factor of at least four (light obscuration) and nine (Micro-Flow Imaging) higher than the other samples. Ranibizumab had the overall lowest particle count. The difference in the solutions with and without protein clearly demonstrated the presence of many small protein and silicone oil particles in the product solutions. Particles larger than 10 µm as well as 25 µm were on a low level, if existing at all.

	Light Obscuration particles/mL ≥			Micro-Flow Imaging			
				particles/mL ≥			
	1 µm	10 µm	25 µm	1 µm	10 µm	25 µm	
Bevacizumab D buffer	546 ± 7	13 ± 6	7 ± 5	54 ± 23	0	0	
Bevacizumab D	41,733 ± 9,374	622 ± 212	82 ± 122	42,848 ± 12,097	535 ± 463	0	
Bevacizumab F buffer	81 ± 6	3 ± 3	0	498 ± 58	7 ± 13	0	
Bevacizumab F	182,919 ± 2,168	2,126 ± 151	37 ± 46	414,308 ± 40,781	2,663 ± 3,107	0	
Aflibercept buffer	1049 ± 41	6 ± 4	1 ± 1	255 ± 47	0	0	
Aflibercept	36,096 ± 5,356	163 ± 100	7 ± 13	44,299 ± 4,244	271 ± 470	0	
Ranibizumab buffer	1,093 ± 95	5 ± 1	0	121 ± 70	0	0	
Ranibizumab	37,755 ± 14,715	570 ± 490	82 ± 90	19,815 ± 9,358	267 ± 463	0	

Table 1. The Total Particle Count (Particles ≥ 1 μm, Calculated After Measuring Samples With 1:20 Dilution) of Each Sample as Determined by Light Obscuration and Micro-Flow Imaging is listed

The table further contains the particle numbers of interest regarding the USP requirements (particles \ge 10 µm and particles \ge 25 µm).

3.3.3 Nanotracking Analysis

Measuring submicrometer particles with nanotracking analysis revealed a particle level of up to 102 million particles/mL for all placebo buffers (Figure 2). In comparison, highly purified water had a particle count of around 12 million particles/mL. In the protein samples, however, hundreds of millions of particles in the low nanometer range were detected. The highest value with 6,375 million particle/mL was obtained for bevacizumab F, followed by aflibercept with 4,082 million particles/mL. The high particle count observed for aflibercept can be attributed to the highest protein concentration. Bevacizumab D showed less than half the number and ranibizumab showed about one fourth of the number of submicroparticles compared with aflibercept. The mean particle size for all drug samples was around 184 nm \pm 21 nm. Aflibercept and ranibizumab nanoparticles had a similar mean particle diameter of 163 nm \pm 10 nm and 171 nm \pm 35 nm, whereas bevacizumab D and bevacizumab F particles showed a broader distribution and a larger mean value of 192 nm \pm 62 nm and 209 nm \pm 11 nm, respectively.



Figure 2. The total (calculated) particle count/ml of all nanometer particles is displayed for each sample as determined by nanotracking analysis.

3.3.4 Resonant Mass Measurement

For the differentiation of silicone oil and protein particles, resonant mass measurement was performed (Figure 3). Overall, the particle burden of all solutions was very low and near the detection limit because of the high cleanliness of the samples. For comparison, highly purified water had a particle burden of around 50,000 particles ($\geq 0.3 \mu$ m)/ml and a buffer showed values of 400,000 particles ($\geq 0.3 \mu$ m)/mL. In all cases, silicone oil droplets were detected beside protein particles. The particle numbers were similar for bevacizumab D, bevacizumab F and aflibercept; ranibizumab showed a much smaller overall particle number. For bevacizumab D, bevacizumab F and aflibercept, a relatively small amount of silicone oil in comparison with the amount of protein particles was found. Silicone oil droplets are more dominant for ranibizumab, which is stored in a siliconized glass syringe and has an overall lower protein content.



Figure 3. The (calculated) cumulative particle count/mL of silicone oil and protein particles is shown as determined by resonant mass measurement.

3.3.5 High-Performance Size-Exclusion Chromatography

Bevacizumab D and F showed similar shares of soluble protein species as detected with HP-SEC (Figure 4). One peak represented the monomer, whereas the other ones represented dimers and higher molecular weight protein species. Tiny amounts of higher molecular weight protein species made a percentage of around 0.1%, whereas the monomer accounted for around 98.2% and the dimers for roughly 1.7%. Two peaks were found for aflibercept, representing the monomer and higher molecular species with a share of 98.8% and 1.2%, respectively. For ranibizumab, only a monomer peak was detected.



Figure 4. Determination of the relative amount of protein species for different anti-VEGF drugs with HP-SEC.

3.4. Discussion

Intravitreal injection of anti-VEGF drugs can lead to an increased long-term IOP.^{4, 5, 7-20} Several mechanisms to explain this phenomenon including the possibility that protein aggregates and silicone oil microdroplets are responsible for the IOP elevation are discussed.²²⁻²⁴ Protein aggregates can be formed by various pathways, including temperature, light, freeze-thawing or shaking during drug transportation and handling or just by long-term storage.^{25, 29} The major source for silicone oil particles is the primary packaging container of the drug substance. Other sources could be silicone oil coated stoppers, the syringe used for drug aspiration or the needles used for withdrawing or injection of the drug. Obstruction of the outflow pathway by particulate matter with IOP elevation is a well-known phenomenon in experimental glaucoma models.³⁰

To the best knowledge of the authors, this is the first study directly comparing subvisible particle numbers and type in all three clinically used anti-VEGF drugs in the current application form. In this study, the level and nature of the particles found in anti-VEGF drugs for intravitreal injection were identified and quantified.

The diluted samples showed no sign of visible particles before analysis, which was confirmed by low nephelometry data (Figure 1) and overall moderate-to-low particle counts for all products except bevacizumab F (Table 1). Eventually, the high particle count in bevacizumab F in comparison with the agents could be explained by the primary packaging material. For expelling the protein solution an external 30G needle was attached to the syringe for all agents beside bevacizumab F. Bevacizumab F was supplied with a staked-in needle syringe. In another intravitreal injection study, intravitreal silicone oil droplets were more often detected with staked-in needle syringes than with luer cone syringes with an attached needle. The explanation of the authors was that a 50 µL residual space is present in the needle hub for attached needles. For staked-in needles this space is missing. In this space, silicone oil, which was scratched off the syringe barrel during ejection, can accumulate and is not injected into the eye, whereas it is in the staked-in needle syringe.³¹ This hypothesis is supported by observations during preparation of this study. The loss of volume was higher for bevacizumab D; whereas in case of bevacizumab F, the complete small volume of 50 µL could be expelled. Other factors playing a role in the higher particle count of bevacizumab F could be the product itself or handling during storage, repackaging, or transportation. For ranibizumab one should keep in mind that it has a 2.5, respectively, 4 fold lower protein concentration than the other products and the overall lower particle counts can in part be explained by that. Despite moderate-to-low particle counts in three out of four products, it is notable that all investigated products would theoretically not meet the specifications by U.S. Pharmacopeial Convention reference standard (USP) 789 (Table 1).³² USP 789 deals with the foreign particulate matter in ophthalmic solutions and requires a particle count below 50 particles/mL \ge 10 µm, 5 particles/mL \ge 25 µm and 2 particles/mL \ge 50 µm,³² respectively. It has to be mentioned that our measurements were performed according to USP 787, not according to USP 788 (as it is normally required in USP 789).³²⁻³⁴ USP 787 differs from USP 788 mainly by the analyzed volume. USP 787 is designed for therapeutic protein injections with low volumes and can be performed with 0.2 mL to 0.5 mL, whereas USP 788 would require a volume of 25 mL. The particle number limits are the same for USP 787 and USP 788.33, 34 The filtered aflibercept shows the best values regarding these requirements, although it would not meet them. Similar findings were already reported by Palmer et al and Yannuzzi et al.^{35, 36} They found in repackaged as well as in original bevacizumab particle counts higher than the limits set by the pharmacopoeia.³⁶ A future solution to reduce particle numbers and to fulfill the requirements by the USP might be to filter the protein solutions before administration with a lower pore size filter (e.g., 0.2 µm).³⁷ Further, a batch to batch variation cannot be excluded because all our samples derived from one batch. Such a variation is possible as several other reports show.^{25, 35, 36, 38} Particle levels do not only vary between different compounders but may even vary between syringes produced from the same original vial content.^{25, 26, 36} Analyzed samples from this study were taken from standard clinical settings and therefore reflect real live anti-VEGF samples for injections in patients.

So far only Micro-Flow Imaging data are published to quantify silicone oil and protein particles in ophthalmic preparations.²⁵ A drawback of this method is that a reliable differentiation is only possible at particle sizes over 5 µm. Because smaller particles might have an effect on the trabecular meshwork, resonant mass measurement was applied. With this technique, also the nanometer range can be analyzed. The analysis revealed millions of nanometer-ranged silicone oil and protein particles (Figure 3). But, overall the samples contain a low amount of silicone oil and the absolute amount is similar for all four products in the study. The total particle number measured with resonant mass measurement is clearly lower for ranibizumab. The contribution of silicone oil microdroplets to the overall particle level in repackaged bevacizumab samples has been shown several times.^{25, 38} It was observed that the amount of silicone oil has not changed much over the investigated period of several weeks for nearly all tested samples.^{25, 36} suggesting protein aggregation, beside silicone oil as cause for the particle elevation.³⁶ Otherwise, bevacizumab seems to be stable for several weeks in repackaged syringes.^{25, 36, 38}.

Nanotracking analysis measurements revealed a high amount of nanosized particles (Figure 2) and confirmed the overall particle number trends gained by light obscuration and MFI (Table 1).

For the identification of the amount of soluble protein aggregates HP-SEC was carried out

(Figure 4). Overall the data correlate well with the findings for the insoluble particles. In accordance with literature, bevacizumab contains a small percentage of higher molecular weight species. The investigated bevacizumab samples had an amount of roughly 1.8%, whereas others detected a value of 1.56%³⁸ or even higher.^{25, 40} Besides the monomer peak, a protein dimer peak was observed as well for aflibercept in a low concentration of 1.2% of the total protein concentration. The higher molecular species peak was so far not described in literature.⁴¹ The detection of only the ranibizumab monomer peak with HP-SEC was in accordance with literature.⁴⁰

Several authors have postulated mechanisms explaining long-term IOP elevation after repeated anti-VEGF injections.^{6, 7, 10, 25} Most mechanisms refer to mechanic or postinflammatory occlusion of the trabecular meshwork outflow pathway. None of these mechanisms have been proved so far, possibly reasons are multifactorial. Direct toxic effects have been examined as well; but even in much higher doses than clinically used, there is no toxic effect of anti-VEGF agents in laboratory setting.⁴²

3.5. Conclusion

Summarizing, the product quality of the repackaged bevacizumab D, the aflibercept vial, and the new siliconized glass syringe ranibizumab is overall similar. Repackaged bevacizumab F shows a much higher particulate burden, particularly when the standard method of light obscuration is applied. This might be due to the fact that a staked-in needle syringe was used in contrast to the other products, but also other reasons cannot be excluded. Ranibizumab displays in the majority of the applied analytical methods the highest quality with regard to protein-based submicron particles. However, one should keep in mind that protein concentration in ranibizumab is the lowest one. At least with the new syringepackaged ranibizumab product, differences to aflibercept like they were hypothesized in the VIEW 1 and 2 study could no longer be correlated with high particle burden in future use. Further, it can be stated that repackaging in general does not lead to inferior quality regarding particulate levels compared with "original" products. But already with only two repackaged bevacizumab products in hand, relevant differences could be detected. With only one batch of repackaged bevacizumab F at disposal, it is impossible to judge the cause for its inferior performance in comparison with the other investigated samples. When it comes to larger, two digit micrometer-sized particles application of a filter (needle) like for aflibercept appears helpful, although such a filter does not reduce smaller particles.

In summary, it is important to make clear that none of the investigated three agents stood out in terms of particulate impurity. We found high numbers of submicron particles with different analytical methods. The relevance of such particles is still unclear, nor do we have specifications, or an industry standard for quantifying them. Therefore caution has to be applied before drawing conclusions. Yet, in the context of the ophthalmic use of protein drug products and the clinical experience with elevated IOP, it appears urgent to put more effort into research correlating these factors.

Acknowledgment

The authors thank Coriolis Pharma Research GmbH, Martinsried, Germany for providing access to the resonant mass measurement and nanotracking analysis system.

3.6. References

1. Berg K et al. Ranibizumab or Bevacizumab for Neovascular Age-Related Macular Degeneration According to the Lucentis Compared to Avastin Study Treat-and-Extend Protocol: Two-Year Results. Ophthalmology 2016; 123:51-59.

2. Brown DM et al. Ranibizumab versus verteporfin for neovascular age-related macular degeneration. The New England journal of medicine 2006; 355:1432-1444.

3. Heier JS et al. Intravitreal aflibercept (VEGF trap-eye) in wet age-related macular degeneration. Ophthalmology 2012; 119:2537-2548.

4. Kiddee W and Montriwet M. Intraocular Pressure Changes in Non-Glaucomatous Patients Receiving Intravitreal Anti-Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor Agents. PloS one 2015; 10:e0137833.

5. Farhood QK and Twfeeq SM. Short-term intraocular pressure changes after intravitreal injection of bevacizumab in diabetic retinopathy patients. Clinical ophthalmology 2014; 8:599-604.

6. Bakri SJ et al. Persisent ocular hypertension following intravitreal ranibizumab. Graefe's archive for clinical and experimental ophthalmology = Albrecht von Graefes Archiv fur klinische und experimentelle Ophthalmologie 2008; 246:955-958.

7. Kahook MY et al. Sustained elevation in intraocular pressure associated with intravitreal bevacizumab injections. Ophthalmic surgery, lasers & imaging : the official journal of the International Society for Imaging in the Eye 2009; 40:293-295.

8. Abedi G, Adelman RA and Salim S. Incidence and management of elevated intraocular pressure with antivascular endothelial growth factor agents. Seminars in ophthalmology 2013; 28:126-130.

9. Adelman RA, Zheng Q and Mayer HR. Persistent ocular hypertension following intravitreal bevacizumab and ranibizumab injections. Journal of ocular pharmacology and therapeutics : the official journal of the Association for Ocular Pharmacology and Therapeutics 2010; 26:105-110.

10. Good TJ et al. Sustained elevation of intraocular pressure after intravitreal injections of anti-VEGF agents. The British journal of ophthalmology 2011; 95:1111-1114.

11. Hoang QV et al. Effect on intraocular pressure in patients receiving unilateral intravitreal anti-vascular endothelial growth factor injections. Ophthalmology 2012; 119:321-326.

12. Hoang QV et al. Clinical predictors of sustained intraocular pressure elevation due to intravitreal anti-vascular endothelial growth factor therapy. Retina 2013; 33:179-187.

13. Wehrli SJ et al. A lack of delayed intraocular pressure elevation in patients treated with intravitreal injection of bevacizumab and ranibizumab. Retina 2012; 32:1295-1301.

14. Sniegowski M, Mandava N and Kahook MY. Sustained intraocular pressure elevation after intravitreal injection of bevacizumab and ranibizumab associated with trabeculitis. The open ophthalmology journal 2010; 4:28-29.

15. Matsubara H et al. A Case of Sustained Intraocular Pressure Elevation after Multiple Intravitreal Injection of Ranibizumab and Aflibercept for Neovascular Age-Related Macular Degeneration. Case reports in ophthalmology 2016; 7:230-236.

16. Mathalone N et al. Sustained elevation of intraocular pressure after intravitreal injections of bevacizumab in eyes with neovascular age-related macular degeneration. Graefe's archive for clinical and experimental ophthalmology = Albrecht von Graefes Archiv fur klinische und experimentelle Ophthalmologie 2012; 250:1435-1440.

17. Dedania VS and Bakri SJ. SUSTAINED ELEVATION OF INTRAOCULAR PRESSURE AFTER INTRAVITREAL ANTI-VEGF AGENTS: What Is the Evidence? Retina 2015; 35:841-858.

18. Bressler SB et al. Repeated intravitreous ranibizumab injections for diabetic macular edema and the risk of sustained elevation of intraocular pressure or the need for ocular hypotensive treatment. JAMA ophthalmology 2015; 133:589-597.

19. Baek SU, Park IW and Suh W. Long-term intraocular pressure changes after intravitreal injection of bevacizumab. Cutaneous and ocular toxicology 2016; 35:310-314.

20. Rusu IM et al. Intraocular pressure in patients with neovascular age-related macular degeneration switched to aflibercept injection after previous anti-vascular endothelial growth factor treatments. Retina 2014; 34:2161-2166.

21. Freund KB et al. Intraocular Pressure in Patients with Neovascular Age-Related Macular Degeneration Receiving Intravitreal Aflibercept or Ranibizumab. Ophthalmology 2015; 122:1802-1810.

22. Bakri SJ et al. Intraocular pressure in eyes receiving monthly ranibizumab in 2 pivotal age-related macular degeneration clinical trials. Ophthalmology 2014; 121:1102-1108.

23. Ricca AM, Morshedi RG and Wirostko BM. High intraocular pressure following antivascular endothelial growth factor therapy: proposed pathophysiology due to altered nitric oxide metabolism. Journal of ocular pharmacology and therapeutics : the official journal of the Association for Ocular Pharmacology and Therapeutics 2015; 31:2-10.

24. Bakri SJ and Ekdawi NS. Intravitreal silicone oil droplets after intravitreal drug injections. Retina 2008; 28:996-1001.

25. Liu L et al. Silicone oil microdroplets and protein aggregates in repackaged bevacizumab and ranibizumab: effects of long-term storage and product mishandling. Investigative ophthalmology & visual science 2011; 52:1023-1034.

26. Kahook MY et al. High-molecular-weight aggregates in repackaged bevacizumab. Retina 2010; 30:887-892.

27. FDA approves Lucentis (ranibizumab injection) prefilled syringe. 2016.

28. Michaud J-E et al. Ranibizumab pre-filled syringe approved in the European Union: innovation to improve dose accuracy, reduce potential infection risk, and offer more efficient treatment administration. Investigative Ophthalmology & Visual Science 2014; 55:1949-1949.

29. Mahler HC et al. Protein aggregation: pathways, induction factors and analysis. Journal of pharmaceutical sciences 2009; 98:2909-2934.

30. Weber AJ and Zelenak D. Experimental glaucoma in the primate induced by latex microspheres. Journal of neuroscience methods 2001; 111:39-48.

31. Scott IU et al. SCORE Study Report 7: incidence of intravitreal silicone oil droplets associated with staked-on vs luer cone syringe design. Am J Ophthalmol 2009; 148:725-732 e727.

32. The United States Pharmacopeial Convention, General Chapter <789> Particulate Matter in Opthalmic Solutions. United States Pharmacopeia. Rockville, MD, 2016.

33. The United States Pharmacopeial Convention, General Chapter <788> Particulate Matter in Opthalmic Solutions. United States Pharmacopeia. Rockville, MD, 2016.

34. The United States Pharmacopeial Convention, General Chapter <787> Particulate Matter in Opthalmic Solutions. United States Pharmacopeia. Rockville, MD, 2016.

35. Yannuzzi NA et al. Evaluation of compounded bevacizumab prepared for intravitreal injection. JAMA ophthalmology 2015; 133:32-39.

36. Palmer JM, Amoaku WM and Kamali F. Quality of bevacizumab compounded for intravitreal administration. Eye 2013; 27:1090-1097.

37. Montero JA, Ruiz-Moreno JM and Sanchis-Merino E. Intravitreal ranibizumab, with or without filter? Acta ophthalmologica 2012; 90:e405-406.

38. Paul M et al. Long-term stability of bevacizumab repackaged in 1mL polypropylene syringes for intravitreal administration. Annales pharmaceutiques francaises 2012; 70:139-154.

39. Khalili H et al. Storage stability of bevacizumab in polycarbonate and polypropylene syringes. Eye 2015; 29:820-827.

40. Veurink M et al. Association of ranibizumab (Lucentis(R)) or bevacizumab (Avastin(R)) with dexamethasone and triamcinolone acetonide: an in vitro stability assessment. European journal of pharmaceutics and biopharmaceutics : official journal of Arbeitsgemeinschaft fur Pharmazeutische Verfahrenstechnik eV 2011; 78:271-277.

41. Moreno MR et al. Study of stability and biophysical characterization of ranibizumab and aflibercept. European journal of pharmaceutics and biopharmaceutics : official journal of Arbeitsgemeinschaft fur Pharmazeutische Verfahrenstechnik eV 2016.

42. Kahook MY and Ammar DA. In vitro effects of antivascular endothelial growth factors on cultured human trabecular meshwork cells. Journal of glaucoma 2010; 19:437-441.

Silicone oil free polymer syringes for the storage of therapeutic proteins

Chapter 4 is intended for publication.

Authors: Werner, B.P.^{1*} Schöneich, C.² and Winter, G.¹

¹ Department of Pharmacy, Pharmaceutical Technology and Biopharmaceutics, Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität Munich, Butenandtstrasse 5-13, Munich D-81377, Germany.
 ² Department of Pharmaceutical Chemistry, University of Kansas, 2095 Constant Ave, Lawrence, Kansas, USA, 66047.

* corresponding author

The presented experiments were conducted by Benjamin Werner. Assistance was provided for the establishment of the ABS assay and during the execution of the LC-MS analyses. ICP-OES measurements were carried out by a contract analytical service. Scientific guidance was provided by Prof. Dr. Christian Schöneich and Prof. Dr. Gerhard Winter.

Abstract

Prefilled syringes are a popular choice for the delivery of biopharmaceuticals. However, glass syringes might not be the optimal primary packaging material for all biopharmaceuticals. There is evidence that the necessary lubricant silicone oil in glass syringes can interact with proteins and can be shed from the surface into the product solution. In the last years, polymer based syringes were developed which are free of silicone oil. Despite the several advantages however, a major shortcoming of these polymer systems is their relatively high gas permeability, which might be a limitation for the storage of oxygen sensitive biopharmaceuticals. So far, no long-term protein stability studies regarding such polymer systems have been published. In this study, two therapeutic proteins were stored in glass syringes and in silicone oil free polymer syringes made out of cyclic olefin polymer. In addition, polymer syringes stored in nitrogen filled aluminum pouches or covered with oxygen-tight labels were included. Similar chemical protein stability was achieved at 4 °C for all different primary packaging materials. However, in contrast to the polymer syringes, high particle counts were observed in the glass syringes. Polymer syringes stored in nitrogen filled aluminum pouches presented a promising alternative for the storage of biopharmaceuticals as they do not expose patients to silicone oil and silicone oil-protein aggregates.

Keywords

cyclic olefin polymer, COP, polymer, silicone oil free, syringes, protein oxidation, protein aggregates, protein particle, therapeutic protein, long-term stability, stability study, oxidation

Abbreviations

ABS, 4-(aminomethyl) benzenesulfonic acid; COP, cyclic olefin polymer; COC, cyclic olefin copolymers; DLS, Dynamic Light Scattering; HP-IEX, High-Performance Ion-Exchange Chromatography; HPLC, High-Performance Liquid Chromatography; HP-SEC, High-Performance Size Exclusion Chromatography; ICP-OES, Inductively Coupled Plasma Optical Emission Spectrometry; LC-MS, Liquid Chromatography-Mass Spectrometry; mAb, monoclonal antibody; MFI, Micro-Flow Imaging; PFS, prefilled syringes; RP-HPLC, Reversed-Phase High-Performance Liquid Chromatography; SDS-PAGE, Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate Polyacrylamide Gel Electrophoresis.

4.1. Introduction

The number of prefilled syringes (PFS) as primary packaging for biopharmaceuticals has increased in the last years as many biopharmaceuticals are injected subcutaneously and make up for most of the top 10 US best selling drugs [1-3]. As a consequence PFS have a potential to grow by around 90 % up to 6.7 billion units in 2020. The wide spread usage of PFS is based on several benefits like enabling an easy and quick administration. Further, PFS offer an increased safety due to direct labeling and dosing as well as a reduction of needle stick injuries. Other PFS advantages include reduced contamination risks and minimized overfills [1, 2, 4]. However, downsides of commonly used type I borosilicate glass PFS exist as well [1, 2, 5]. Disadvantages of glass are breakage, delamination or pH shifts due to the leaching of alkali metals [2, 5]. Tungsten traces are introduced into the syringe when forming the fluid path with a tungsten pin. Due to high temperatures during syringe manufacturing tungsten oxides react with glass forming tungsten polyanions. Those polyanions are able to induce protein aggregation in certain cases [1, 2, 6-8]. Another major issue is that glass syringes need silicone oil for functionality. Several studies show that silicone oil alone or in combination with stresses like agitation or shaking can lead to protein aggregation [9-14]. Typically 0.2 - 1 mg medical grade silicone oil is used for the lubrication of the syringe barrel by spray-on technology [3, 4]. In the last years attempts were made to minimize the issues associated with silicone oil by optimizing the siliconization processes. Baked-on or cross linked siliconization techniques led to lower silicone oil levels and reduced silicone oil migration into the drug solution [2-4]. However, a silicone oil free glass syringe is not yet on the market. Since siliconization of the syringe barrel is still necessary, syringe manufacturers investigated other materials for silicone oil sensitive biopharmaceuticals. As alternative to glass syringes polymer syringes made of cyclic olefin polymers (COP) or cyclic olefin copolymers (COC) aroused the interest of the main syringe manufacturers [2]. Currently, two companies offer silicone oil free syringe systems based on COP material, other available polymer syringe systems still need silicone oil for lubrication. West Pharmaceutical Services developed a silicone oil free syringe system with Crystal Zenith® from Daikyo Seiko with FluroTec[®] coated stoppers. Terumo Corporation offers a silicone oil free COP syringe system called PLAJEX[™] syringe with i-coating[™] coated stoppers [2, 15]. Outside of Japan these polymer syringes are still rarely used, but the interest in these polymer syringes increases [16]. Whilst breakage and delamination of glass syringes are reasons for frequent recalls, these two issues can be neglected with polymer syringes [5, 16, 17]. Further, the polymer syringes show a high transparency, enabling visual inspection, a low impurity and extractable profile, a high moisture barrier, a broad chemical resistance and can be sterilized by steam or e-beam sterilization [17-20]. It is also proven that the polymer is safe and biocompatible and can be used for medical packaging [15]. The tungsten free and

glue free manufacturing process and the absence of silicone oil is more important for the storage of biopharmaceuticals [21, 22]. In comparison to siliconized polymer and glass syringes, lower particle counts in silicone oil free polymer syringes were detected in two studies, in which protein solutions were exposed to shaking for up to one week [15, 23]. However, no report about the development of particle count in protein filled silicone oil free polymer syringes over a longer storage period without artificial stress exists. Moreover, protein adsorption is reported to be lower for the polymer than for glass [20]. Despite these advantages polymer syringes have a major shortcoming. The material itself possesses relatively weak gas barrier properties [15, 24]. This might limit its usage as primary packaging material for oxygen sensitive pharmaceuticals [24, 25]. Various options are available to handle the oxygen permeability of the polymer syringes. First, oxygen absorbers could be placed in a packaging blister to control residual oxygen [16, 26]. Second, polymer layers with high oxygen barrier properties can be incorporated into the COP syringe body resulting in multilayer syringes. This approach will not be feasible in the near future due to high costs and low available quantities, which cannot sufficiently guarantee a wide market distribution. Therefore, the storage of a COP syringe in a gas tight aluminum pouch, which would also offer protection against light, might be an inexpensive alternative. The pouch could be filled with nitrogen as performed in this study. Next, labeling of the syringe is required anyway, hence oxygen-tight labels could be used as another rather cheap option. It should further be considered that oxygen permeation might have such a low impact on the stability of some proteins that none of these modifications are necessary. For the first time, in this study two highly relevant therapeutic proteins were stored in five different syringe systems evaluating the suitability of the polymer syringes for the long-term storage of biopharmaceuticals. Their chemical and physical stability was determined at three different temperatures during a period of up to 48 weeks.

4.2. Materials and Methods

4.2.1 Materials

Sodium chloride pure and glacial acetic acid 100 % were purchased from Bernd Kraft GmbH (Duisburg, Germany). Di-sodium hydrogen phosphate dihydrate p. A., sodium dihydrogen phosphate dehydrate p. A. and L-Arginine base pure Ph.Eur., USP were acquired from AppliChem GmbH (Darmstadt, Germany). Sodium acetate, 99 %, anhydrous, p. A. was used from Grüssing GmbH (Filsum, Germany). Trisodium citrate, anhydrous, 99 % was purchased from Alfa Aesar GmbH & Co KG (Karlsruhe, Germany). Citric acid monohydrate AnalaR Normapur[®] derived from VWR BDH Prolabo[®] (Leuven, Belgium). Polysorbate 80 was obtained from Fluka[®] Analytical (Buchs, Switzerland). Glycine ReagentPlus[®] ≥99 (TLC) was purchased from Sigma Life Sciences (Taufkirchen, Germany) and mannitol was obtained from Boehringer Ingelheim (Ingelheim, Germany). Hydrochloric acid, fuming 37 % and sodium hydroxide 32 % were obtained from Brenntag GmbH (Mühlheim an der Ruhr, Germany). Highly purified water was used for the preparation of buffers and mobile phases or for system cleanliness checks.

The following steps were carried out according to aseptic manufacturing rules and under a laminar air flow system. A monoclonal antibody (mAb) with a concentration of 1 mg/mL was formulated in a buffer containing NaCl (105.5 mM), NaH₂PO₄ x 2 H₂O (5.5 mM), Na₂HPO₄ x 2 H₂O (8.6 mM), sodium citrate (1.2 mM), citric acid x H₂O (6 mM), mannitol (6.6 mM) and 0.1 % polysorbate 80 at a pH of 5.2. The buffer for a highly potent cytokine, which was used in a concentration of 84 µg/mL, had a pH of 7.2 and comprised NaCl (75 mM), NaH₂PO₄ x 2 H₂O (7.5 mM), Na₂HPO₄ x 2 H₂O (12.5 mM), glycine (66.6 mM) and 0.03 % polysorbate 80. Used protein solutions and buffers were 0.2 µm filtered. 1 mL protein solution was filled into siliconized BD Hypak SCF™ (BD, Franklin Lakes, New Jersey, USA) or Gx RTF[®] (Gerresheimer Bünde GmbH, Bünde, Germany) glass syringes or silicone oil free cyclic olefin polymer (COP) syringes (Daikyo Crystal Zenith[®] Polymer Ready-to-Use syringes, West Pharmaceutical Services, Inc., Lionville, PA, USA). COP syringes were used as supplied and stored as follows. Version A (COP-Open): no further measures taken; Version B (COP-Pouch): storage of the COP syringes in nitrogen (≥ 90 %) filled aluminum pouches (Drylok 3000, Advantek GmbH, Freiburg, Germany); Version C (COP-Label): labeling of the COP syringes with a high oxygen barrier property label (Ceramix[®] CPT 001 SiOx-coated PET, Tovenca, Ebmatingen, Switzerland). The syringes were individually stoppered by hand. Hereby, after filling 1 mL, trapped air was eliminated through the fluid path. Through this approach a large headspace could be avoided to allow studying the direct impact of the syringe barrel on protein stability without the additional influence of an air bubble. FluroTec[®] stoppers (West Pharmaceutical Services, Inc., Lionville, PA, USA) were used for all setups. The setups were stored at 4 °C and 25 °C for 48 weeks and at 40 °C and

at 75 % relative humidity for 24 weeks. For the analysis the syringe content was ejected like during a drug administration and the contents of five syringes were pooled. Four of these pools of each syringe packaging configuration and condition were analyzed with different methods. The results are presented as mean ± standard deviation.

4.2.2 Methods

4.2.2.1 Visible particles

Syringes were inspected for visible particles before liquid ejection in front of a matt black and white plate with a light source as described in the European Pharmacopoeia method.

4.2.2.2 Dynamic Light Scattering (DLS)

DLS was carried out with a Zetasizer APS (Malvern Instruments, Worcestershire, UK) to determine the particle size and size distribution in the nanometer range. 200 µL protein solution were measured in duplicates at 20 °C. For each packaging configuration four pools were analyzed in duplicates resulting in a total of eight measurements per syringe packaging configuration. Z-Average value states the particle size and the particle size distribution is represented by the Polydispersity Index.

4.2.2.3 Micro-Flow Imaging[™] (MFI)

To evaluate the particle count a Micro-Flow Imaging DPA 4100 device (BrightWELL Technologies Inc., Ottawa, Canada) with a 100 μ m flow cell in the operation mode "high magnification" was used. The MFITM Particle Analyzer V6.9.7.2 software was applied for the analysis. Highly purified water was used for flow cell cleaning. Between each run the flow cell cleanliness was checked. The "optimize illumination" process, which ensures a correct system threshold, was carried out before each sample run by flushing the flow cell with 0.5 mL of the appropriate protein solution buffer. Prior to the analysis of 0.65 mL sample for particle count and characterization the cell was flushed with 0.35 mL sample. A flow rate of 0.1 mL/min was applied for the sample run. Four pools of each syringe packaging configuration were measured. For the system calibration Duke StandardsTM (10 μ m) and Count-CalTM (5 μ m) Particle Size Standards (both Thermo Scientific, Fremont, CA, USA) were used.

4.2.2.4 Chromatography Methods

Mobile phases were prepared with highly purified water or were purchased in HPLC grade and 0.2 μ m filtered. All samples were centrifuged at 14,000 rpm for 10 min before analysis. Three different high-performance liquid chromatography systems (HPLC) were used. The absorbance of the mAb was monitored at 280 nm using a Waters 2695 Alliance Separation Module (Waters Corporation, Milford, MA, USA) with a Waters 2487 Dual λ Absorbance Detector. A Dionex Summit system with an ASI 100 autosampler, a RF 2000 Fluorescence (extinction: 295 nm; emission: 343 nm for the cytokine) and a UVD170U detector (280 nm for the mAb) (all Thermo Fisher Scientific GmbH, Idstein, Germany) were used for both proteins. A Dionex Ultimate 3000 system with a fluorescence detector with the same wavelengths as stated before was used for the cytokine analysis. Data analysis was carried out with Chromeleon V6.8. Each pool was injected twice resulting in a total of eight runs per syringe setup and condition.

4.2.2.4.1 High-Performance Size Exclusion Chromatography (HP-SEC)

The amount of soluble protein species such as native, fragmented or aggregated protein was determined with HP-SEC.

Cytokine: The mobile phase consisted of 300 mM sodium chloride and 50 mM phosphate pH 7 in highly purified water. A flow rate of 0.5 mL/min was applied and a TSKgel[®] 3000SWXL column was used (Tosoh Bioscience GmbH, Stuttgart, Germany). Run time was 30 min.

mAb: A buffer with 20 mM phosphate and 150 mM sodium chloride at a pH of 7.5 was used as mobile phase. Separation was performed for 1 h on a SuperoseTM 6, 10/300 GL column (GE Healthcare, Uppsala, Sweden) with a 0.5 ml/min flow rate.

4.2.2.4.2 High-Performance Ion-Exchange Chromatography (HP-IEX)

Chemical modifications of the proteins were detected by HP-IEX.

Cytokine: A 20 mM Tris buffer pH 7.5 (mobile phase A) and mobile phase A plus 500 mM sodium chloride pH 7.5 (mobile phase B) were used. A constant gradient from 5 % to 40 % B over a time range of 50 min, followed for 2 min at 100 % B and a reduction to 5 % B over 2 min, which was kept for 5 min, was applied with a flow rate of 0.5 mL/min. A YMC BioPro QA column (YMC, Kyoto, Japan) was used.

mAb: A 10 mM phosphate buffer pH 7.5 as mobile phase A and mobile phase A plus 0.5 M sodium chloride pH 5.5 as mobile phase B were used. Using a ProPacTM WCX-10G (BioLCTM Guard, 4 x 50 mm) and a ProPacTM WCX-10 (BioLCTM Analytical, 4 x 250 mm) (both Thermo Fisher Scientific, Rockford, USA) column for separation with a flow rate of 1 mL/min, the

share of B was increased from 6 % to 16 % within 20 min before 100 % was reached within 2 min. 100 % B was kept constant for 4 min before it was reduced again to 6 % within 2 min.

4.2.2.4.3 Reversed-Phase High-Performance Liquid Chromatography (RP-HPLC) – Cytokine only

RP-HPLC was used to determine the share of chemically modified cytokine. Mobile Phase A consisted of 90 % highly purified water, 10 % HPLC grade acetonitrile (Acetonitrile, HiPerSolv CHROMANORM® Super gradient for HPLC, VWR BDH Prolabo® Chemicals, Ismaning, Germany) and 0.1 % trifluoroacetic acid (w/w) (Trifluoroacetic acid, reagent grade 99 %, Sigma-Aldrich Chemie Gmbh, Munich, Germany) whereas mobile phase B was made up of 100 % HPLC grade acetonitrile and 0.1 % trifluoroacetic acid (w/w). Separation was achieved by using a YMC-Pack C4 (250 x 4.6 mml.D. S-5µm, 30 nm) column (YMC, Kyoto, Japan) at a flow rate of 0.5 mL/min with the following flow gradient: from 2 min to 25 min a linear gradient from 0 % to 100 % B, followed by 5 min 100 % B and within 1 min back to 0 % B. The column oven temperature was set to 37 °C.

4.2.2.4.3 Protein A Chromatography - mAb only

mAb oxidation was monitored by Protein A Chromatography. Mobile phase A contained 20 mM phosphate with a pH of 7.4, whereas mobile phase B comprised additional 150 mM sodium chloride at a pH of 2.9. From 3 min to 23 min the share of B was increased from 0 % to 40 %, and then to 100 % B within 5 min and kept constant for 10 min. Column equilibration with A was performed before and after the increase of B. A Poros A column (2.1 mm x 30 mm, Applied Biosystems, Framingham, MA, USA) and a flow rate of 0.5 mL/min were employed for separation.

4.2.2.5 Oxygen quantification

The concentration of soluble oxygen within the stored protein solution in the syringes was monitored using a Microx 4 stand-alone fiber optic oxygen meter (PreSens Precision Sensing GmbH, Regensburg, Germany). The tip cap of the syringe was removed and the sensor was inserted via the syringe bore into the protein solution, before the measurement was started. For each syringe packaging configuration twelve measurements were performed. The device was further used to measure the oxygen content in the nitrogen filled aluminum pouches.

4.2.2.6 Inductively Coupled Plasma Optical Emission Spectrometry (ICP-OES) – Cytokine only

To analyze traces of tungsten in glass syringes a Varian Vista RL CCD simultaneous ICP AES Vista RL radial device from Varian (nowadays Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, CA, USA) was applied. 3 mL protein solution were mixed with 0.24 mL 69 % nitric acid and double distilled water was added to a final volume of 8 mL before thermal treatment. System calibration was performed with a tungsten standard from Merck KGaA (Darmstadt, Germany). 2 to 3 emission wavelengths were chosen for each element. Each sample was analyzed in triplicates resulting in a mean value of twelve independent measurements for a single syringe setup. The following instrument settings were applied: performance: 1.2 kW; nebulizer pressure: 185 kPa; pump speed: 17 rpm; plasma flow: 13.5 l/min; auxiliary flow: 1.5 l/min; sample uptake time: 31 s; instrument stabilization time: 46 s; measurement time: 9 s. The maximum percentage variance is 5 % and the minimum correlation coefficient is 0.995.

Samples were measured by Jaroslava Obel from the analytical division of the Department of Chemistry and Pharmacy at the Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität Munich. Method development was done in close collaboration between Jaroslava Obel and Benjamin Werner.

4.2.2.7 Liquid Chromatography-Mass Spectrometry (LC-MS)

LC-MS was performed to identify protein modifications like molecular oxidation of the two proteins. The formulation buffer of both proteins was exchanged for a 25 mM phosphate buffer pH 7.25 via centrifugation at 14,000 rpm for 12 min using Amicon[®] ultra-0.5 centrifugal filter devices (Millipore Corp. Bedford, MA, USA). This step was repeated twice. DL-Dithiothreitol (DL-Dithiothreitol (≥98% (HPLC), ≥99.0% (titration), Sigma-Aldrich Corporation, St. Louis, MO, USA) was added resulting in a final concentration of 10 mM in the mAb solution. Before LC-MS analysis the solution was again centrifuged at 14,000 rpm for 5 min. For the deglycosylation of the cytokine the enzyme PNGase F was applied overnight at room temperature and DL-Dithiothreitol (10 mM final concentration) was added directly before the analysis. LC-MS analysis was carried out on an Agilent 1200 series LC system and an Agilent 6520 Quadrupole Time-Of-Flight system (Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, CA, USA). Analysis was performed as described by Okbazghi et al. [27].

Sample preparation was performed by Benjamin Werner. Together with Ishan Shah (Department Pharmaceutical Chemistry, University of Kansas, KS, USA) the samples were run on the LC-MS device.

4.2.2.8 4-(aminomethyl) benzenesulfonic acid (ABS) assay

For the detection of tyrosine and phenylalanine oxidation an ABS assay was carried out. ABS was synthesized as described by Sharov et al. [28]. The cytokine was concentrated and dialyzed against a 100 mM phosphate buffer pH 8.8 using Amicon[®] ultra-0.5 centrifugal filter devices (Millipore Corp. Bedford, MA, USA). The concentrated cytokine solution as well as the mAb solution were mixed with K_3 Fe(CN)₆ (Potassium ferricyanide(III), powder, <10 micron, 99+%, A.C.S. reagent, Sigma-Aldrich Corporation, St. Louis, MO, USA) in a ratio of 1:15 and a final ABS concentration of 10 mM. 100 mM phosphate buffer pH 8.8 was added to ensure reaction conditions. As a positive control protein solutions were stressed with 10 mM 2,2-azobis(2-methylpropionamidine) dihydrochloride (Sigma-Aldrich Corporation, St. Louis, MO, USA) for 3 h at 37 °C. The benzoxazole fluorescence of the ABS-derivatized protein samples was quantified using a SpectraMax Gemini XS plate reader (Molecular Devices, Sunnyvale, CA) and the software SoftMax[®] Pro 4.8. The compounds were excited at a wavelength of 360 nm and the emission maximum at 520 nm was used for the analysis. Measurements were carried out in triplicate for the mAb solutions, whereas the cytokine samples ware measured once.

Rupesh Bommana and Christian Schöneich (both Department Pharmaceutical Chemistry, University of Kansas, KS, USA) helped to establish the assay for the cytokine and the mAb.

4.2.2.9 Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate Polyacrylamide Gel Electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE)

To detect protein fragments and aggregates non-reducing, denaturing SDS-PAGE was performed. NuPage[®] Novex[®] 4 - 12 % Bis-Tris protein gels, NuPage[®] MOPS SDS Running Buffer (20x) and Mark12TM Unstained Standard were used for the cytokine. NuPage[®] Novex[®] 3-8% Tris-Acetate protein gels, NuPAGE® Tris-Acetate SDS Running Buffer (20x) and HiMark[™] Unstained Protein Standard were applied for the mAb. Further, NuPage[®] LDS Sample buffer (4x), SilverXpress[®] Silver Staining Kit (all substances, Novex[®] by Life Technologies, Carlsbad, CA, USA), glacial acetic acid 100 % and methanol (Methanol HPLC grade, Fisher Scientific UK, Loughborough, UK) were used for the analysis. mAb was diluted with LDS Sample Buffer (4x) to a concentration of 37.5 µg/mL, whereas the cytokine had a final concentration of 67.2 µg/mL. Samples were denatured at 90 °C for 5 min. 12 µL of each sample were loaded per lane. Markers were prepared according to manufacturer instructions. Gels were run in a XCell SureLock[™] Mini-Cell Electrophoresis System (Novex[®] by Life Technologies, Carlsbad, CA, USA) with the corresponding running buffers at a constant voltage of 200 V (cytokine) or 150 V (mAb) using a Bio-Rad PowerPac 200 (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, USA). Proteins were stained with the SilverXpress[®] Silver Staining Kit according to manufacturer instructions.

4.3. Results

Taking the lower gas barrier properties of COP into consideration, COP syringes with no measures (COP-Open), COP syringes stored in nitrogen filled aluminum pouches (COP-Pouch) and COP syringes with an oxygen-tight label (COP-Label) were compared to two commonly used, siliconized glass syringes (BD Hypak SCF[™] and Gx RTF[®]). The physical and chemical stability of a mAb and a cytokine stored in these five packaging configurations was evaluated by visual inspection, MFI, DLS, HP-SEC, SDS-PAGE, HP-IEX, Protein A Chromatography, RP-HPLC, ABS assay, ICP-OES and LC-MS at 4 °C and 25 °C for 48 weeks and at 40 °C for 24 weeks. The dissolved oxygen concentration of the protein solutions within the syringes was determined as well. The results are presented in the following first for the mAb for the three temperatures 4 °C, 25 °C and 40 °C and then in the same order for the cytokine. The sections have all the following structure: each starts with the results of the physical protein stability, followed by the oxygen quantification and continues with the results of the methods detecting chemical degradation.

The protein solutions within the syringes were inspected for visible particles. In the whole study period no visible particles were detected for both proteins at all storage conditions.

4.3.1 Results of the mAb stored at 4 °C

Subvisible particle counting was performed with MFI. For the mAB solution the glass syringes showed overall higher particle counts compared to the COP syringes. Hereby, BD Hypak SCF™ syringes had a starting value of 6,440 particles/mL, followed by Gx RTF[®] syringes with 3,224 particles/mL, whereas the COP syringes had a particle burden of 531 particles/mL for the mAb (Figure 1A). At 4°C the particle count increased over storage time for all syringes to values of 7,339 particles/mL for BD Hypak SCF™, 4,330 particles/mL for Gx RTF[®], 1,336 particles/mL for COP-Open, 2,087 particles/mL for COP-Pouch and 1,113 particles/mL for COP-Label syringes (Figure 1A). DLS showed no increase in the hydrodynamic radius of the protein (data not shown). The monomer content was slightly reduced after 48 weeks with the highest loss observed in the BD Hypak SCF™ syringes with 3.6 %, whereas only 2.6 % of monomer content were lost in COP syringes (data not shown) as assessed by HP-SEC. SDS-PAGE revealed no differences between the syringe packaging configurations (data not shown). Oxygen quantification, Protein A Chromatography, ABS assay and LC-MS were applied to detect in particular oxidative protein modifications due to a possible impact of the oxygen barrier property of the syringe barrel material. First, the dissolved oxygen content was measured in the protein solution within the syringe before expelling the solution. The oxygen saturation was between 19 % and 20.5 % for all packaging configurations at the beginning (Figure 1B). The amount of dissolved oxygen remained similar for glass, COP-Open and COP-Label syringes over a period of 48 weeks. In contrast, the amount of dissolved oxygen was reduced to around 14.4 % in the COP-Pouch syringes (Figure 1B). HP-IEX revealed a rise of the amount of non-native species from around 10.9 % to around 15.46 % for all syringe packaging configurations after 48 weeks (Figure 1C). With Protein A Chromatography and the ABS assay no oxidation was observed (Figure 1D and 1E). In contrast to the other methods, which detected no or only low oxidative modifications, LC-MS analysis revealed that already 20% of the mAb were oxidized at the beginning of the study (Figure 1F). The relative amount of oxidized protein increased steadily to 28.2 % for both glass syringes. All COP syringes showed higher amounts of oxidized protein with 33.7 % for COP-Open and 37.6 % for COP-Label syringes. COP-Pouch syringes had only 31.4 % of oxidized species. Oxidation occurred in the heavy chains and no changes were observed in the light chains. The mean mass difference between the native and oxidized species for the samples stored up to 1 year was 15.77 Da. This indicated that besides a methionine oxidation with a mass difference of + 16 Da a tyrosine oxidation product with a mass of tyrosine + 14 Da was present.



Figure 1: The results of six methods characterizing the mAb solution stored at 4°C for 48 weeks within five different syringe packaging configurations are displayed. The total particle count/mL (particles/mL \ge 1 µm) was obtained by MFI (**A**). The oxygen saturation of the protein solution within the syringe setups is shown in (**B**)*. Chemical or oxygen specific modifications were determined and quantified with HP-IEX (**C**), Protein A Chromatography (**D**), ABS assay (**E**) and LC-MS (**F**). Oxidation of the mAb (Native + 16) was detected by LC-MS. *The COP-Pouch 24 week value is not shown as it turned out to be an artifact.

4.3.2 Results of the mAb stored at 25 °C

At a storage temperature of 25 °C the subvisible particle count showed in general slightly higher values for the mAb after 48 weeks than at 4 °C. Only the particle count in COP-Label syringes was lower with 899 particles/mL (Figure 2A). No changes were observed with DLS (data not shown). Monomer recovery, as determined with HP-SEC, was lower in glass syringes than in COP syringes (data not shown). Only after 48 weeks fragmentation of the mAb was observed for all syringe systems with approximately 1.5 %. The occurrence of a slight fragmentation was confirmed by SDS-PAGE (data not shown). The measurements of dissolved oxygen content led to similar results as described for 4 °C. COP-Pouch syringes showed an oxygen saturation of around 15.1 %, whereas the other syringe packaging configurations had at least values of 18.4 % (Figure 2B). A 4.2 fold higher amount of nonnative protein in comparison to the beginning was detected by HP-IEX for all syringe systems (Figure 2C). Methionine oxidation was detected with Protein A Chromatography (Figure 2D). Hereby, the highest amount of oxidized methionine with around 2 % was measured in the COP-Open and COP-Label syringes. To a lower extent the oxidation was also observed in the other syringe packaging configurations with the COP-Pouch syringe performing nearly as good as the BD Hypak SCF™ (0.32 % vs. 0.16 %). An increase in the fluorescence signal by the ABS assay, indicating a higher level of tyrosine and phenylalanine oxidation was not observed (Figure 2E). Major changes in the amount of oxidized protein became visible applying LC-MS analysis (Figure 2F). Roughly 41 % of the mAb in glass syringes and 48 % of the mAb in COP-Pouch syringes were oxidized in the heavy chain after 48 weeks. For COP-Open and COP-Label syringes 49.4 % of the mAb showed a single oxidation and 34 % of the mAb were even oxidized twice. As observed at 4 °C the native and oxidized species were separated by a mean value of 15.83 Da indicating the presence of oxidized tyrosine + 14 Da. However, after 48 weeks for COP-Open and COP-Label syringes a mass difference of around 17.4 Da was obtained indicating a shift towards an oxidized tyrosine + 18 Da molecule. The mean mass difference between the single and double oxidized mAb was around 1 Da higher than between the native and single oxidized mAb. Oxidized methionine, also detected with Protein A Chromatography, and an oxidized tyrosine + 18 Da derivate were dominating.



Figure 2: mAb stability at 25 °C for 48 weeks was assessed in five different syringe packaging configurations. MFI measurements revealed the total particle count/mL (particles/mL \ge 1 µm) (**A**), whilst the determined amount of dissolved oxygen is shown in (**B**). HP-IEX (**C**), Protein A Chromatography (**D**), ABS assay (**E**) or LC-MS (**F**) were applied to evaluate the amount of modified protein species. Single and double oxidations of the mAb (Native + 16 and Native + 32, respectively) were detected by LC-MS.

4.3.3 Results of the mAb stored at 40 °C

Storing the mAb at 40 °C for 24 weeks, as an accelerated stress study, confirmed the results obtained at lower temperatures and longer storage time. In detail, the particle count doubled for BD Hypak SCF™ syringes to 13,069 particles/mL, whereas the particle numbers of the other syringe packaging configurations were similar to those observed at 25 °C after 48 weeks (Figure 3A). DLS showed no changes in the hydrodynamic radius of the protein (data not shown). mAb fragmentation was already detected after 12 weeks with around 3 % in all cases but slight differences between the syringe packaging configurations were visible. After 24 weeks the lowest amount of fragmentation was observed for COP-Pouch syringes (3.86 %), followed by Gx RTF[®] (3.95 %), BD Hypak SCF™ (4.08 %), COP-Label syringes (4.08 %) and finally COP-Open syringes with 4.38 %. Protein recovery was slightly higher for COP syringes in comparison to glass (data not shown). No differences between the syringe systems were detected by SDS-PAGE (data not shown). Dissolved oxygen level remained similar for all syringe packaging configurations except for COP-Pouch syringes (19.1 % vs. 5.1 %) and COP-Label syringes (19.1 % vs. 15.3 %) (Figure 3B). Chemical modifications of the mAb occurred as identified with HP-IEX (Figure 3C). A 6.34 fold increase of the ratio of native to oxidized mAb was noted for COP-Open syringes. In contrast, COP-Pouch syringes had a ratio of 5.86 %, followed by BD Hypak SCF™ (5.91 %), COP-Label (5.96 %) and Gx RTF® (6.0 %) syringes. After a storage time of 24 weeks methionine oxidation was detectable in all syringe systems (Figure 3D). However, the extent was very low in glass syringes (<1%) and in COP-Pouch syringes (1.7%). In contrast, 9.2% and 6.6% of the mAb showed methionine oxidation in COP-Open and COP-Label syringes. The ABS assay also indicated oxidation of tyrosine and phenylalanine over the storage time of 24 weeks (Figure 3E). The data correlated with results obtained by Protein A Chromatography. LC-MS revealed that after 24 weeks the highest amount of native mAb could be found in glass syringes with around 37.5 %, followed by COP-Pouch syringes with 24 % (Figure 3F). COP-Open and COP-Label syringes showed the lowest performance with 90.7 % mAb oxidized. Single oxidation was predominant in all packaging configurations except for COP-Open and COP-Label syringes after 24 weeks of storage. In these two cases the share of double oxidized protein, which occurred in all types of syringes besides single oxidation, made up for 56 %. The mass difference between the native and single oxidized mAb increased with storage time and was principally caused by methionine sulfoxide formation in glass syringes and tyrosine oxidation for the three COP syringe packaging configurations. Whilst in glass and COP-Pouch syringes a reduction of the mass difference between single and double oxidation was observed over time, the values for COP-Open and COP-Label syringes remained nearly constant. All packaging configurations except the Gx RTF[®] showed values

between 16.6 Da and 16.95 Da for the double oxidation indicating that more methionine than tyrosine oxidized after 24 weeks.

Figure 4 displays mass spectra obtained for the mAb at the different points in time of storage at 40 °C in COP-Open syringes. Besides a varying ratio of mAb to mAb + 16 Da to mAb + 32 Da similar mass spectra were obtained for the other packaging configurations. Mass spectra of mAb stored at 4 °C and 25 °C differed from the shown ones by higher shares of native and single oxidized protein and only for COP-Open and COP-Label syringes double oxidized peaks were observed.



Figure 3: For the mAb stored at 40 °C for 24 weeks in five different syringe packaging configurations the following is shown: the total particle count/mL (particles/mL \ge 1 µm), the dissolved oxygen content and chemical modifications, as assessed by MFI (**A**), Microx 4 stand-alone fiber optic oxygen meter (**B**), HP-IEX (**C**), Protein A Chromatography (**D**), ABS assay (**E**) and LC-MS (**F**). Single and double oxidations of the mAb (Native + 16 and Native + 32, respectively) were detected by LC-MS.



Figure 4: The mass spectra of mAb solution stored in COP-Open syringes at 40 °C over time are displayed. The full mAb mass spectrum with an additional magnification of the light chain (marked with a frame) is presented in (**A**). (**B**) to (**E**) show an enlarged view of the heavy chain at the investigated time points of 0, 4, 12 and 24 weeks. The native and oxidized protein species are indicated.

Table 1 provides an overview of the chemical and physical modifications of the mAb over storage time at the three temperatures.

 Table 1: Summary of the mAb changes within the five different packaging configurations over a storage period of up to 48 weeks and at 4 °C, 25 °C and 40 °C as detected with various techniques

	BD Hypak SCF™	Gx RTF [®]	COP- Open	COP- Pouch	COP- Label
		4 °C			
Visual	0	0	0	0	0
MFI*	+	+	+	+	+
DLS	0	0	0	0	0
HP-SEC	0	0	0	0	0
SDS-PAGE	0	0	0	0	0
HP-IEX	+	+	+	+	+
Protein A	0	0	0	0	0
Chromatography					
ABS	0	0	0	Ô	0
LC-MS	O/+	O/+	+	O/+	+

25 °C

Visual	0	0	0	0	0
MFI*	+	+	+	+	+
DLS	0	0	0	0	0
HP-SEC	O/+	O/+	O/+	O/+	O/+
SDS-PAGE	+	+	+	+	+
HP-IEX	+/++	+/++	+/++	+/++	+/++
Protein A	O/+	O/+	+	O/+	+
Chromatography					
ABS	0	0	0	0	0
LC-MS	+	+	++	+	++

40 °C

Visual	0	0	0	0	0
MFI*	++	+	+	+	+
DLS	0	0	0	0	0
HP-SEC	+	+	+	+	+
SDS-PAGE	++	++	++	++	++
HP-IEX	++	++	++	++	++
Protein A	O/+	O/+	++	+	++
Chromatography					
ABS	0	0	+	O/+	+
LC-MS	+/++	+/++	++	++	++

O = no or minor changes; + = changes; ++ = major changes

* = Highest particle count measured in BD Hypak SCF™ > Gx RTF[®] >> COP (in general)
4.3.4 Results of the cytokine stored at 4 °C

Similar as observed for the mAb the particle burden of the cytokine solution in glass syringes was higher than in COP syringes from the beginning. BD Hypak SCF™ syringes had the highest particle number with 6,776 particles/mL, followed by Gx RTF® syringes with 2,155 particles/mL, whereas in COP syringes 545 particles/mL were detected (Figure 5A). The storage time influenced the number of particles slightly at 4°C. Higher particle numbers where obtained for Gx RTF[®] (2,666 particles/mL) and for COP-Open syringes (1,444 particles/mL) (Figure 5A). The protein size, as determined with DLS, was not altered (data not shown). Only the monomer was detected by HP-SEC and SDS-PAGE (data not shown). Similar to the described observations for the mAb, the amount of dissolved oxygen was with 14.4 % the lowest in COP-Pouch syringes, whilst the other syringe packaging configurations showed values above 20 % (Figure 5B). After 24 weeks the share of chemical modified protein ranged between 0.5 % and 0.62 % for the cytokine as monitored by HP-IEX (Figure 5C). With RP-HPLC no altered protein was detected (data not shown). The ABS assay also showed no additional oxidation in comparison to the beginning (data not shown). Glycosylated cytokine displayed a high heterogeneity in LC-MS analysis (data not shown). In order to reduce the heterogeneity N-glycans were removed with PNGase F to allow focusing on the O-glycoforms. O-glycoforms with a composition of NeuAc₁Hex₁HexNAc₁ and NeuAc₂Hex₁HexNAc₁ were obtained [29], where the latter had a higher prevalence. Peaks with a 16 Da higher mass were observed for the major isoform. LC-MS analysis revealed that approximately 25.5 % of the NeuAc2Hex1HexNAc1 isoform were already oxidized at the beginning (Figure 5D). The share of oxidized cytokine remained stable for all syringe systems but one. COP-Label syringes displayed an oxidation rate of 40 % after 48 weeks. Approximately 5 % of the main isoform showed an O-acetylation of probably a sialic acid, identified due to a mass increase of 42 Da [29]. Oxidation was also observed for the NeuAc₁Hex₁HexNAc₁ molecule. A low percentage of approximately 1.2 % of the main isoform showed dehydration of aspartic acid. To evaluate any oxidation caused by tungsten ICP-OES was carried out for the glass syringes. After 48 weeks a tungsten concentration of 0.06 ± 0.02 µg/mL for BD Hypak SCF™ and of 0.58 ± 0.08 µg/mL for Gx RTF[®] was measured.



Figure 5: Cytokine stability at 4 °C for 48 weeks in five different syringe packaging configurations was determined. The total particle count/mL (particles/mL \ge 1 µm) was determined by MFI (**A**). The dissolved oxygen content was measured with a Microx 4 stand-alone fiber optic oxygen meter (**B**)*. The amount of chemically modified protein species was analyzed with HP-IEX (**C**) and LC-MS (**D**). Acetylation (+ 42 Da), oxidation (+ 16 Da) and dehydration (- 18 Da) were detected by LC-MS. *The COP-Pouch 24 week value is not presented, because it turned out as an artifact.

4.3.5 Results of the cytokine stored at 25 °C

At a storage temperature of 25 °C the particle burden of the cytokine solutions were in a similar range at the beginning and at the end of the study (Figure 6A). An increase was only observed for Gx RTF[®] syringes were the particle number rose from 2,155 particles/mL to 3,854 particles/mL (Figure 6A). DLS and HP-SEC showed no to minor changes during the storage time (data not shown). In HP-SEC aggregate formation with a small fraction of around 0.3 % was detected for all syringe packaging configurations only after a 48 weeks storage time. In contrast, no aggregate formation was observed by SDS-PAGE (data not shown). The same pattern, as described before, was gained by measuring the dissolved oxygen concentration. The lowest value was obtained for COP-Pouch syringes (data not shown). The share of chemical modified protein was around 0.35 % for all packaging conditions after week 24 (Figure 6B). However, after 48 weeks slight differences between glass and polymer syringes were noted by HP-IEX. COP-Open and COP-Label syringes had the highest amount of chemical modified protein with 1.16 % and respectively 1.17 %. The lowest share was detected in BD Hypak SCF™ syringes with 0.96 %, followed by COP-Pouch syringes (1%) and Gx RTF[®] syringes (1.14%). With RP-HPLC the differences were more distinctive than with HP-IEX (Figure 6C). Before week 12 no modifications were obtained. Until week 24 only hydrophilic changes were observed, whereas after 48 weeks both, hydrophilic and hydrophobic changes were detected. RP-HPLC confirmed the results obtained by HP-IEX, as COP-Open and COP-Label syringes had a total share of modified protein species of 1.90 % and 1.81 %, respectively. Glass syringes performed similar (1.48 % BD Hypak SCF™ and 1.46 % Gx RTF[®]) and COP-Pouch syringes showed the best results with 1.36 % regarding the share of modified protein species. An increase of tyrosine and phenylalanine oxidation was not detected by the ABS assay (data not shown). LC-MS confirmed the results from the other analyses that the amount of oxidized cytokine was the highest in COP-Open and COP-Label syringes (48.0 % and 51.3 %) (Figure 6D). COP-Pouch syringes had a value of 31.2 % of oxidized cytokine. The lowest share of oxidized protein was obtained in glass syringes with approximately 24 %. The amount of acetylated cytokine was slightly reduced from around 6 % at week 0 to a range between 4.8 % and 3.6 % after 48 weeks depending on the amount of oxidized protein. An increase in the dehydration of the aspartic acid in a range from 0.1 % to 0.6 % over 48 weeks was observed. The percentage change refers to the main isoform $NeuAc_2Hex_1HexNAc_1$. The tungsten concentration in BD Hypak SCF™ syringes was 0.06 ± 0 µg/mL and in Gx RTF[®] syringes $0.59 \pm 0.16 \,\mu$ g/mL, similar to the values obtained at 4 °C.



Figure 6: For the cytokine stored at 25 °C for up to 48 weeks in five different packaging configurations data obtained by MFI (**A**), HP-IEX (**B**), RP-HPLC (**C**) and LC-MS (**D**) are shown. Acetylation (+ 42 Da), oxidation (+ 16 Da) and dehydration (- 18 Da) were detected by LC-MS.

4.3.6 Results of the cytokine stored at 40 °C

The storage of the cytokine at 40 °C led to severe modifications of the protein. First, the particle count in COP syringes remained constant over the study period (Figure 7A). On the contrary, the amount of particles in glass syringes significantly increased from 6,776 particles/mL to 11,632 particles/mL in BD Hypak SCF[™] syringes and from 2,155 particles/mL to 6,078 particles/mL in Gx RTF[®] syringes (Figure 7A). Whilst DLS measurements showed little changes over storage time, aggregation was observed from week 12 onwards by HP-SEC (data not shown). At the end the highest share of aggregates in the recovered protein was found for COP-Open syringes (6.4 %). 5.3 % of cytokine

aggregates were formed in Gx RTF[®] and COP-Label syringes. In BD Hypak SCF™ and COP-Pouch syringes the aggregate level of the recovered protein was at 4.9 %. Besides noting the formation of aggregates, protein loss of up to 45 % of the original protein concentration after 24 weeks was documented as well. In contrast to HP-SEC, aggregation was detected by SDS-PAGE already after 4 weeks (data not shown). Dissolved oxygen concentration was again the lowest in COP-Pouch syringes (10.0 %) (Figure 7B). HP-IEX revealed that the best performances regarding chemical modifications were achieved by COP-Pouch (10.4 %) and COP-Label (11.7 %) syringes (Figure 7C). COP-Open syringes showed the highest share of altered protein with 18.3 %, followed by glass syringes with 15.0 % to 15.5 %. The results were confirmed by RP-HPLC measurements (Figure 7D). Whilst during the first 12 weeks only hydrophilic changes were observed at a level below 5 %, high amounts of hydrophilic and hydrophobic changes were obtained after 24 weeks. In total 28.5 % of the cytokine stored in COP-Open syringes and only 18.1 % of the cytokine stored in COP-Pouch syringes showed chemical modifications. The two glass and the COP-Label syringes were in the range of these values. Although the fluorescence intensity in the ABS assay increased for samples which were stored for 12 or 24 weeks, it was not possible to clearly state, if tyrosine and phenylalanine oxidation occurred because the starting values were too high (Figure 7E). LC-MS provided additional evidence that COP-Pouch syringes were the most suitable packaging condition for the cytokine at 40 °C (Figure 7F). Around 63 % of the main isoform persisted after 24 weeks. The share of oxidized protein remained constant for the whole time at around 25 %, whereas the share of cytokine with a reduced molecular weight of 18 Da increased over time from 1.4 % to 8.9 %. In contrast, COP-Label syringes, performing in HP-IEX and RP-HPLC measurements nearly as good as COP-Pouch syringes, showed with LC-MS similar results as COP-Open syringes. Approximately 43 % of the main isoform and nearly the same amount of oxidized species were detected. Glass syringes preserved around 56 % native cytokine and only a 4 % to 5 % increase of oxidized species was observed. Further dehydration of the cytokine by at least 7.5 % and deacetylation with values of up to 3 % was observed in all packaging configurations.

The cytokine degradation progress over storage time as determined with LC-MS is depicted in Figure 8.

No tungsten was observed in BD Hypak SCF^m syringes, whereas in Gx RTF^{\otimes} syringes a concentration of 0.66 ± 0.22 µg/mL was found.



Figure 7: For the cytokine stored at 40 °C for up to 24 weeks in five different packaging configurations the MFI results (total particle count/mL \ge 1 µm) are shown in (**A**), whilst the amount of dissolved oxygen content is displayed in (**B**). Chemical modifications were determined with HP-IEX (**C**) and RP-HPLC (**D**). Specific oxidation processes were analyzed with the ABS assay (**E**) and LC-MS (**F**). Acetylation (+ 42 Da), oxidation (+ 16 Da) and dehydration (- 18 Da) were detected by LC-MS.



Figure 8: N-deglycosylated cytokine was analyzed with LC-MS. The mass spectrum of the cytokine shows two major isoforms (**A**). These isoforms are enlarged in (B). The molecular changes of the main isoform over storage time at 40 °C in COP-Open syringes are visualized in (**B**) to (**E**). Major peaks are labeled with the cause of the mass difference besides the native protein.

Chapter 4

Table 2 summarizes the changes of the cytokine detected with all methods over storage time at all temperatures.

 Table 2: Overview of the share of cytokine modifications as detected with various methods over the storage time in the five different packaging configurations

	BD Hypak SCF™	Gx RTF [®]	COP- Open	COP- Pouch	COP- Label
		4 °C			
Visual	0	0	0	0	0
MFI*	0	0	0	0	0
DLS	0	0	0	0	0
HP-SEC	0	0	0	0	0
SDS-PAGE	0	0	0	0	0
HP-IEX	O/+	O/+	O/+	O/+	O/+
RP-HPLC	0	0	0	0	0
ABS	0	0	Ó	0	Ó
LC-MS	0	0	Ó	0	O/+

25 °C

Visual	0	0	0	0	0
MFI*	O/+	+	0	0	0
DLS	0	0	0	0	0
HP-SEC	O/+	O/+	O/+	O/+	O/+
SDS-PAGE	0	0	0	0	0
HP-IEX	+	+	+	+	+
RP-HPLC	O/+	O/+	O/+	O/+	O/+
ABS	0	0	0	0	0
LC-MS	0	0	+/++	0	+/++

Visual	0	0	0	0	0
MFI*	++	++	0	0	0
DLS	O/+	O/+	0	0	0
HP-SEC	++	++	++	++	++
SDS-PAGE	++	++	++	++	++
HP-IEX	++	++	++	+/++	+/++
RP-HPLC	++	++	++	+/++	+/++
ABS	O/+	O/+	O/+	O/+	O/+
LC-MS	+	+	++	O/+	++

40 °C

O = no or minor changes; + = changes; ++ = major changes

* = Highest particle count measured in BD Hypak SCF™ > Gx RTF[®] >> COP (in general)

4.4. Discussion

In this study the suitability of silicone oil free polymer syringes made out of COP for the longterm storage of biopharmaceuticals was evaluated. The impact of the oxygen barrier properties of COP in comparison to glass as syringe barrel material on the physical and chemical stability of two highly relevant therapeutic proteins was assessed. Two secondary packaging concepts to reduce the COP permeability were included in the study as well. First, the particle concentration within different packaging conditions is discussed. Afterwards, the impact of the packaging material on the amount of dissolved oxygen is commented on. Finally, the protein stability as determined using all methods, in particular with LC-MS, is discussed, starting with the mAb.

Throughout the storage period the particle count showed for all packaging and storage conditions the highest level in glass syringes with values between 3,200 to 13,100 particles/mL, whereas the particle concentration in COP syringes ranged between 200 and 2,100 particles/mL. The elevated particle number in glass syringes could be explained by the presence of silicone oil. The distinctions between the two glass systems are based on the different amounts of silicone oil and siliconization techniques which were applied by the two manufacturers [3]. Overall, our findings are in agreement with other studies investigating silicone oil free syringe systems and syringe systems containing silicone oil [15, 23]. Particles that formed during the storage period of up to 48 weeks can consist of silicone oil microdroplets, protein particles or a combination of both. With the majority of particles having sizes of less than 5 µm, a clear identification of these particles using MFI was not possible. However, at the beginning the differences in the particle counts between glass and COP syringes can be attributed to silicone oil microdroplets.

In all cases an oxygen saturation of around 20 % within the protein solutions was detected at the beginning as expected. In contrast to the other packaging configurations, which remained constant, COP-Pouch syringes showed a maximum value of approximately 15 % oxygen at the end points of all storage conditions. The reason for the reduced value is that COP syringes possess a low oxygen barrier property and oxygen from within the syringe exchanged with nitrogen from the nitrogen filled aluminum pouch. Similar experiences have been made before, e.g. for COP vials [24]. Two other studies took advantage from the COP permeability and used oxygen absorbers within the secondary packaging to control the oxygen level during product storage [16, 26]. Both studies were able to show that the amount of oxidized methionine was reduced in a system consisting of an oxygen absorber and COP syringes [16, 26].

Chapter 4

HP-IEX showed for all syringe packaging configurations an increase of chemical modified mAb species by a factor of around 1.4 at 4 °C and around 4.2 at 25 °C. At 40 °C minor differences between the packaging configurations were detectable with a factor of modified protein within the range from 5.85 to 6.34. Whilst differences between the syringe packaging configurations were minor in HP-IEX measurements and changes were not assignable to oxidation processes alone, other techniques not only showed major differences between the systems, but also that these changes were clearly caused by oxidation.

Protein A Chromatography was used to monitor the oxidation of methionine in the Fc region of the mAb, because an oxidation of these methionines resulting in a different binding affinity to Protein A [30, 31]. Methionine oxidation was low at 25 °C (max. 0.85 %) and at most around twice as high at 40 °C for glass syringes and COP-Pouch syringes. Whereas at 25 °C COP-Open and COP-Label syringes performed similar with around 2 % methionine sulfoxide formation, a major difference, not only with regard to the other packaging configurations, but also between COP-Open (6.6 %) and COP-Label (9.2 %) syringes, was noted using Protein A Chromatography at 40 °C. The lower detected amount of methionine sulfoxide formation in COP-Pouch syringes is in good agreement with two reports which use an oxygen absorber within the secondary packaging to prevent methionine oxidation [16, 26].

The data correlated well with LC-MS data, because oxidations were detected in all cases by LC-MS only in the heavy chains of the mAb, as it was observed by Protein A Chromatography, but not in the light chains. Moreover, based on the proposed tyrosine oxidation mechanisms with tyrosine + 14 Da, + 16 Da and + 18 Da products (see Steinmann et al. [32]), it was possible to conclude whether tyrosine or methionine was oxidized the most. Intact mass spectrometry revealed that a combination of tyrosine + 14 Da and methionine oxidation was predominant at 4 °C. Similar results were obtained at 25 °C and 40 °C for glass and COP-Pouch syringes for the single oxidation, whereas tyrosine + 18 Da products were more distinctive for the second oxidation. Tyrosine + 18 Da oxidations were more prevalent for COP-Open and COP-Label syringes for both oxidations in particular at 40 °C. Further, the LC-MS data showed at all temperatures the highest amount of native mAb in the following order: Gx RTF[®] ~ BD Hypak SCFTM > COP-Pouch > COP-Open ~ COP-Label syringes.

The data obtained by HP-IEX, Protein A Chromatography and LC-MS, showing that COP-Open syringes protected the mAb less from oxidation, was further supported by the ABS assay. After 12 and 24 weeks tyrosine and/or phenylalanine oxidation was detected in COP-Open and COP-Label syringes to a similar extent, whereas for COP-Pouch and Gx RTF[®] syringes the fluorescence intensity increase occurred to a lower degree or not at all (BD Hypak SCF[™]). Bommana et al. have shown with LC-MS that a quantitative correlation exists between the amount of oxidized tyrosine and phenylalanine products and methionine sulfoxide [33]. Based on the results from Bommana et al. it can be stated that there is a strong correlation regarding the mAb oxidation status between the data obtained with ABS and Protein A Chromatography for the syringe systems in the present study.

Overall, the low performance of COP-Open syringes for the long-term storage of the investigated mAb was confirmed by several methods.

Regarding the cytokine only minor changes were observed over the storage period and were comparable for all syringe packaging configurations at 4 °C and 25 °C except for LC-MS. The amount of oxidized cytokine was increased in COP-Open and COP-Label syringes at 25 °C and even at 4 °C for COP-Label syringes. At 25 °C only a slightly higher amount (max. 0.55 %) of chemically modified protein was detected by RP-HPLC for COP-Open and COP-Label syringes in comparison to the other three syringe packaging configurations. Otherwise no major differences have been noticed between the configurations. At 40 °C major changes were observed for all techniques. Strikingly, COP-Pouch syringes performed best in all cases, even better than glass, whereas COP-Open syringes performed worst of all packaging variants in all but one method. Comparable results were obtained from the two glass and COP-Label packaging configurations with BD Hypak SCF™ showing overall slightly better results than Gx RTF[®] and COP-Label syringes. The reason for the slightly higher amount of chemically modified cytokine in Gx RTF® syringes in comparison to BD Hypak SCF[™] syringes might be the presence of low amounts of tungsten. LC-MS showed major changes of the main isoform of the cytokine. The increase of the oxidized species was related to an oxidation of a methionine or a carbohydrate [34]. Deacetylation, a temperature dependent progress [35], of O-acetylated sialic acid was observed with increasing storage time and in particular at high temperature. In accordance with deacetylation, a strong increase of proteins losing a molecular mass of 18 Da was observed at 40 °C. This could be attributed to a dehydration of aspartate [36]. The cytokine amino acid sequence also includes an aspartate-serine motif which promotes dehydration of aspartate [36]. This chemical degradation is again temperature dependent [36, 37]. The findings of the study were consequently in good agreement with literature [36, 37].

Overall, the present study shows that different air bubble free syringe packaging configurations filled with mAb and cytokine solutions displayed at 4 °C a similar suitability for the long-term storage of biopharmaceuticals. We did not investigate the stability of proteins in these syringe packaging configurations with an air headspace for three reasons. First, the main goal was to assess the direct impact of the syringe barrel material and the gas barrier properties of the material. Second, vacuum stoppering resulting only in a tiny air bubble is applied anyway when using FluroTec[®] coated stoppers in conjunction with silicone oil free

COP syringes [2]. Third, the negative impact of an air bubble within syringes on the protein stability was already demonstrated several times [9, 15, 38]. Based on our own study with vials (Chapter 5), it could be stated that the impact of the primary packaging material on the protein stability was leveled out when a headspace was present (data not shown).

4.5. Conclusion

Two different syringe barrel materials, glass and COP, were compared in their suitability for the long-term storage of biopharmaceuticals. Two siliconized glass syringes and three silicone oil free COP syringe packaging configurations, including labeling or storage in nitrogen filled aluminum pouches, were investigated. At the typical storage temperature for biopharmaceuticals at 4 °C, chemical modifications between the five different syringe packaging configurations were comparable. However, regarding the particle burden significant differences existed. The particle level was significantly lower in COP syringes and did not increase as severely as in glass syringes over the storage period. The data further showed that silicone oil free COP syringes stored in nitrogen filled aluminum pouches could be used as a straightforward and efficient alternative for siliconized glass syringes for the long-term storage of biopharmaceuticals. Without such secondary packaging concepts the oxidation of sensitive proteins would restrict the use of COP syringes. The usage of silicone oil free COP syringes should be considered in the future to avoid the exposure of patients to measurable levels of silicone oil particles and their associated harmful consequences.

Acknowledgement

The authors thank West Pharmaceutical Services Deutschland GmbH & Co KG, Eschweiler, Germany and Gerresheimer Bünde GmbH, Bünde, Germany for the supply of syringe material. The authors like to express their gratitude to Rupesh Bomanna for his help to establish the ABS assay and to Prof. Dr. Thomas Tolbert and Ishan Shah (all University of Kansas, KS, USA) for providing access, support and expertise with their LC-MS device. The authors acknowledge Coriolis Pharma Research GmbH, Martinsried, Germany for granting access to the Zetasizer APS device.

4.6. Literature

- Badkar, A., et al., Development of Biotechnology Products in Pre-filled Syringes: Technical Considerations and Approaches. AAPS PharmSciTech, 2011. 12(2): p. 564-572.
- Sacha, G., J.A. Rogers, and R.L. Miller, *Pre-filled syringes: a review of the history, manufacturing and challenges.* Pharmaceutical Development and Technology, 2015.
 20(1): p. 1-11.
- Funke, S., et al., Silicone Migration From Baked-on Silicone Layers. Particle Characterization in Placebo and Protein Solutions. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2016. 105(12): p. 3520-3531.
- Depaz, R.A., et al., Cross-Linked Silicone Coating: A Novel Prefilled Syringe Technology That Reduces Subvisible Particles and Maintains Compatibility with Biologics. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2014. 103(5): p. 1384-1393.
- 5. Zhao, J., et al., *Glass Delamination: a Comparison of the Inner Surface Performance of Vials and Pre-filled Syringes.* AAPS PharmSciTech, 2014. **15**(6): p. 1398-1409.
- Bee, J.S., et al., *Precipitation of a monoclonal antibody by soluble tungsten.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2009. **98**(9): p. 3290-3301.
- Jiang, Y., et al., *Tungsten-induced protein aggregation: Solution behavior*. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2009. 98(12): p. 4695-4710.
- Seidl, A., et al., *Tungsten-Induced Denaturation and Aggregation of Epoetin Alfa During Primary Packaging as a Cause of Immunogenicity.* Pharmaceutical Research, 2012. 29(6): p. 1454-1467.
- Uchino, T., et al., Reconstitution of L-Asparaginase in Siliconized Syringes with Shaking and Headspace Air Induces Protein Aggregation. Chemical and Pharmaceutical Bulletin, 2015. 63(10): p. 770-779.
- Thirumangalathu, R., et al., Silicone oil- and agitation-induced aggregation of a monoclonal antibody in aqueous solution. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2009.
 98(9): p. 3167-3181.
- 11. Majumdar, S., et al., *Evaluation of the effect of syringe surfaces on protein formulations.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2011. **100**(7): p. 2563-2573.
- 12. Basu, P., et al., *IgG1 aggregation and particle formation induced by silicone-water interfaces on siliconized borosilicate glass beads: A model for siliconized primary containers.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2013. **102**(3): p. 852-865.
- Jones, L.S., A. Kaufmann, and C.R. Middaugh, *Silicone oil induced aggregation of proteins.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2005. 94(4): p. 918-927.

- Gerhardt, A., et al., Effect of the Siliconization Method on Particle Generation in a Monoclonal Antibody Formulation in Pre-filled Syringes. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2015. 104(5): p. 1601-1609.
- Krayukhina, E., et al., *Effects of Syringe Material and Silicone Oil Lubrication on the Stability of Pharmaceutical Proteins.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2015.
 104(2): p. 527-535.
- Nakamura, K., et al., A Strategy for the Prevention of Protein Oxidation by Drug Product in Polymer-Based Syringes. PDA Journal of Pharmaceutical Science and Technology, 2015. 69(1): p. 88-95.
- Lamonte, R.R. and D. McNally, *Cyclic olefin copolymers.* Advanced Materials and Processes, 2001. **159**(3): p. 33-36.
- Yamazaki, M., Industrialization and application development of cyclo-olefin polymer. Journal of Molecular Catalysis A: Chemical, 2004. 213(1): p. 81-87.
- Degrazio, F., et al., Analysis of Biopharmaceutical Market-Appropriate Plastic Syringe Barrel for Extractables. PDA Journal of Pharmaceutical Science and Technology, 2009. 63(4): p. 360-367.
- Qadry, S.S., et al., Evaluation of CZ-resin vials for packaging protein-based parenteral formulations. International Journal of Pharmaceutics, 2003. 252(1–2): p. 207-212.
- 21. WestPharmaceuticalServices. *Daikyo Crystal Zenith® Insert Needle Syringe Systems*. [cited 2017 01/2017]; Available from: https://www.westpharma.com/products/prefillable-systems/daikyo-syringesystems/daikyo-crystal-zenith-insert-needle.
- TerumoEurope. PLAJEX[™] Pre-Fillable Syringes with Staked Needle. [cited 2017 01/2017]; Available from: http://www.terumo-europe.com/en-emea/pharmaceutical-solutions/syringes/pre-fillable-syringe-systems-cop/plajex%E2%84%A2-pre-fillable-syringes-with-staked-needle.
- Yoshino, K., et al., Functional Evaluation and Characterization of a Newly Developed Silicone Oil-Free Prefillable Syringe System. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2014. 103(5): p. 1520-1528.
- 24. Qadry, S.S., et al., *Model development for O2 and N2 permeation rates through CZresin vials.* International Journal of Pharmaceutics, 1999. **188**(2): p. 173-179.
- 25. Manning, M.C., et al., *Stability of Protein Pharmaceuticals: An Update.* Pharmaceutical Research, 2010. **27**(4): p. 544-575.
- Masato, A., F. Kiichi, and S. Uchiyama, Suppression of Methionine Oxidation of a Pharmaceutical Antibody Stored in a Polymer-Based Syringe. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2016. 105(2): p. 623-629.

- Okbazghi, S.Z., et al., Production, Characterization, and Biological Evaluation of Well-Defined IgG1 Fc Glycoforms as a Model System for Biosimilarity Analysis. J Pharm Sci, 2016. 105(2): p. 559-74.
- Sharov, V.S., et al., Fluorogenic Tagging of Peptide and Protein 3-Nitrotyrosine with 4-(Aminomethyl)-benzenesulfonic Acid for Quantitative Analysis of Protein Tyrosine Nitration. Chromatographia, 2010. 71(1-2): p. 37-53.
- Harazono, A., et al., Mass spectrometric glycoform profiling of the innovator and biosimilar erythropoietin and darbepoetin by LC/ESI-MS. Journal of Pharmaceutical and Biomedical Analysis, 2013. 83(Supplement C): p. 65-74.
- Gaza-Bulseco, G., et al., Effect of methionine oxidation of a recombinant monoclonal antibody on the binding affinity to protein A and protein G. J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci, 2008. 870(1): p. 55-62.
- Loew, C., et al., Analytical Protein A Chromatography as a Quantitative Tool for the Screening of Methionine Oxidation in Monoclonal Antibodies. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences. 101(11): p. 4248-4257.
- Steinmann, D., et al., Oxidation of Human Growth Hormone by Oxygen-Centered Radicals: Formation of Leu-101 Hydroperoxide and Tyr-103 Oxidation Products. Molecular Pharmaceutics, 2012. 9(4): p. 803-814.
- Bommana, R., et al., An Efficient and Rapid Method to Monitor the Oxidative Degradation of Protein Pharmaceuticals: Probing Tyrosine Oxidation with Fluorogenic Derivatization. Pharmaceutical Research, 2017. 34(7): p. 1428-1443.
- Neusüß, C., U. Demelbauer, and M. Pelzing, *Glycoform characterization of intact erythropoietin by capillary electrophoresis-electrospray-time of flight-mass spectrometry*. ELECTROPHORESIS, 2005. 26(7-8): p. 1442-1450.
- Barrett, D.A., A.L.P. Dyssegaard, and P.N. Shaw, The effect of temperature and pH on the deacetylation of diamorphine in aqueous solution and in human plasma. Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology, 1992. 44(7): p. 606-608.
- 36. Sydow, J.F., et al., *Structure-Based Prediction of Asparagine and Aspartate Degradation Sites in Antibody Variable Regions.* PLoS ONE, 2014. **9**(6): p. e100736.
- Wakankar, A.A. and R.T. Borchardt, *Formulation considerations for proteins* susceptible to asparagine deamidation and aspartate isomerization. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2006. 95(11): p. 2321-2336.
- Gerhardt, A., et al., Surfactant Effects on Particle Generation in Antibody Formulations in Pre-filled Syringes. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2015.
 104(12): p. 4056-4064.

Chapter 5

New Plastic Vials – Does the container material affect protein stability over storage time?

Chapter 5 is intended for publication.

Authors: Werner, B.P.^{1*} Schöneich, C.² and Winter, G.¹

¹ Department of Pharmacy, Pharmaceutical Technology and Biopharmaceutics, Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität Munich, Butenandtstrasse 5-13, Munich D-81377, Germany.

² Department of Pharmaceutical Chemistry, University of Kansas, 2095 Constant Ave, Lawrence, Kansas, USA, 66047.

* corresponding author

In this chapter the experiments were conducted by Benjamin Werner. Assistance was received for the establishment of the ABS assay and during the execution of the LC-MS analysis. Prof. Dr. Christian Schöneich and Prof. Dr. Gerhard Winter served as scientific advisors.

Abstract

Glass vials are commonly used as primary packaging material for injectable drugs. A wellknown issue with glass vials is the occurrence of glass delamination in particular in liquid formulations. Despite several different approaches to get hold of the problem, it is so far not possible to entirely exclude the formation of glass flakes over time. In plastic vials this phenomenon cannot occur. Different plastic vials are available on the market. However, the suitability of plastic vials for the long-term storage of biopharmaceuticals has not been investigated in detail so far. In this study, the stability of two for therapeutic use highly relevant biopharmaceuticals was assessed in monolayer and multilayer plastic vials in comparison to glass vials. The container material had an impact on the protein stability even at 4 °C. Glass vials were able to preserve the product quality best. For the plastic materials multilayer vials should be preferred over monolayer vials.

Keywords

COP, cyclic olefin polymer, CZ-resin, Multishell[®], vial, plastic, protein stability, oxidation, protein particle, protein aggregates

Abbreviations

ABS, 4-(aminomethyl) benzenesulfonic acid; COP, cyclic olefin polymer; DLS, Dynamic Light Scattering; HP-IEX, High-Performance Ion-Exchange Chromatography; HPLC, High-Performance Liquid Chromatography; HP-SEC, High-Performance Size Exclusion Chromatography; LC-MS, Liquid Chromatography-Mass Spectrometry; mAb, monoclonal antibody; MFI, Micro-Flow Imaging; RP-HPLC, Reversed-Phase High-Performance Liquid Chromatography; SDS-PAGE, Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate Polyacrylamide Gel Electrophoresis.

5.1. Introduction

Vials are commonly used containers as primary packaging systems for liquid and lyophilized injectable drugs [1-4]. In the last decades the material of choice for these vials or other containers such as ampoules or prefilled syringes has been borosilicate glass type I [1, 3-8]. Glass offers several advantages like chemical durability, transparency, ease of sterilization and low production costs [2, 3]. The chemical resistance of glass is influenced by the share of alkali oxides, the manufacturing process, sterilization and the interaction with the drug formulation [2, 3, 5, 6, 9-12]. As pH values, buffer components or salts can have a strong impact on the glass durability, drug container compatibility tests are necessary in particular with liquid drugs [4-6, 10-13]. All these factors have also an impact on visible particle formation for products stored in glass vials [4, 6-11]. The presence of particles in injectable drugs is considered as a health hazard and belongs to the top 10 reasons for recalls [2, 3, 5, 6, 8-12]. These particles are associated with adverse effects like acting as an adjuvant on the immunogenicity of biopharmaceuticals or causing a capillary obstruction resulting in embolism [11, 12, 14-16]. Regarding the side effects of particles and the high costs of a recall, this issue attracted the attention of authorities and the pharmaceutical industry [3, 11, 12].

So far two major particle groups which are caused by the vial material have been identified. They either consist of aluminum or silica. This can be explained by the typical composition of type I borosilicate glass, which contains around 81 % silicon dioxide, 13 % boric oxide, 4 % sodium oxide and 2 % aluminum oxide [1]. The elution of aluminum depends on the type of buffer, but not all buffers are able to form aluminum precipitates. In particular phosphate buffers have the capability to elute and interact with aluminum to form white particles at neutral pH [4, 7, 8]. Silica particles are generated through a process called delamination. In glass vials delamination frequently occurs at the vial bottom or shoulder as these regions are exposed to higher temperatures during their manufacturing process and are therefore enriched in silica with a simultaneous accumulation of alkali oxides at the glass surface [1, 2, 5, 6, 12, 13]. This altered glass composition is later prone to undesired glass flake formation [1, 13]. Ammonium sulfate treatment can reduce the amount of alkali ions [1, 13]. However, it might provoke a different effect as its extraction of cations alters the glass structure and therefore triggers the formation of glass flakes [5, 13]. Reducing the conversion temperature during the vial manufacturing process seems to be a more promising approach to diminish the delamination frequency [1]. In general delamination is a slow process and occurs predominantly at higher temperatures [1, 6, 10, 11, 13]. In order to circumvent the time dependent appearance of glass flakes, the shelf life of some products has to be reduced. This in turn, already contributed to acute supply shortages of certain medicines [12]. To mitigate these bottlenecks, the U.S. Food and Drug Administration allowed the temporary

usage of filters for a handful of life-saving drugs in the past. However, in these cases it had to be demonstrated that the filter did not alter the drug and that the filtration was effectively eliminating the particles [17].

Plastic vials might be an alternative for glass vials in particular for liquid formulations with high pH values, buffers like phosphate and chelating agents like citrate [6, 9, 12, 13]. Delamination is not an issue for plastic vials made out of cyclic olefin polymers (COP). Compared to glass, the material properties of these polymer resins show a higher breaking and chemical resistance in a broad pH range preventing unwanted pH shifts [5, 6, 18-21]. Visual inspection is possible due the glass-like clarity of the material [18-20, 22]. Moreover, these resins possess low levels of impurities and extractables and a high moisture barrier and they can be sterilized by various sterilization techniques such as steam or e-beam [18-20, 22-26]. Due to the hydrophobicity of the material, electrostatic interactions between drug and container could be reduced [19]. Besides, protein adsorption is lower in polymer containers for certain proteins compared to glass vials [23, 27]. COP can be considered as biocompatible and safe for its usage as primary packaging material for drug products [18-20]. However, a major disadvantage of these polymers over glass is their permeability for gases like oxygen [28, 29]. This shortcoming might exclude COP based materials as primary packaging containers for oxygen sensitive biopharmaceuticals [23, 29, 30]. A solution to increase the gas barrier properties of COP is the incorporation of a layer with lower oxygen permeability rates, like polyamide, between two COP layers [31, 32]. This approach is found in Multishell[®] vials from Gerresheimer Bünde GmbH (Bünde, Germany) [33]. The Multishell[®] vials use the layer composition COP/polyamide/COP [33]. Up to date, literature on the performance of COP monolayer and COP/polyamide/COP multilayer plastic vials for the long-term storage of drugs, in particular of biopharmaceuticals, is scarce [19]. Another approach to obtain COP vials with a higher gas barrier is to coat the interior vial wall with a layer of silicon dioxide [34].

In this study two plastic vial types were compared with commonly used glass vials and were evaluated for the first time for their suitability to store biopharmaceuticals. To this end, two for therapeutic use highly relevant proteins were filled into three vial types and the chemical and physical stability of the proteins was assessed after storage at three different temperatures for up to 48 weeks.

5.2. Materials and Methods

5.2.1 Materials

Di-sodium hydrogen phosphate dihydrate p. A., sodium dihydrogen phosphate dehydrate p. A. and L-Arginine base pure Ph.Eur., USP were purchased from AppliChem GmbH (Darmstadt, Germany). Sodium acetate, 99 %, anhydrous, p. A. was obtained from Grüssing GmbH (Filsum, Germany). Trisodium citrate, anhydrous, 99 % derived from Alfa Aesar GmbH & Co KG (Karlsruhe, Germany). Citric acid monohydrate AnalaR Normapur® was purchased from VWR BDH Prolabo[®] (Leuven, Belgium). Sodium chloride pure and glacial acetic acid 100 % were ordered from Bernd Kraft GmbH (Duisburg, Germany). Polysorbate 80 was purchased from Fluka® Analytical (Buchs, Switzerland). Glycine ReagentPlus[®] ≥99 (TLC) was obtained from Sigma Life Sciences (Taufkirchen, Germany) and mannitol derived from Boehringer Ingelheim (Ingelheim, Germany). DL-Dithiothreitol (≥98% (HPLC), ≥99.0% (titration), 2,2-azobis(2-methylpropionamidine) dihydrochloride and potassium ferricyanide(III), powder, <10 micron, 99+%, A.C.S. reagent derived from Sigma-Aldrich Corporation, St. Louis, MO, USA. Hydrochloric acid, fuming 37 % and sodium hydroxide 32 % were purchased from Brenntag GmbH (Mühlheim an der Ruhr, Germany). For the preparation of buffers and mobile phases or for system cleanliness checks highly purified water was applied.

The preparation of protein solutions and the filling and closing of vials was performed under a laminar air flow system and in compliance with aseptic manufacturing rules. Two protein solutions, one with an IgG 1 monoclonal antibody (mAb) with a concentration of 1 mg/mL and the other one with a low dosed cytokine ($84 \mu g/mL$) were used in this study. The buffer composition of the mAb was NaCl (105.5 mM), NaH₂PO₄ x 2 H₂O (5.5 mM), Na₂HPO₄ x 2 H₂O (8.6 mM), sodium citrate (1.2 mM), citric acid x H₂O (6 mM), mannitol (6.6 mM) and 0.1 % polysorbate 80. The cytokine was formulated in NaCl (75 mM), NaH₂PO₄ x 2 H₂O (7.5 mM), Na₂HPO₄ x 2 H₂O (12.5 mM), glycine (66.6 mM) and 0.03 % polysorbate 80. The mAb formulation had a pH value of 5.2, whereas the cytokine solution had a pH of 7.2. All protein and buffer solutions were 0.2 µm filtered before usage.

The 2R vials of interest, glass vials from Schott AG (Mainz, Germany), cyclic olefin polymer vials from West Pharmaceutical Services, Inc. (Lionville, PA, USA) and Multishell[®] vials from Gerresheimer Bünde GmbH (Bünde, Germany), had different sizes and diameters. Hence, to ensure a similar headspace to solution ratio the vials had different fill volumes. Glass vials were filled with 2.0 mL, COP vials with 1.17 mL and Multishell[®] vials with 2.2 mL protein solution. All vials were closed with FluroTec[®] coated stoppers and sealed with Flip-Off[®] seals (both West Pharmaceutical Services, Inc., Lionville, PA, USA). Protein stability in these vials was assessed at 4 °C and 25 °C for 48 weeks and at 40 °C and at 75 % relative humidity for 24 weeks. For the analysis the content of several vials from each vial type was pooled. In

particular, the solutions of two glass vials, four COP vials and three Multishell[®] vials were mixed. At the end, four pools of each vial material and condition existed. Every pool was measured with the following methods. The results are presented as mean ± standard deviation.

5.2.2 Methods

5.2.2.1 Visible particles

Examination for visible particles in the vials was performed in front of a matt black and white plate with a light source as described in the European Pharmacopoeia method.

5.2.2.2 Dynamic Light Scattering (DLS)

The particle size and size distribution in the nanometer range was determined using a Zetasizer APS device (Malvern Instruments, Worcestershire, UK). Four pools of each of the three vial materials were measured in duplicates at 20 °C resulting in a total of eight measurements. The particle size is given by the Z-average values and the particle size distribution is depicted by the polydispersity index.

5.2.2.3 Micro-Flow Imaging[™] (MFI)

Micrometer particles were analyzed and quantified using a 100 µm flow cell in the "high magnification" operation mode on a Micro-Flow Imaging DPA 4100 device (BrightWELL Technologies Inc., Ottawa, Canada). For the analysis the software MFITM Particle Analyzer V6.9.7.2 was used. Flow cell cleaning and cleanliness check were performed with highly purified water. Before each run the command "optimize illumination" was carried out in order to ensure a correct threshold of the system. During this process the flow cell was flushed with 0.5 mL of the corresponding protein solution buffer. In total 1 mL sample was used for the analysis. 0.35 mL were used to flush the flow cell before 0.65 mL of the sample were analyzed. Analysis was performed at a flow rate of 0.1 mL/min. For each vial material and condition four pools were measured. Duke StandardsTM (10 µm) and Count-CalTM (5 µm) Particle Size Standards (both Thermo Scientific, Fremont, CA, USA) were applied for the system calibration.

5.2.2.4 Chromatography Methods

Before chromatography analysis was carried out all samples were centrifuged for 10 min at 14,000 rpm. The mobile phases were filtered with a 0.2 µm filter and prepared in HPLC grade medium or with highly purified water. High-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC)

was performed on systems from Waters Corporation (Milford, MA, USA) or Thermo Fisher Scientific GmbH (Idstein, Germany) using the software Chromeleon V6.8 (Thermo Fisher Scientific GmbH, Idstein, Germany). A Waters 2695 Alliance Separation Module with a Waters 2487 Dual λ Absorbance Detector at 280 nm was applied for monitoring the absorbance of the mAb. For mAb and cytokine analysis a Dionex Summit system with a UVD170U detector and a RF 2000 Fluorescence detector were applied. The mAb was measured with the UVD170U detector at 280 nm. The RF 2000 Fluorescence detector was operated for the cytokine extinction at 295 nm and for its emission at 343 nm. Moreover, a Dionex Ultimate 3000 system was employed to analyze the cytokine with a fluorescence detector (extinction: 295 nm; emission 343 nm). In total eight runs of each vial material and condition were analyzed as each pool was injected twice.

5.2.2.4.1 High-Performance Size Exclusion Chromatography (HP-SEC)

Soluble monomer, fragment or aggregate species of the proteins were quantified with HP-SEC. The cytokine species were separated for 30 min with a flow rate of 0.5 mL/min on a TSKgel[®] 3000SWXL column (Tosoh Bioscience GmbH, Stuttgart, Germany). The mobile phase contained 300 mM sodium chloride and 50 mM phosphate pH 7 in highly purified water. For the separation of the mAb a mobile phase comprising 20 mM phosphate and 150 mM sodium chloride at a pH of 7.5 and a SuperoseTM 6, 10/300 GL column (GE Healthcare, Uppsala, Sweden) were applied. Run time was 1 h with a flow rate of 0.5 mL/min.

5.2.2.4.2 High-Performance Ion-Exchange Chromatography (HP-IEX)

HP-IEX was used to detect chemical modifications of the proteins. Cytokine analysis was carried out on a YMC BioPro QA column (YMC, Kyoto, Japan) with a flow rate of 0.5 mL/min. The mobile phases consisted of 20 mM Tris buffer pH 7.5 (mobile phase A) and of 20 mM Tris and 500 mM sodium chloride pH 7.5 (mobile phase B). Over a period of 50 min a constant gradient from 5 % to 40 % of B was applied. For the next 2 min 100 % B and then back to 5 % B within 2 min were programmed, before the gradient was kept constant for 5 min at a 95:5 ratio of A to B. The mAb was analyzed at a flow rate of 1 mL/min on a ProPac[™] WCX-10G column (BioLC[™] Guard, 4 x 50 mm) and a ProPac[™] WCX-10 column (BioLC[™] Analytical, 4 x 250 mm) (both Thermo Fisher Scientific, Rockford, USA). The gradient consisted of mobile phase A (10 mM phosphate buffer pH 7.5) and mobile phase B (mobile phase A plus 0.5 M sodium chloride pH 5.5). At the beginning the amount of A was reduced from 94 % to 84 % within 20 min before 100 % B were reached within 2 min.

5.2.2.4.3 Reversed-Phase High-Performance Liquid Chromatography (RP-HPLC) Chemical modifications of the cytokine were analyzed with RP-HPLC. Mobile Phase A was made up of 90 % highly purified water, 10 % HPLC grade acetonitrile (Acetonitrile, HiPerSolv CHROMANORM® Super gradient for HPLC, VWR BDH Prolabo® Chemicals, Ismaning, Germany) and 0.1 % trifluoroacetic acid (w/w) (Trifluoroacetic acid, reagent grade 99 %, Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH, Munich, Germany). Mobile phase B comprised 100 % HPLC grade acetonitrile and 0.1 % trifluoroacetic acid (w/w). A YMC-Pack C4 (250 x 4.6 mml.D. S-5µm, 30 nm) column (YMC, Kyoto, Japan) was operated with a gradient at a temperature of 37 °C and a flow rate of 0.5 mL/min for separation. The gradient was programmed as followed: the amount of B increased linearly from 0 % to 100 % during the run time from 2 min to 25 min. 100 % B was kept constant for 5 min, before the share of B dropped to 0 % within 1 min.

5.2.2.4.4 Protein A Chromatography

Protein A Chromatography was used to monitor the methionine oxidation of the mAb. Separation was carried out on a Poros A column (2.1 mm x 30 mm, Applied Biosystems, Framingham, MA, USA). A flow rate of 0.5 mL/min with a gradient was applied. The gradient started after 3 min with a rise of B (20 mM phosphate and 150 mM sodium chloride at a pH of 2.9) to 40 % from 100 % A (20 mM phosphate with a pH of 7.4) within 20 min. In the next 5 min the share of B further increased to 100 % and remained constant for 10 min before A was increased to 100 % for 2 min.

5.2.2.5 Liquid Chromatography-Mass Spectrometry (LC-MS)

LC-MS was carried out to detect molecular changes in the proteins. Amicon[®] ultra-0.5 centrifugal filter devices (Millipore Corp. Bedford, MA, USA) were applied to dialyze the proteins into a 25 mM phosphate buffer pH 7.25. The buffer was exchanged for the 25 mM phosphate buffer twice. DL-Dithiothreitol was added to the mAb samples in a final concentration of 10 mM. Next, mAb samples were centrifuged before analysis. Cytokine was exposed overnight at room temperature to PNGase F for deglycosylation. As for the mAb solution DL-Dithiothreitol was added in a final concentration of 10 mM directly before analysis. Cytokine samples were centrifuged as well. The devices Agilent 1200 series LC system and Agilent 6520 Quadrupole Time-Of-Flight system (Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, CA, USA) were applied for the analysis. The method was performed according to Okbazghi et al. [35].

Benjamin Werner prepared the samples and run the samples together with Ishan Shah (Department Pharmaceutical Chemistry, University of Kansas, KS, USA) on the LC-MS device.

5.2.2.6 4-(aminomethyl) benzenesulfonic acid (ABS) assay

An ABS assay was applied to determine the occurrence of tyrosine and phenylalanine oxidation. To concentrate and dialyze the cytokine into a 100 mM phosphate buffer with a pH of 8.8 Amicon[®] ultra-0.5 centrifugal filter devices (Millipore Corp. Bedford, MA, USA) were used. In a ratio of 1:15 the concentrated cytokine solution and the mAb solution were each mixed with K₃Fe(CN)₆ and ABS, which had a final concentration of 10 mM. Basic reaction conditions were achieved by adding 100 mM phosphate buffer pH 8.8. Protein solutions were further exposed to 10 mM 2,2-azobis(2-methylpropionamidine) dihydrochloride for 3 h at 37 °C to serve as positive controls. With an excitation wavelength of 360 nm and an emission maximum at 520 nm the fluorescence intensity of the ABS-derivatized protein samples was measured using a SpectraMax Gemini XS plate reader (Molecular Devices, Sunnyvale, CA) and the software SoftMax[®] Pro 4.8. As cytokine samples had to be concentrated only single measurements were possible, whereas the mAb samples were analyzed in triplicates.

Assistance in the establishment of the ABS assay was received from Rupesh Bommana and Christian Schöneich (both Department Pharmaceutical Chemistry, University of Kansas, KS, USA).

5.2.2.7 Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate Polyacrylamide Gel Electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE)

A non-reducing, denaturing SDS-PAGE was carried out to detect protein fragments or aggregates. For the cytokine NuPage[®] Novex[®] 4 - 12 % Bis-Tris protein gels, NuPage[®] MOPS SDS Running Buffer (20x) and Mark12[™] Unstained Standard were applied. Whereas NuPage[®] Novex[®] 3 - 8 % Tris-Acetate protein gels, NuPAGE[®] Tris-Acetate SDS Running Buffer (20x) and HiMark[™] Unstained Protein Standard were used for the mAb. For the analysis the following substances were further used: NuPage[®] LDS Sample buffer (4x), SilverXpress[®] Silver Staining Kit (all substances, Novex[®] by Life Technologies, Carlsbad, CA, USA), glacial acetic acid 100 % and methanol (Methanol HPLC grade, Fisher Scientific UK, Loughborough, UK). LDS Sample Buffer (4x) was used to dilute the mAb to a concentration of 37.5 µg/mL. The cytokine was diluted to a concentration of 67.2 µg/mL with the LDS Sample Buffer (4x). Denaturing occurred at 90 °C for 5 min. In each lane 12 µL sample were loaded. Markers were prepared as recommended by the manufacturer. A XCell SureLock[™] Mini-Cell Electrophoresis System (Novex[®] by Life Technologies, Carlsbad, CA, USA) was applied to run the gels in the appropriate running buffers at a constant voltage of 200 V (cytokine) or 150 V (mAb) using a Bio-Rad PowerPac 200 (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules,

Chapter 5

CA, USA). Staining of the proteins occurred with the SilverXpress[®] Silver Staining Kit and accordingly to manufacturer specifications.

5.2.2.8 Oxygen quantification

Glass and plastic vials were closed with FluroTec[®] coated stoppers and sealed with Flip-Off[®] seals under nitrogen atmosphere. The vials were stored in oxygen (\geq 75 %) filled aluminum pouches (Drylok 3000, Advantek GmbH, Freiburg, Germany) at 4 °C and 40 °C for 24 weeks. Oxygen concentration in the aluminum pouch and in the vials was measured with a Microx 4 stand-alone fiber optic oxygen meter (PreSens Precision Sensing GmbH, Regensburg, Germany). For each vial material and condition twelve measurements were taken.

5.3. Results

The usage of monolayer and multilayer plastic vials for the long-term storage of biopharmaceuticals has not been described so far. In this study, the physical and chemical stability of a mAb and a cytokine stored in COP monolayer (COP) and COP/polyamide/COP multilayer (Multishell[®]) vials were compared to commonly used glass vials. Protein stability was assessed by visual inspection, MFI, DLS, HP-SEC, SDS-PAGE, HP-IEX, Protein A Chromatography, RP-HPLC, ABS assay, and LC-MS at 4 °C and 25 °C for 48 weeks and at 40 °C for 24 weeks. The results of the different methods, first for the mAb at the three temperatures 4 °C, 25 ° and 40 °C and then for the cytokine were presented in the order as listed above.

Before further analysis a visible inspection of the vials was performed. No visible particles were detected in any of the vials for both proteins independent of the storage period and condition. The particle sizes 10 μ m and 25 μ m, according to the specifications of the pharmacopoeia were monitored as well for both proteins, besides the total particle count (particles \geq 1 μ m). The number of particles with sizes of 10 μ m and 25 μ m was in the range of 0 to 50 particles/mL for the mAb and the cytokine at all storage conditions.

5.3.1 Results of the mAb stored at 4 °C

The particle burden of the vials at the starting point for the mAb was 1,050 particles/mL in glass vials, 908 particles/mL in COP vials and 604 particles/mL in Multishell® vials as determined by MFI. Over the storage period of 48 weeks at 4 °C the particle number nearly doubled to 2,010 particles/mL in glass vials and slightly increased to 1,077 particles/mL in COP vials, whereas in Multishell[®] vials the particle count was 551 particles/mL (Figure 1A). No changes in the hydrodynamic radius were detected by DLS (data not shown). With HP-SEC only monomer was detected (Figure 1B) and no additional bands were observed by SDS-PAGE (data not shown). HP-IEX displayed for all vial types an increase of chemically modified protein by a factor of around 1.4 (Figure 1C). Protein A Chromatography (Figure 1D) and ABS assay (Figure 1E), both with the capability to detect oxidation processes, showed no changes in the amount of oxidized species. However, LC-MS revealed that oxidation occurred over time (Figure 1F). At the beginning of the study the mAb was already oxidized by 18 %. Depending on the vial type the oxidation of the mAb increased differently within 48 weeks. mAb stored in glass vials showed with 29.6 % the lowest amount of oxidized protein, whereas the plastic vials performed equally regarding the share of oxidized mAb with 37.8 % in the COP vial and 37.1 % in the Multishell[®] vial. Further, only the heavy chains of the mAb were oxidized as analyzed by LC-MS. In general, during

the storage period the oxidation process led to a mean mass difference between the native and oxidized mAb of 15.72 Da. Based on results by Steinmann et al., who found that tyrosine oxidation products with + 14 Da, + 16 Da and + 18 Da do exist [36], it can be concluded that the observed mass difference of 15.72 Da indicates that tyrosine oxidation with + 14 Da occurred besides methionine and/or tyrosine + 16 Da oxidation.



Figure 1: mAb stability in glass, COP and Multishell[®] vials stored at 4 °C for up to 48 weeks was assessed. MFI was used to determine the total particle count/mL (particles/mL \ge 1 µm) (**A**). The amount of soluble mAb monomer was obtained by HP-SEC (**B**). Chemical modifications were analyzed and quantified by HP-IEX (**C**), whereas Protein A Chromatography (**D**), ABS assay (**E**) and LC-MS (**F**) showed the occurrence of oxidation (Native + 16 in LC-MS).

5.3.2 Results of the mAb stored at 25 °C

After 48 weeks at 25 °C the amount of subvisible particles in glass vials was 915 particles/mL, while increases to 1,425 particles/mL in COP vials and 1,343 particles/mL in Multishell[®] vials were observed (Figure 2A). DLS showed no changes in the hydrodynamic radius of the mAb (data not shown). However, a mAb fragmentation of around 1.6 % was detected after 48 weeks by HP-SEC (Figure 2B). This fragmentation after 48 weeks was also confirmed by SDS-PAGE (data not shown). HP-IEX showed increased chemical changes of the mAb in all vial types by a factor of around 4.2 (Figure 2C). After 48 weeks methionine oxidation was detected by Protein A Chromatography (Figure 2D). While methionine oxidation was the strongest in COP vials with 1.97 %, followed by Multishell® vials with 1.74 %, the amount of oxidized methionine in glass vials was 0.39 %. With the ABS assay no changes were observed in all cases except in the samples stored in Multishell® vials after 48 weeks (Figure 2E). Here, an increase of 12.2 % of the fluorescence intensity was observed. The detected protein modifications were further confirmed by LC-MS (Figure 2F). Already after 12 weeks the mAb showed two oxidations in the heavy chain whereas no oxidation was seen in the light chain. For the mAb sample stored in glass vials for 24 weeks a shoulder for a double oxidation was visible. However, the share of this shoulder could not be determined with the software and resulted in slightly too high values for the remaining native species, based on the data obtained for the glass vial sample at 4 °C and 40 °C after 12 weeks. The amount of single and double oxidized protein species increased further during storage time. In the end after 48 weeks, more than 84 % of the mAb were oxidized in the plastic vials, whereas the share of native mAb remained highest in glass vials with 43 %. The mass difference between native and single oxidized mAb after 12 weeks was below 16 Da and it was increased in plastic vials to values above 17 Da in the following weeks. This change did not occur in glass vials where the mass difference between the native and single oxidized protein species remained below 16 Da. The second oxidation (around + 32 Da) showed in the beginning a mass difference of 17.6 Da (glass) to 17.96 Da (Multishell[®]) and decreased to 16 Da after 48 weeks for plastic vials, whereas in glass vials the mass difference was 17 Da. The results indicate that in the beginning the single oxidation was a combination of tyrosine + 14 Da and tyrosine + 16 Da as well as methionine oxidation (+ 16 Da) and later a combination of methionine oxidation and tyrosine + 18 Da oxidation. In contrast, the second oxidation was mainly of a tyrosine (+ 18 Da) and then shifts towards a mixture of tyrosine and methionine oxidation over storage time. The LC-MS results match with the Protein A Chromatography results.



Figure 2: Data of six methods characterizing the mAb solution which was stored at 25 °C for up to 48 weeks in three different vial types is shown. The total particle count/mL (particles/mL \ge 1 µm) was analyzed by MFI (**A**), whereas the soluble protein content was measured with HP-SEC (**B**). HP-IEX (**C**), Protein A Chromatography (**D**), ABS assay (**E**) and LC-MS (**F**) were applied to detect chemical protein alterations. Molecular weight was changed by one (Native + 16 Da) or two (Native + 32 Da) oxidations as determined by LC-MS.

5.3.3 Results of the mAb stored at 40 °C

At 40 °C the particle count in glass vials was 610 particles/mL after 24 weeks and showed values of 1,675 particles/mL in COP vials and 1,207 particles/mL in Multishell[®] vials (Figure 3A). Equally as detected at lower temperatures DLS showed no changes (data not shown). Fragmentation was observed from week 12 onwards with a share of 3.07 % in glass vials and up to 3.47 % in COP vials as determined by HP-SEC. The amount of fragments increased to 4.18 % in glass vials, 5.04 % in COP vials and 4.47 % in Multishell® vials after 24 weeks (Figure 3B). SDS-PAGE data confirmed the HP-SEC findings (data not shown). HP-IEX showed chemical modifications of the mAb after a storage period of 24 weeks. 64.37 % respectively 64.62 % of the mAb stored in glass and Multishell[®] vials were altered. while the mAb solution stored in COP vials showed values of 69.55 % (Figure 3C). Methionine oxidation after 24 weeks was the lowest in glass vials with 1.63 %, followed by Multishell[®] vials with 6.80 % and COP vials with 8.97 % as determined by Protein A Chromatography (Figure 3D). In a time dependent manner the ABS assay showed an increase of the fluorescence intensity for all vial types indicating an oxidation of tyrosine and phenylalanine (Figure 3E). LC-MS confirmed the so far described results (Figure 3F). In plastic vials more than 90 % of the mAb were oxidized, whereas 26.7 % remained as native species in glass vials after 24 weeks. Double oxidations, detectable as early as 4 weeks after the beginning of the study, accounted after 24 weeks for more than 50 % of the oxidation modifications in plastic vials, while in glass vials single oxidation with 50.9 % was dominating. Over the storage period the mass differences between native and single oxidized mAb rose, indicating that tyrosine oxidations were dominating, which correlated with the observed increase of the fluorescence intensity of the ABS assay. For the double oxidation values of around 17.1 Da were obtained for plastic vials, whereas for glass vials the mass difference was reduced from 17.4 Da to 16.7 Da. The molecular changes of the mAb, which was stored in COP vials at 40 °C, are displayed in Figure 4 as detected with LC-MS.



New Plastic Vials – Does the container material affect protein stability over time?

Figure 3: Physical and chemical stability of the mAb stored at 40 °C for up to 24 weeks in the three vial types was monitored by MFI (**A**), HP-SEC (**B**). HP-IEX (**C**), Protein A Chromatography (**D**), ABS assay (**E**) and LC-MS (**F**). A mass increase of + 16 Da and + 32 Da was observed by LC-MS.



Figure 4: Mass spectrum of the mAb stored in COP vials at 40 °C after 0 weeks is shown in (**A**). The light chain is shown for clarity in a greater magnification (highlighted with the frame) in (A) as well. Magnifications of the heavy chain at different points of analysis (0, 4, 12 and 24 weeks) show the oxidation of the native mAb (**B** to **E**). The peak of the native heavy chain of the mAb and its oxidized versions are labeled.

The particle numbers in the three vial materials were overall on a low level and differed only by a few hundred particles/mL. Changes to a similar extent were observed for all vial materials at the three temperatures regarding the physical protein stability. However, while at 4 °C chemical alterations detected by HP-IEX, Protein A Chromatography and ABS were low and differences between the vial materials were minor, LC-MS showed a higher amount of native mAb in glass vials. At 25 °C and 40 °C similar results were obtained for plastic vials, whereas glass vials conserved the native mAb best.

Table 1 provides a summary of the alterations in mAb stability at the different storage conditions and vial materials.

	Glass Vial	COP Vial	Multishell [®] Vial
	4 °C		
Visual	0	0	0
MFI	+	O/+	0
DLS	0	0	0
HP-SEC	0	0	0
SDS-PAGE	0	0	0
HP-IEX	O/+	O/+	O/+
Protein A Chromatography	0	0	0
ABS	0	0	0
LC-MS	O/+	+	+
	25 °C		
Visual	0	0	0
MFI	0	+	+
DLS	0	0	0
HP-SEC	O/+	O/+	O/+
SDS-PAGE	O/+	O/+	O/+
HP-IEX	+/++	+/++	+/++
Protein A Chromatography	0	O/+	O/+
ABS	0	0	O/+
LC-MS	+	+/++	+/++
	40 °C		
Visual	0	0	0
MFI	0	+	+
DLS	0	0	0
HP-SEC	+	+	+
SDS-PAGE	+	+	+
HP-IEX	++	++	++
Protein A Chromatography	+	++	++
ABS	+	++	++
LC-MS	+/++	++	++

 Table 1: Overview of the changes regarding the chemical and physical stability of the mAb, which was stored at

 4 °C and 25 °C over the storage period of up to 48 weeks and at 40 °C for up to 24 weeks in different vial types

O = no or minor changes; + = changes; ++ = major changes.

Chapter 5

5.3.4 Results of the cytokine stored at 4 °C

The particle level of the cytokine was very low at the starting point with 50 particles/mL in glass vials, 72 particles/mL in COP vials and 124 particles/mL in Multishell® vials. Over 48 weeks at 4 °C the particle burden increased to 1,316 particles/mL in glass vials, 395 particles/mL in COP vials and 1,365 particles/mL in Multishell[®] vials (Figure 5A). The hydrodynamic radius of the cytokine remained similar to the start value (data not shown). According to HP-SEC (Figure 5B) and SDS-PAGE only the monomer was present (data not shown). HP-IEX showed for all vial types a share of 0.54 % chemically modified protein (Figure 5C), but no alterations were detected by RP-HPLC after 48 weeks (data not shown). Lower fluorescence intensity for cytokine stored in glass vials compared to plastic vials was obtained in the ABS assay at week 0 (Figure 5D). Therefore, it is not sure, if the increase of the fluorescence intensity was based on tyrosine and phenylalanine oxidation in glass vials. The fluorescence intensity was not elevated for plastic vials after 48 weeks. LC-MS with Nglycan deglycosylated cytokine was carried out to quantify oxidation. After N-glycan deglycosylation only O-glycosylated isoforms of the cytokine remained. The major isoform had the composition of NeuAc2Hex1HexNAc1, whereas the other isoform was NeuAc₁Hex₁HexNAc₁ [37]. NeuAc₂Hex₁HexNAc₁ showed peaks with + 16 Da and approximately 26 % of this predominant isoform were already oxidized at the beginning of the study. Over the storage period the amount of oxidized protein increased in plastic vials and remained stable in glass vials after 48 weeks. Further, around 5.47 % of NeuAc₂Hex₁HexNAc₁ were O-acetylated as identified with a mass increase of 42 Da [37]. This share was reduced to the lowest value of 4.49 % found for COP vials. Dehydration of aspartic acid was detected in 1.2 % of the main isoform (Figure 5E). The NeuAc₁Hex₁HexNAc₁ isomer was also altered by oxidation.


Figure 5: Cytokine stability in glass, COP and Multishell[®] vials was determined at 4 °C for up to 48 weeks. The total particle count/mL (particles/mL \ge 1 µm) was determined with MFI (**A**), the soluble protein species was analyzed with HP-SEC (**B**), the amount of chemically modified protein species was assessed by HP-IEX (**C**). Oxidation processes were observed using the ABS assay (**D**) and LC-MS (**E**), which detected acetylation (+ 42 Da), oxidation (+ 16 Da) and dehydration (- 18 Da).

5.3.5 Results of the cytokine stored at 25 °C

At 25 °C the particle number of the cytokine solutions increased in all vial types. After 48 weeks Multishell[®] vials had the lowest count with 663 particles/mL followed by glass vials with 1,299 particles/mL and COP vials with 1,490 particles/mL (Figure 6A). The hydrodynamic radius of the cytokine remained similar over time (data not shown). Aggregate formation was detected by HP-SEC to a low extent of approximately 0.3 % in all three vial types after 48 weeks (Figure 6B), but not by SDS-PAGE (data not shown). HP-IEX revealed that around 1.49 % of the protein was chemically altered in all three vial types at the end point (Figure 6C). RP-HPLC detected no changes until week 24 (Figure 6D). In week 24 hydrophilic changes of 0.93 % were noted which increased until week 48 to 2.07 % in glass vials, 2.24 % in COP vials and 2.45 % in Multishell® vials. In addition hydrophobic alterations in the range of 0.27 % to 0.59 % for glass and COP vials were observed after 48 weeks. The ABS assay showed for all vial types an increase of the fluorescence intensity over time (Figure 6E). High start values of the plastic vials lead to a smaller increase of fluorescence intensity than for glass vials. Based on HP-IEX and RP-HPLC chromatography and LC-MS results, however, it could be stated that the fluorescence increase could be attributed to oxidation. LC-MS revealed for all vials a higher level of oxidation (Figure 6F). The share of oxidized species rose from approximately 26 % to 36.5 % in glass vials, to 42.1 % in COP vials and to 41.4 % in Multishell[®] vials. Further, the share of acetylated cytokine was reduced from around 5.5 % to 3.8 % in glass vials and to around 4.1 % in plastic vials. The amount of dehydrated cytokine increased from 1.2 % to a range of 1.6 % to 1.8 % in all vial types.



Figure 6: Physical and chemical stability of the cytokine was evaluated at 25 °C for up to 48 weeks in glass, COP and Multishell[®] vials. The total particle count/mL (particles/mL \ge 1 µm) was determined with MFI (**A**) and the amounts of native and aggregated protein species were assessed by HP-SEC (**B**). Chemical modifications were detected with HP-IEX (**C**), RP-HPLC (**D**) and ABS (**E**). LC-MS (**F**) revealed acetylation (+ 42 Da), oxidation (+ 16 Da) and dehydration (- 18 Da) processes.

5.3.6 Results of the cytokine stored at 40 °C

At 40 °C the particle counts of the cytokine solutions were below 1,000 particles/mL for all vials after 24 weeks. The lowest particle burden was detected in COP vials with 599 particles/mL and in Multishell® vials with 815 particles/mL. The highest particle concentration was measured in glass vials with 972 particles/mL (Figure 7A). DLS showed a similar hydrodynamic radius for the cytokine after 24 weeks (data not shown). HP-SEC revealed the formation of soluble aggregates after 12 weeks. At least 10 % of the protein was aggregated after 12 weeks in glass and Multishell[®] vials, whereas in COP vials an amount of 16.6 % of aggregates was found. Protein loss of more than 45 % was observed after 24 weeks. Aggregates were still detected and accounted for 3.7 % in glass vials, 7.4 % in COP vials and 4.4 % in Multishell[®] vials of the recovered protein (Figure 7B). SDS-PAGE showed in contrast to HP-SEC aggregate formation already after 4 weeks (data not shown). Moreover, the aggregate bands intensified over time. These findings were supported by HP-IEX and RP-HPLC results. HP-IEX showed after 24 weeks that 22.9 % of the cytokine were altered in COP vials and 13.7 % in glass vials and 14.8 % in Multishell[®] vials (Figure 7C). The same tendency was obtained by RP-HPLC (Figure 7D). In the first 12 weeks only hydrophilic changes and after 24 weeks also hydrophobic alterations were observed. In total 27.6 % of the cytokine were altered in glass vials, 25.9 % of the cytokine were changed in Multishell[®] vials and 34.4 % of the cytokine were modified in COP vials. The ABS assay showed that tyrosine and/or phenylalanine were oxidized over the storage period with the strongest increase in the fluorescence intensity in glass vials (Figure 7E). The ABS data correlated with LC-MS data (Figure 7F). Glass vials showed the highest amount of oxidized cytokine after 24 weeks with 58.6 %, followed by Multishell® vials with 45.8 % and COP vials with 44.6 %. Further, COP vials showed the highest amount of dehydrated cytokine with 18.0 %. A share of 11.42 % dehydrated protein was measured in Multishell[®] vials and 9.2 % of dehydrated cytokine were detected in glass vials. As observed at lower temperatures, the amount of acetylated cytokine vanished in glass vials and dropped to 4.6 % in COP vials and to 3.4 % in Multishell[®] vials. In conclusion, around 32 % of native cytokine were found in glass and COP vials and 39.4 % of native cytokine were found in Multishell® vials. In Figure 8 the chemical modifications of the cytokine at molecular level are displayed as determined by LC-MS. Figure 8 is representative for the other vial types and storage conditions. The intensity of the alterations may vary though.



Figure 7: The cytokine was stored at 40 °C for up to 24 weeks in glass, COP and Multishell[®] vials and the results of six methods are displayed. The total particle count/mL (particles/mL \ge 1 µm) was determined by MFI (**A**). Soluble cytokine species were analyzed with HP-SEC (**B**) and chemical alterations were quantified with HP-IEX (**C**) and RP-HPLC (**D**). The ABS assay (**E**) and LC-MS (**F**) analysis detected oxidative alterations. Along with oxidation (+ 16 Da) acetylation (+ 42 Da) and dehydration (- 18 Da) were observed by LC-MS.



Figure 8: Mass spectrum of N-deglycosylated cytokine stored in COP vials at 40 °C after 0 weeks is displayed (**A**). The magnification (**B**) shows the two main peaks from (A) and enlargements of these two peak groups (marked with a frame) of the cytokine at week 0. Molecular alterations of the main isoform occurring over 4 to 24 weeks at a storage temperature of 40 °C are presented in (**C**) to (**E**). Peaks of interest are labeled based on the mass differences from the native protein.

The particle numbers increased from less than 125 particles/mL to a few hundred with the maximum at 1,500 particles/mL in all vial materials and storage temperatures. Overall, the particle count between the vial materials was comparable. The vial material had only a minor impact on the physical stability of the cytokine. The chemical stability, although differences exist, was to a similar extent negatively impacted in all three vial types. However, at 4°C and 25 °C glass vials showed in LC-MS analysis better results.

Table 2 summarizes the stability changes occurring to the cytokine at all storage conditions.

Table 2: Overview of the quantity of cytokine alterations at 4 °C, 25 °C and 40 °C in three different vial types as determined with nine different methods over the storage period of up to 48 weeks

	Glass Vial	COP Vial	Multishell [®] Vial		
4 °C					
Visual	0	0	0		
MFI	+/++	+	+/++		
DLS	0	0	0		
HP-SEC	0	0	0		
SDS-PAGE	0	0	0		
HP-IEX	0	0	0		
RP-HPLC	0	0	0		
ABS	0	0	0		
LC-MS	0	O/+	O/+		
25 °C					
Visual	0	0	0		
MFI	+/++	+/++	+		
DLS	0	0	0		
HP-SEC	0	0	0		
SDS-PAGE	0	0	0		
HP-IEX	O/+	O/+	O/+		
RP-HPLC	O/+	O/+	O/+		
ABS	O/+	0	O/+		
LC-MS	O/+	+	+		
40 °C					
Visual	0	0	0		
MFI	+/++	+	+/++		
DLS	0	0	0		
HP-SEC	++	++	++		
SDS-PAGE	++	++	++		
HP-IEX	+/++	++	+/++		
RP-HPLC	+/++	++	+/++		
ABS	++	+/++	+/++		
LC-MS	++	++	++		

O = no or minor changes; + = changes; ++ = major changes

5.3.7 Oxygen permeation into nitrogen filled vials

The permeation of oxygen into nitrogen filled glass and plastic vials was monitored for 24 weeks at 4 °C and 40 °C and is listed in Table 3. The oxygen concentration was at its highest in COP vials and at its lowest in glass vials. An elevated temperature led to an increased amount of oxygen within the vial during the same incubation time.

Table 3: Overview of the increase of the oxygen concentration [%] in nitrogen filled glass, COP and Multishell[®] vials which were stored in at least 75 % oxygen atmosphere over time

4 °C	Glass	СОР	Multishell [®]
0 weeks	0.96 ± 0.34	1.21 ± 0.23	1.13 ± 0.59
1 week	0.80 ± 0.31	9.24 ± 0.23	1.14 ± 0.50
2 weeks	0.64 ± 0.29	15.87 ± 0.18	1.36 ± 0.38
4 weeks	0.58 ± 0.11	26.11 ± 0.23	1.68 ± 0.24
8 weeks	1.39 ± 0.13	41.50 ± 0.34	3.49 ± 0.35
24 weeks	1.63 ± 0.14	53.62 ± 0.31	7.04 ± 0.49
40 °C	Glass	COP	Multishell [®]
0 weeks	0.96 ± 0.34	1.21 ± 0.23	1.13 ± 0.59
1 week	1.24 ± 0.43	20.38 ± 0.30	2.66 ± 0.60
2 weeks	1.32 ± 0.19	29.55 ± 0.12	3.70 ± 0.28
4 weeks	2.20 ± 0.44	40.68 ± 0.17	6.30 ± 0.28
8 weeks	3.37 ± 0.31	49.93 ± 1.44	10.69 ± 0.54
24 weeks	8.36 ± 0.95	68.12 ± 0.40	21.13 ± 0.89

5.4. Discussion

The study assessed new vial materials for the long-term storage of biopharmaceuticals in comparison to the commonly used glass vials. The impact of the packaging material on the chemical and physical stability of a mAb and a cytokine was determined.

First, the particle level of the protein solutions in the three different vial types is discussed. Second, the focus is on the chemical alterations, in particular of those detected by LC-MS, on the mAb and then on the cytokine. Next, the oxygen barrier properties of plastic vials and possible improvements regarding their oxygen permeability are outlined.

Based on the particle counts of the protein solutions, it is not possible to define the most promising vial material. The number of particles in mAb solutions remained similarly low to the starting point values. In contrast, cytokine solutions had an increase in the particle count by factors up to 26. However, less than 150 particles/mL were quantified in the cytokine solution directly after vial filling and no more than 1,500 particles/mL were found later. In general, the measured particle numbers were low in all three vial materials, also in

comparison to other protein formulations [38-40]. Unlike syringes which can differ in their particle count due to different siliconization techniques or the absence of silicone oil in some polymer syringes [41-43], the vial material apparently had no major impact on the particle count of the protein solutions.

Methionine sulfoxide formation in the Fc region of the mAb was observed at 25 °C after 48 weeks and in particular at 40 °C after 24 weeks as determined by Protein A Chromatography. The ABS assay detected tyrosine and phenylalanine oxidation at 40 °C from week 12 onwards. It is possible to say that the elevated fluorescence intensity measured in the ABS assay is an indicator for an increased amount of oxidized methionine and therefore confirmed the results obtained by Protein A Chromatography. It has already been shown that a quantitative correlation between the amount of methionine sulfoxide, which was quantified by LC-MS, and the concentration of oxidized tyrosine and phenylalanine exists [44]. Further, oxidation was only detected by LC-MS in the heavy chain of the mAb and not in the light chain independent of the storage condition. The mass difference between the native and oxidized species of the mAb, as analyzed by LC-MS, led to conclusions which amino acids were affected by oxidation. This is based on the fact that tyrosine oxidation products with a molecular weight increase of + 14 Da, + 16 Da and + 18 Da can be formed according to a tyrosine oxidation mechanism proposed by Steinmann et al. [36]. LC-MS data matched with the results of the other methods at higher temperatures. Only LC-MS showed major differences between the three vial materials at 4 °C. Generally, for all temperatures glass vials protected the mAb best, followed by Multishell® and COP vials.

All methods beside LC-MS showed a similar chemical stability of the cytokine stored in the three different vial types at lower temperatures. However, at 40 °C cytokine solutions stored in COP vials showed the highest amount of altered protein species in HP-IEX and RP-HPLC analytics. Oxidation of tyrosine and phenylalanine were also indicated by an increase of the fluorescence intensity of the ABS assay. LC-MS revealed at all storage temperatures molecular changes of the cytokine. Besides oxidation of a methionine or a carbohydrate [45], it was in particular at 40 °C noted that deacetylation and dehydration occurred to a high extent. Both mechanisms, deacetylation and dehydration, are temperature dependent [46-48]. Deacetylation of probably an O-acetylated sialic acid took place in the course of longer storage periods and higher temperatures [37]. The observed mass loss of - 18 Da was attributed to dehydration of aspartate [47]. An aspartate-serine motif, as can be found in the amino acid sequence of the cytokine, is known to promote the dehydration of aspartate [47]. The obtained LC-MS data for the cytokine correlated well with literature [47, 48]. The highest

Chapter 5

stability of the cytokine was obtained in glass vials at 4 °C and 25 °C. The performance of Multishell[®] and glass vials at 40 °C was similar to each other and both performed better than COP vials.

Oxidation occurring over the storage period can be caused by oxygen that either derives from the headspace within the vial or permeates into the vial. The container closure integrity of glass vials was excellent as the oxygen permeability study showed. Over 24 weeks at 4 °C the oxygen concentration in nitrogen filled glass vials increased only from 0.96 ± 0.34 % to 1.63 ± 0.14 %, whereas in COP vials the oxygen amount was multiplied by a factor of 44.3. For Multishell $^{\rm @}$ vials the amount of oxygen rose from 1.13 \pm 0.59 % to 7.04 \pm 0.49 % in 24 weeks. Such a high oxygen permeability of the primary packaging cannot be accepted for oxygen sensitive biopharmaceuticals. That was already concluded by Qadry et al., who calculated a 15 day half life time of the increase of the oxygen concentration in COP vials [23, 29]. Therefore, nitrogen blanketing of the headspace would not work well for COP vials, but could be an option for glass vials. However, other possibilities to use plastic vials as primary packaging materials for oxygen sensitive biopharmaceuticals exist. First, the gas barrier properties can be improved by coating the interior with a silicon dioxide layer [34]. Second, multilayer vials with an incorporated oxygen absorbing resin may prevent oxygen permeation into the container [49]. Third, oxygen absorbers in the secondary packaging can control the amount of oxygen in the container and its packaging [50, 51]. Finally, vials could simply be stored in gas tight aluminum pouches, which provide additional protection from light and could be filled with nitrogen.

5.5. Conclusion

New vial materials as primary packaging materials were evaluated for the long-term storage of biopharmaceuticals and compared to commonly used glass vials. The plastic vials consisted either of a COP monolayer or a COP/polyamide/COP multilayer. The chemical stability of a mAb and a cytokine was best preserved in glass vials. Even at 4 °C, which is the standard storage temperature for biopharmaceuticals, oxidation processes were more pronounced in plastic vials than in glass vials as LC-MS measurements revealed. Regarding the physical stability the particle level was similar and low in all vial types over the investigated period. Plastic vials can provide an alternative for the storage of biopharmaceuticals. However, multilayer vials showing higher gas barrier properties or vials stored in secondary packaging (e.g. aluminum pouches) with controlled oxygen levels should be used.

Acknowledgement

The supply of vial material by West Pharmaceutical Services Deutschland GmbH & Co KG, Eschweiler, Germany and Gerresheimer Bünde GmbH, Bünde, Germany is acknowledged. The help of Rupesh Bomanna (University of Kansas, KS, USA) to establish the ABS assay for the investigated proteins is appreciated. Gratitude is expressed to Prof. Dr. Thomas Tolbert and Ishan Shah (University of Kansas, KS, USA) for providing their LC-MS device and sharing their expertise. Acknowledgements are expressed to Coriolis Pharma Research GmbH, Martinsried, Germany for the usage of the Zetasizer APS device.

5.6. Literature

- Sacha, G.A., et al., *Practical fundamentals of glass, rubber, and plastic sterile packaging systems.* Pharmaceutical Development and Technology, 2010. **15**(1): p. 6-34.
- Kucko, N.W., et al., *Fill Volume as an Indicator of Surface Heterogeneity in Glass Vials for Parenteral Packaging*. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2013. **102**(6): p. 1690-1695.
- Li, G.G., et al., Classification of Glass Particles in Parenteral Product Vials by Visual, Microscopic, and Spectroscopic Methods. PDA Journal of Pharmaceutical Science and Technology, 2014. 68(4): p. 362-372.
- 4. Ogawa, T., et al., *Aluminum elution and precipitation in glass vials: effect of pH and buffer species.* Drug Development and Industrial Pharmacy, 2015. **41**(2): p. 315-321.
- 5. Zhao, J., et al., *Glass Delamination: a Comparison of the Inner Surface Performance of Vials and Pre-filled Syringes.* AAPS PharmSciTech, 2014. **15**(6): p. 1398-1409.
- Guadagnino, E. and D. Zuccato, *Delamination Propensity of Pharmaceutical Glass* Containers by Accelerated Testing with Different Extraction Media. PDA Journal of Pharmaceutical Science and Technology, 2012. 66(2): p. 116-125.
- Ogawa, T., et al., *Comparisons of Aluminum and Silica Elution from Various Glass* Vials. Chemical and Pharmaceutical Bulletin, 2016. 64(2): p. 150-160.
- Ogawa, T., et al., *Effects of Phosphate Buffer in Parenteral Drugs on Particle Formation from Glass Vials.* Chemical and Pharmaceutical Bulletin, 2013. 61(5): p. 539-545.
- 9. Iacocca, R.G., et al., *Factors Affecting the Chemical Durability of Glass Used in the Pharmaceutical Industry.* AAPS PharmSciTech, 2010. **11**(3): p. 1340-1349.
- Sloey, C., C. Gleason, and J. Phillips, *Determining the Delamination Propensity of Pharmaceutical Glass Vials Using a Direct Stress Method.* PDA Journal of Pharmaceutical Science and Technology, 2013. 67(1): p. 35-42.
- Jiang, G., et al., Novel Mechanism of Glass Delamination in Type 1A Borosilicate Vials Containing Frozen Protein Formulations. PDA Journal of Pharmaceutical Science and Technology, 2013. 67(4): p. 323-335.
- 12. Zarour-Shalev, E.H., et al., *Filtration of Glass Delamination Particles with West Pharmaceutical Vial Adapters.* PDA Journal of Pharmaceutical Science and Technology, 2015. **69**(6): p. 669-676.
- Ennis, R.D., et al., Glass Vials for Small Volume Parenterals: Influence of Drug and Manufacturing Processes on Glass Delamination. Pharmaceutical Development and Technology, 2001. 6(3): p. 393-405.

- Shomali, M., et al., Antibody Responses in Mice to Particles Formed from Adsorption of a Murine Monoclonal Antibody onto Glass Microparticles. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2014. 103(1): p. 78-89.
- 15. Shomali, M., et al., *Dose Levels in Particulate-Containing Formulations Impact Antidrug Antibody Responses to Murine Monoclonal Antibody in Mice.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2015. **104**(5): p. 1610-1621.
- Fradkin, A.H., J.F. Carpenter, and T.W. Randolph, *Glass particles as an adjuvant: A model for adverse immunogenicity of therapeutic proteins.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2011. **100**(11): p. 4953-4964.
- 17. U.S. Food and Drug Administration, *Strategic Plan for Preventing and Mitigating Drug Shortages* 2013, U.S. Food and Drug Administration: Silver Spring, MD.
- Woods, E.J., et al., Container system for enabling commercial production of cryopreserved cell therapy products. Regen Med, 2010. 5(4): p. 659-67.
- Feutry, F., et al., Stability of 10 mg/mL cefuroxime solution for intracameral injection in commonly used polypropylene syringes and new ready-to-use cyclic olefin copolymer sterile vials using the LC-UV stability-indicating method. Drug Development and Industrial Pharmacy, 2016. 42(1): p. 166-174.
- Lamonte, R.R. and D. McNally, *Cyclic olefin copolymers*. Advanced Materials and Processes, 2001. 159(3): p. 33-36.
- Sacha, G., J.A. Rogers, and R.L. Miller, *Pre-filled syringes: a review of the history, manufacturing and challenges.* Pharmaceutical Development and Technology, 2015.
 20(1): p. 1-11.
- 22. Yamazaki, M., *Industrialization and application development of cyclo-olefin polymer.* Journal of Molecular Catalysis A: Chemical, 2004. **213**(1): p. 81-87.
- Qadry, S.S., et al., Evaluation of CZ-resin vials for packaging protein-based parenteral formulations. International Journal of Pharmaceutics, 2003. 252(1–2): p. 207-212.
- Degrazio, F., et al., Analysis of Biopharmaceutical Market-Appropriate Plastic Syringe Barrel for Extractables. PDA Journal of Pharmaceutical Science and Technology, 2009. 63(4): p. 360-367.
- 25. Jenke, D., *Evaluation of the chemical compatibility of plastic contact materials and pharmaceutical products; safety considerations related to extractables and leachables.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2007. **96**(10): p. 2566-2581.
- Jenke, D.R., *Extractables and leachables considerations for prefilled syringes.* Expert Opinion on Drug Delivery, 2014. **11**(10): p. 1591-1600.
- 27. Eu, B., et al., *Direct visualization of protein adsorption to primary containers by gold nanoparticles.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2011. **100**(5): p. 1663-1670.

- 28. Siracusa, V., *Food packaging permeability behaviour: A report.* International Journal of Polymer Science, 2012. **2012**: p. 1-11.
- 29. Qadry, S.S., et al., *Model development for O2 and N2 permeation rates through CZresin vials.* International Journal of Pharmaceutics, 1999. **188**(2): p. 173-179.
- 30. Manning, M.C., et al., *Stability of Protein Pharmaceuticals: An Update.* Pharmaceutical Research, 2010. **27**(4): p. 544-575.
- 31. Lange, J. and Y. Wyser, *Recent innovations in barrier technologies for plastic packaging—a review.* Packaging Technology and Science, 2003. **16**(4): p. 149-158.
- TOPAS Advanced Polymers GmbH, Packaging with TOPAS® COC, in http://topas.com/sites/default/files/Packaging%20170406.pdf. 2016, TOPAS Advanced Polymers GmbH: Frankfurt, Germany.
- 33. Gerresheimer AG. *MultiShell® vials (COP, PA, COP)*. 2017; Available from: https://www.gerresheimer.com/catalogue/products/pharmaceutical-primarypackaging/vials-made-of-plastic/multishellr-flaschchen-cop-pa-cop.html.
- 34. SiO2 Medical Products Inc. 2017; Available from: http://www.sio2med.com/index.html.
- 35. Okbazghi, S.Z., et al., *Production, Characterization, and Biological Evaluation of Well-Defined IgG1 Fc Glycoforms as a Model System for Biosimilarity Analysis.* J Pharm Sci, 2016. **105**(2): p. 559-74.
- Steinmann, D., et al., Oxidation of Human Growth Hormone by Oxygen-Centered Radicals: Formation of Leu-101 Hydroperoxide and Tyr-103 Oxidation Products. Molecular Pharmaceutics, 2012. 9(4): p. 803-814.
- Harazono, A., et al., Mass spectrometric glycoform profiling of the innovator and biosimilar erythropoietin and darbepoetin by LC/ESI-MS. Journal of Pharmaceutical and Biomedical Analysis, 2013. 83(Supplement C): p. 65-74.
- Hawe, A. and W. Friess, *Stabilization of a hydrophobic recombinant cytokine by human serum albumin.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2007. 96(11): p. 2987-99.
- Barnard, J.G., K. Babcock, and J.F. Carpenter, *Characterization and quantitation of aggregates and particles in interferon-β products: Potential links between product quality attributes and immunogenicity.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2013.
 102(3): p. 915-928.
- Schargus, M., et al., CONTAMINATION OF ANTI-VEGF DRUGS FOR INTRAVITREAL INJECTION: How Do Repackaging and Newly Developed Syringes Affect the Amount of Silicone Oil Droplets and Protein Aggregates? RETINA, 9000.
 Publish Ahead of Print.

- 41. Funke, S., et al., *Silicone Migration From Baked-on Silicone Layers. Particle Characterization in Placebo and Protein Solutions.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2016. **105**(12): p. 3520-3531.
- 42. Depaz, R.A., et al., *Cross-Linked Silicone Coating: A Novel Prefilled Syringe Technology That Reduces Subvisible Particles and Maintains Compatibility with Biologics.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2014. **103**(5): p. 1384-1393.
- Krayukhina, E., et al., *Effects of Syringe Material and Silicone Oil Lubrication on the Stability of Pharmaceutical Proteins.* Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2015.
 104(2): p. 527-535.
- 44. Bommana, R., et al., *An Efficient and Rapid Method to Monitor the Oxidative Degradation of Protein Pharmaceuticals: Probing Tyrosine Oxidation with Fluorogenic Derivatization.* Pharmaceutical Research, 2017. **34**(7): p. 1428-1443.
- 45. Neusüß, C., U. Demelbauer, and M. Pelzing, *Glycoform characterization of intact* erythropoietin by capillary electrophoresis-electrospray-time of flight-mass spectrometry. ELECTROPHORESIS, 2005. **26**(7-8): p. 1442-1450.
- Barrett, D.A., A.L.P. Dyssegaard, and P.N. Shaw, *The effect of temperature and pH on the deacetylation of diamorphine in aqueous solution and in human plasma.* Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology, 1992. 44(7): p. 606-608.
- 47. Sydow, J.F., et al., *Structure-Based Prediction of Asparagine and Aspartate Degradation Sites in Antibody Variable Regions.* PLoS ONE, 2014. **9**(6): p. e100736.
- Wakankar, A.A. and R.T. Borchardt, *Formulation considerations for proteins* susceptible to asparagine deamidation and aspartate isomerization. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2006. 95(11): p. 2321-2336.
- 49. Arakawa, S., *Challenge to Replacing Glass with Plastic for Injectable Drugs*, in *Drug Delivery & Packaging Pharmapack Learning Lab.* 2017, UBM EMEA: Paris, France.
- Nakamura, K., et al., A Strategy for the Prevention of Protein Oxidation by Drug Product in Polymer-Based Syringes. PDA Journal of Pharmaceutical Science and Technology, 2015. 69(1): p. 88-95.
- Masato, A., F. Kiichi, and S. Uchiyama, Suppression of Methionine Oxidation of a Pharmaceutical Antibody Stored in a Polymer-Based Syringe. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2016. 105(2): p. 623-629.

<u>Summary</u>

Nowadays, a correlation between non-native protein species and immunogenicity is commonly accepted. Multiple factors such as transportation, storage, handling, drug formulation or primary packaging have been shown to influence the formation of protein aggregates and particles. As protein particles can adversely affect the health of patients, it is of great importance to prevent the formation or to diminish the existent protein aggregates in the final protein drug product. In the present thesis novel concepts were investigated and evaluated to improve the quality and safety of biopharmaceuticals further. First, the application of bedside filtration should lead to increased safety, because virtually any protein particle formed during the shelf life of the drug larger than the pore size of the filter could be removed. Second, the primary packaging material has to maintain the product quality and should not impact the product. However, currently used container materials are not inert and may interact with the drug and its formulation.

In Chapter 1 all approved biopharmaceuticals in Germany have been listed and analyzed for the first time regarding their filtration recommendations. The focus is in particular on the dosage form, the filter membrane and pore size recommendations, the time of filtration – during drug preparation and administration – and the protein concentration, dosing and route of administration. This review revealed that about 16 % of approved biopharmaceutical drugs are filtered during drug preparation or administration. For the majority of these filtered biopharmaceuticals, the manufacturers do not recommend a specific filter membrane. However, if specific filtration instructions are suggested, filters with a polyethersulfone membrane and a pore size of 0.2 μ m are predominantly applied. Two thirds of all filtered drugs are lyophilisates with most of them being filtered during drug preparation, whereas solutions are primarily filtered during drug administration.

Chapter 2 shows that bedside filtration with different filters could be expanded to a broad range of protein drug products including proteins with different molecular weights or concentrations. This was substantiated by assessing multiple aspects such as filtration efficacy, filter cleanliness or protein loss due to adsorption. All investigated filters effectively eliminated protein particles. After filtration with a 0.2 μ m filter the particle count was always at a low level, independent of thousands of particles in the non-filtered solution. In general, the investigated filters did not contribute to the particle burden as tested with placebo buffers.

Summary

Moreover, the concentration of the detected leachables was on a very low level, yet, some filters show higher amounts than others. Protein adsorption did not occur in the majority of all cases, but if a loss of protein was observed it was in the low µg/mL range. Hence, adsorption needs only to be considered for very low dosed biopharmaceuticals. On the other hand rather large hold-up volumes of the filters were found, making most filters used nowadays not applicable to filtration of low volume products. Bedside filtration did not alter the protein structure. Furthermore, measurements showed that the addition of a filter to a syringe did not require substantially more ejection force. Based on these findings an expansion and routine application of filtration of biopharmaceuticals can be proposed.

It was reported in the literature that elevated and elongated intraocular pressures have been observed in patients after injection of aflibercept, bevacizumab and ranibizumab. A higher rise of the intraocular pressure has been detected in particular for ranibizumab in comparison to aflibercept. An increased particle burden in the ranibizumab product was assumed to be the cause for this. To test, if different particle levels in the three biopharmaceuticals can be responsible for the varying levels of the intraocular pressure, a direct comparison of the particle burden of these drugs was performed and the results are presented in Chapter 3. Comparable particle counts were observed for all three proteins, except for one of the two repackaged bevacizumab products.

Silicone oil free cyclic olefin polymer syringes might be beneficial for the storage of biopharmaceuticals, when silicone oil which can foster protein aggregation is absent. In Chapter 4 such polymer syringe was evaluated for the first time over a longer storage period for its application as primary packaging container for biopharmaceuticals. This evaluation revealed the following three findings. First, the major benefit of the silicone oil free system was a significant lower particle count in comparison to glass syringes. The particle level in cyclic olefin polymer systems remained stable over the investigation period, whereas in glass syringes the particle number increased over time. Second, at 4 °C the chemical stability of the two proteins was comparable in polymer and glass syringes. At higher temperatures in particular at 40 °C glass syringes showed the best results regarding the chemical stability of the mAb, whereas polymer syringes stored in nitrogen filled aluminum pouches were identified to be the best packaging configuration for the cytokine. Third, if silicone oil free cyclic olefin polymer syringes were stored in nitrogen filled aluminum pouches, the oxidation problem can be resolved and they could be used as primary packaging for oxygen sensitive biopharmaceuticals.

In Chapter 5 monolayer and multilayer silicone oil free plastic vials were investigated as alternatives for glass vials as primary packaging materials for biopharmaceuticals. Chemical alterations, in particular oxidations, of the protein of interest are stronger pronounced in plastic vials than in glass vials, even at 4 °C. The plastic vials also did not show a benefit regarding lower particle counts. If plastic vials are considered as primary packaging container for oxygen sensitive drugs, multilayer vials with lower gas permeability or oxygen controlled secondary packaging should be used.

The results of this thesis show that bedside filtration and novel primary packaging systems have the potential to contribute significantly to an improvement of the product quality and safety of biopharmaceuticals. Both concepts minimize effectively the number of protein aggregates and therefore protect patients. Hence, they should be considered and implemented in future applications.

Acknowledgements

This thesis was prepared between 2013 and 2017 at the Chair of Pharmaceutical Technology and Biopharmaceutics of the Department of Pharmacy of the Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München under the leadership of Prof. Dr. Gerhard Winter.

First and foremost, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my supervisor Prof. Dr. Gerhard Winter. I sincerely thank him for his enthusiastic, dedicated, inspiring and exceptional scientific guidance of my thesis. I was able to develop my scientific tool box and knowledge further during my PhD time due to the high level of freedom and trust he granted me. Under his guidance I worked in and got insights into a fascinating, interesting and future-oriented field of research. I would like to thank Prof. Dr. Gerhard Winter for giving me the opportunity to participate in numerous international conferences in Europe and USA, which allowed me to present my data to a broad audience and to get in touch with international experts in the field of pharmaceutical technology. Moreover, I truly appreciate that he sponsored my research stay in the United States. Furthermore, I am very grateful for all the professional and personal advices from Prof. Dr. Gerhard Winter.

My thankfulness is extended to Prof. Dr. Wolfgang Frieß for his excellent scientific input on my thesis and the exchange about other scientific topics. Further, I would like to thank him for being the co-referee of my thesis. I also enjoyed the conversations with him very much.

I would like to thank both, Prof. Dr. Gerhard Winter and Prof. Dr. Wolfgang Frieß, for creating an excellent working and team atmosphere. The broad range of analytical equipment enabled a detailed in-house investigation of scientific challenges. Moreover, their encouragement and contribution to joint team activities like hiking or skiing is highly acknowledged.

My appreciation is expressed to Prof. Dr. Christian Schöneich for giving me the opportunity to join his research group at the University of Kansas. I would like to thank Prof. Dr. Christian Schöneich for sharing his expertise and providing me a deeper insight into the characterization of protein oxidation. I enjoyed our regular scientific meetings and common talks very much. Moreover, I would like to thank Prof. Dr. Christian Schöneich's research group for their warm welcome, for their help and for the great time spent together. I extend

my thankfulness to Rupesh Bommana and Ishan Shah for their help with the ABS assay and LC-MS as well as to Prof. Dr. Thomas Tolbert for providing access to the LC-MS device.

I would like to thank PD Dr. Marc Schargus and Prof. Dr. Gerd Geerling for the interesting and successful collaboration on the field of eye treatment biopharmaceuticals.

Further thanks are expressed to Nicole Scherer for GC-MS analysis and Jaroslava Obel for ICP-OES measurement.

I kindly thank Prof. Dr. Stefan Zahler, Prof. Dr. Franz Paintner, Prof. Dr. Christian Wahl-Schott and Prof. Dr. Angelika Vollmar for serving as members of my examination board.

In order to perform parts of my scientific investigations I would like to thank in particular West Pharmaceutical Services Deutschland GmbH & Co KG, which provided a large quantity of syringes, vials, stoppers and other materials. Gerresheimer Bünde GmbH is acknowledged as well for supplying syringe and vial materials and Pall GmbH for providing filters.

I truely appreciated the unrestricted access to a number of devices at Coriolis Pharma Research GmbH. This enabled me to carry out additional experiments and to collect data I was not able to gather otherwise. Further, I would like to underline the great working relationship with all Coriolis Pharma Research GmbH employees.

I would like to express my gratitude to all my colleagues and friends of the research groups at the Chair of Pharmaceutical Technology and Biopharmaceutics. I am grateful for the scientific and personal support of each of you in the last years. It was a pleasure to work with you in such an excellent atmosphere with a lot of fun and laughter. There will be always amusing stories to tell about our daily lab experiences and joint activities, like unforgettable conference accommodations and visits, campus celebrations, sports activities or joint social events. I would like to thank all of you cordially to make my PhD time memorable. Keep up the great team spirit!

My deepest gratefulness goes to my parents, my brother and Geraldine for their trust, support and love.

Publications

<u>Werner, B.P.</u>, Winter, G., **Particle contamination of parenteralia and in-line filtration of proteinaceous drugs**. 2015, Int J Pharm 496(2): p. 250-267.

Schargus, M.*, <u>Werner, B.P.*</u>, Gerrling G., Winter, G., **CONTAMINATION OF ANTI-VEGF DRUGS FOR INTRAVITREAL INJECTION: How Do Repackaging and Newly Developed Syringes Affect the Amount of Silicone Oil Droplets and Protein Aggregates?.** 2017, RETINA, 9000. Publish Ahead of Print.

*Schargus, M. and Werner B.P. contributed equally to this publication.

<u>Werner, B.P.</u>, Winter, G., Addressing Protein Aggregation - The formation of protein aggregates in biopharmaceuticals can be difficult to predict and control. Here's how we can improve patient safety through primary packaging materials and bedside filtration. 2017, The Medicine Maker, accepted.

<u>Werner, B.P.</u>, Winter, G., **Expanding bedside filtration – a powerful tool to protect patients from protein aggregates**. Intended for publication.

<u>Werner, B.P.</u>, Schöneich, C., Winter, G., Silicone oil free polymer syringes for the storage of therapeutic proteins. Intended for publication.

<u>Werner, B.P.</u>, Schöneich, C., Winter, G., **New Plastic Vials – Does the container material affect protein stability over storage time?**. Intended for publication.

Oral presentations

<u>Werner B.P.</u>, Winter G., **Final bedside filtration of protein drug products**. PDA Europe Particles in Injectables Conference, Berlin, Germany, September 10th - 11th 2015

<u>Werner B.P.</u>, Winter G., **Protein aggregates and their association with immunogenicity could bedside filtration reduce the risk?**. 10th World Meeting on Pharmaceutics, Biopharmaceutics and Pharmaceutical Technology, Glasgow, United Kingdom, April 4th -7th 2016

<u>Werner B.P.</u>, Winter G., **Bedside filtration and new polymer syringes as possible improvements for safer protein drug products**. 8th Annual Biologics Formulation Development and Drug Delivery Forum Berlin, Germany, June 14th - 16th 2017

<u>Werner B.P.</u>, Winter G., **Application of Bedside Filtration - a Tool to Reduce Protein Aggregates Risks Dramatically**. PDA Europe Particles in Injectables Conference, Berlin, Germany, September 26th - 27th 2017

Poster presentations

<u>Werner B.P.</u>, Winter G., **Should filtration of liquid biotech drugs prior administration become a standard procedure?**. 9th World Meeting on Pharmaceutics, Biopharmaceutics and Pharmaceutical Technology, Lisbon, Portugal, March 31st - April 3rd 2014

<u>Werner B.P.</u>, Winter G., **Issues on protein drug formulation filtration – Using in-line filters – Less convenience and slightly higher costs but less particle related risks**. 6th International Congress on Pharmaceutical Engineering, Graz, Austria, June 16th - 17th 2014

<u>Werner B.P.</u>, Winter G., **Contribution to immunogenicity risks: why not filter more protein drugs prior administration?**. 2015 Colorado Protein Stability Conference, Breckenridge, Colorado, USA, July 21st - 23rd 2015

<u>Werner B.P.</u>, Winter G., **In-line filtration of liquid biotech drugs – an easy approach to reduce the immunogenicity risk?**. BioAnalytical & Formulation Congress, Berlin, Germany, September 15th - 16th 2015

<u>Werner B.P.</u>, Winter G., **Chances and limitations of protein formulations in plastic syringes**. 10th World Meeting on Pharmaceutics, Biopharmaceutics and Pharmaceutical Technology, Glasgow, United Kingdom, April 4th - 7th 2016

<u>Werner B.P.</u>, Winter G., **Suitability testing of novel polymer syringes for long term storage of biopharmaceuticals**. Annual Meeting of the German Pharmaceutical Society – DPhG, Munich, Germany, October 4th - 7th 2016

<u>Werner B.P.</u>, Winter G., **Is bedside filtration an effective tool to diminish risks associated with protein aggregates?**. Annual Meeting of the German Pharmaceutical Society – DPhG, Munich, Germany, October 4th - 7th 2016

<u>Werner B.P.</u>, Winter G., **Application of Bedside Filtration – a Tool to Reduce Protein Aggregates Risks Dramatically**. PDA Europe Particles in Injectables Conference, Berlin, Germany, September 26th - 27th 2017